





ELSEVIER

Official Journal of the International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty (ISKSAA)

Volume 2 | Number 1 | January–April 2015 Available online at www.sciencedirect.com **ScienceDirect** 



### JOURNAL OF ARTHROSCOPY AND JOINT SURGERY

ISSN: 2214-9635

ΟΤΕΚ

we put life in metal

# **Onbutton CL**

#### with continuous loop

One of the strongest soft tissue fixation devices for Cruciate Reconstruction

#### New CL construct

Continuous loop of suture braid eliminates the need for knot tying and allows for a larger portion of graft to reside in the tunnel.

#### Efficient

Preloaded with braided sutures (# 5 Biofiber, white as leading suture and # 5 polyester, green as flipping suture) for added procedure efficiency.

#### **Greater strength**

Tested for UTS-Ultimate Tensile Strength. Meets or exceeds 1500N. Highest failure load compared to competitive technologies

#### Accommodates various graft lengths

One size titanium button is available with multiple pre-measured loop sizes of 15, 20, 25, 30, 35, 40mm lengths.

#### **Truly endoscopic procedure**

Does not require a second incision.

### Mini-Vim Suture Anchor 2.8mm preloaded with Biofiber

· Ideal for Bankart and SLAP repairs as well as other small anchor indications.

В

- Tremendous pull-out strength.
- 2.8mm wide threads provide superior bone purchase.
- Titanium suture anchors exhibit ideal fixation strength and anchor stability. Preloaded with # 2 BioFiber.
- Implant can be manually inserted using the disposable handled version.
- A drill is available for use in hard bone if desired.
- For arthroscopic applications, the Mini-Vim anchor can be inserted through the Mini-Vim Spear eliminating the need for a cannula. This is ideal for SLAP and subscapularis repairs where a small stab incision and percutaneous delivery of the implant is preferred.

# Super-Vim Suture Anchor 5.0mm

#### preloaded with two Biofiber

- Ideal for mini-open rotator cuff repair procedures.
- Single-step insertion.
- Multiple sutures dispense load over more of the tendon.
- Independent suture channels reduce suture binding.
- Achieves excellent soft bone purchase and pull-out strength for cancellous bone.
- Needlepoint tip permits atraumatic hand insertion through soft tissue.
- Anchor's wide threads and small core optimise bone purchase. • Preloaded with two OR three strands of BioFiber # 2 in
- contrasting colours on a disposable driver.

Marketed & Distributed in India by

smith&nephew

#### **BIOTEK - Chetan Meditech Pvt. Ltd.**

Opp. V. S. Hospital, Ellisbridge, Ahmedabad-380 006. Gujarat, INDIA. Phone: +91 79 26578092 Fax: +91 79 26577639 Email: info@biotekortho.com

An <b>I</b> SO	9001:2008	Certified Company	
An <b>I</b> SO	13485:2003	Certified Company	
An ISO	10002:2004	Certified Company	

All Implants specified above are CE certified Our company is licenced by Indian FDA

www.biotekortho.com



ISKSAA (International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty) is a society of orthopaedic surgeons from around the world to share and disseminate knowledge, support research and improve patient care in Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. We are proud to announce that ISKSAA membership has crossed the 900 mark. With over 100000 hits from over 77 countries on the website www.isksaa.com & more and more interested people joining as members of ISKSAA, we do hope that ISKSAA will stand out as a major body to provide opportunities to our younger colleagues in training, education and fellowships.

#### Our Goals.....

- and Arthroplasty
- To provide Clinical Fellowships in Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty
- To provide a versatile website for dissemination of knowledge

ISKSAA is happy to announce that 22 ISKSAA members were selected for the 2 year ISKSAA Wrightington MCh Fellowships which are fully paid clinical hands on rotations in the Wrightington region in the UK and award a MCh degree at the end. This is the **first time** that any association in India has provided such Fellowships to its members. ISKSAA as an association is offering learning opportunities for all ages.



interested in Arthroscopy & Arthroplasty.

#### Benefits of ISKSAA Life membership include....

- ISKSAA
- Cadaveric workshops.
- Receive the semi-annual ESSKA newsletter.
- Opportunity to participate in ISKSAA courses and workshops

To enjoy all the benefits & privileges of an ISKSAA member, you are invited to apply for the Life membership of ISKSAA by going to the membership registration section of the website and entering all your details electronically. All details regarding membership application and payment options are available (www.isksaa.com)

#### International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty

To provide health care education opportunities for increasing cognitive and psycho-motor skills in Arthroscopy

To provide CME programs for the ISKSAA members as well as other qualified professionals. To provide opportunities to organise and collaborate research projects

#### **ISKSAA Life Membership**

The membership is open to Orthopaedic Surgeons, Postgraduate Orthopaedic students and Allied medical personal

Eligibility to apply for **ISKSAA's Prestigious Fellowship Programme**. We have finalised affiliations with ESSKA, ISAKOS, BOA, BASK, Wrightington and FLINDERS MEDICAL CENTRE, IMRI AUSTRALIA to provide more ISKSAA Fellowships in India , UK , USA , Australia and Europe . We awarded 14 ISKSAA Fellowships in Feb 2013, 6 ISKSAA IMRI fellowships in Feb 2014, 54 ISKSAA fellowships in September 2014 and 22 ISKSAA wrightington MCh fellowships in December 2014.

Free subscription to the Journal of Arthroscopy & Joint Surgery (JAJS), the official publication of

Only as a life member, you can enjoy the benefit of reduced Congress charges and participate in the

Access to Member's only section on the website which has access to the conference proceedings and live surgeries of ISKSAA 2012, 2013 & 2014 along with a host of other educational material. Important opportunity for interaction with world leaders in Arthroscopy & Arthroplasty.





# QuadCut

Minimally invasive quadriceps tendon harvesting

۲

۲



THE DIAMOND STANDARD

KARL STORZ GmbH & Co. KG, Mittelstraße 8, 78532 Tuttlingen/Germany, Phone: +49 (0)7461 708-0, Fax: +49 (0)7461 708-105, E-Mail: info@karlstorz.de KARL STORZ Endoscopy America, Inc, 2151 E. Grand Avenue, El Segundo, CA 90245-5017, USA, Phone: +1 424 218-8100, Fax: +1 800 321-1304, E-Mail: info@ksea.com (ARL STORZ Endoscopia Latino-America, 815 N. W. 57 Av., Suite No. 480, Miami, FL 33126-2042, USA, Phone: +1 305 262-8980, Fax: +1 305 262-89 86, E-Mail: info@ksela.com KARL STORZ Endoscopy Canada Ltd., 7171 Millcreek Drive, Mississauga, ON L5N 3R3, Phone: +1 905 816-4500, Fax: +1 905 858-4599, E-Mail: info@karlstorz.ca www.karlstorz.com

۲

An official publication of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty

(ISSN: 2214-9635)

Volume 2, Number 1, January-April 2015

#### Aims and Scope

Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery (JAJS) is the official and peer-reviewed publication of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty (ISKSAA). The Journal is committed to bring forth scientific manuscripts in the form of original research articles, current concept reviews, meta-analyses, case reports and letters to the editor. The focus of the Journal is to present wide-ranging, multi-disciplinary perspectives on the problems of the joints that are amenable with Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Though Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty entail surgical procedures, the Journal shall not restrict itself to these purely surgical procedures and will also encompass pharmacological, rehabilitative and physical measures that can prevent or postpone the execution of a surgical procedure. The Journal will also publish scientific research related to tissues other than joints that would ultimately have an effect on the joint function. The journal is published three times in a year (Jan-Apr, May-Aug, Sep-Dec) by Reed Elsevier India Pvt.Ltd. Contributors are invited to submit their manuscripts in English through the Online Manuscript Management System at http://ees.elsevier.com/jajs

#### Author enquiries

For enquiries relating to the submission of articles (including electronic submission where available) please visit this journal's homepage at http://www. elsevier.com/locate/jajs. You can track accepted articles at http://www.elsevier.com/trackarticle and set up e-mail alerts to inform you of when an article's status has changed. Also accessible from here is information on copyright, frequently asked questions and more.

#### Copyright

© 2015, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved. Papers accepted for publication become the copyright of *International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty*, and authors will be asked to sign a transfer of copyright form, on receipt of the accepted manuscript by Elsevier. This enables the Publisher to administer copyright on behalf of the Authors, whilst allowing the continued use of the material by the Author for scholarly communication.

This journal and the individual contributions contained in it are protected under copyright by Elsevier Ltd., and the following terms and conditions apply to their use:

#### Photocopying

( )

Single photocopies of single articles may be made for personal use as allowed by national copyright laws. Permission of the Publisher and payment of a fee is required for all other photocopying, including multiple or systematic copying, copying for advertising or promotional purposes, resale, and all forms of document delivery. Special rates are available for educational institutions that wish to make photocopies for non-profit educational classroom use. For information on how to seek permission visit **http://www.elsevier.com/permissions** or call: (+44) 1865 843830 (UK) / (+1) 215 239 3804 (USA).

#### **Derivative Works**

Subscribers may reproduce table of contents or prepare lists of articles including abstracts for internal circulation within their institutions. Permission of the Publisher is required for resale or distribution outside the institution. Permission of the Publisher is required for all other derivative works, including compilations and translations (please consult **www.elsevier.com/permissions**).

#### **Electronic Storage or Usage**

Permission of the Publisher is required to store or use electronically any material contained in this journal, including any article or part of an article (please consult **www.elsevier.com/permissions**).

Except as outlined above, no part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without prior written permission of the Publisher.

#### Notice

No responsibility is assumed by the Publisher for any injury and/or damage to persons or property as a matter of products liability, negligence or otherwise, or from any use or operation of any methods, products, instructions or ideas contained in the material herein. Because of rapid advances in the medical sciences, in particular, independent verification of diagnoses and drug dosages should be made.

Although all advertising material is expected to conform to ethical (medical) standards, inclusion in this publication does not constitute a guarantee or endorsement of the quality or value of such product or of the claims made of it by its manufacturer.

#### Subscription information

The Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery (ISSN: 2214-9635) is published thrice a year. The annual price for individual subscription based in India is INR 3600; and for international subscribers, the annual price is USD 60. For institutional subscription within and outside India, please contact the Publishers office at journals.india@elsevier.com.

Further information is available on this journal and other Elsevier products through Elsevier's website (http://www.elsevier.com). Subscriptions are accepted on a prepaid basis only and are entered on a calendar year basis. Issues are sent by standard mail. Priority rates are available upon request. Claims for missing issues should be made within six months of the date of dispatch.

#### Orders, claims, advertisement and journal enquiries: please contact

Editorial Office: Dr Pushpinder Singh Bajaj, Bajaj Specialist Clinics, B-7/5 Safdarjung Enclave, New Delhi – 110029. Tel: 41057555 / 41057556 / 41057557. Email: psbajaj@hotmail.com.

Publishing Office: Elsevier, A division of Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd., 14th Floor, Building No.10B, DLF Cyber City, Phase-II, Gurgaon-122002, Haryana, India. Email: journals.india@elsevier.com

۲

An official publication of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty

(ISSN: 2214–9635)

Volume 2, Number 1, January-April 2015

#### **Editor-in-Chief**

Mr. Sanjeev Anand Department of Orthopaedics, North Tees & Hartlepool NHS Foundation Trust, United Kingdom

**Executive Editor** 

Prof. Lalit Maini Department of Orthopaedics, Maulana Azad Medical College, New Delhi, India

Dr. Gurinder Bedi Department of Orthopaedics, Fortis Memorial Hospital, New Delhi, India

Dr. Anuj Dogra Department of Orthopaedics, Escorts Hospital, Faridabad, India

Dr. Ajay Aggarwal Department of Orthopedics, University of Missouri, Columbia, USA Dr. Subhash Jangid Department of Orthopaedics, Artemis Hospital, Gurgaon, India Dr. Deepak Joshi Department of Orthopaedics, Sports Injury Centre, Safdarjung Hospital, New Delhi, India Dr. Rahul Khare Department of Orthopaedics, Ram Manohar Lohia Hospital, New Delhi, India

Dr. Rohit Arora Department of Trauma Surgery and Sports Medicine, Medical University Innsbruck, Innsbruck, Austria Dr. Ashish Babulkar Department of Orthopaedics, Deenanath Mangeshkar Hospital, Pune, India Prof. Raj Bahadur Department of Orthopaedics, Government Medical College, Chandigarh, India

> Dr. V B Bhasin Department of Orthopaedics, Sir Ganga Ram Hospital, New Delhi, India

Prof. Ravi Gupta Department of Orthopaedics, Government Medical College Hospital, Chandigarh, India

Managing Editor

Dr. Pushpinder Singh Bajaj Centre for Arthroscopy, Sports Medicine & Joint Replacements, Bajaj Specialist Clinics New Delhi, India

#### **Associate Editors**

Dr. Raju Easwaran Department of Orthopaedics, Max Super Speciality Hospital, New Delhi, India

Dr. Janak Mehta Department of Orthopaedics, Royal Darwin Hospital, Darwin, Australia

#### **Editorial Board**

Dr. Shashank Misra Department of Orthopaedics, Sir Ganga Ram Hospital, New Delhi, India

Dr. Bhushan Nariani Department of Orthopaedics, Indian Spinal Injuries Centre, New Delhi, India

Dr. Amite Pankaj Department of Orthopaedics, UCMS and Guru Teg Bahaur Hospital, New Delhi, India Dr. Asit K Shah

Englewood Hospital & Medical Center, Englewood, New Jersey, USA

#### **Advisory Board**

Dr. Anil Bhat Department of Orthopaedics, Kasturba Medical College, Manipal, India Dr. K Bhattacharya Department of Orthopaedics, AMRI Hospital, Saltlake City, Kolkata, India Dr. Deepak Chaudhary Department of Orthopaedics, Sports Injury Centre, Safdarjung Hospital, New Delhi, India

> Dr. Sanjay Desai Department of Orthopaedics, Breach Candy Hospital, Mumbai, India

Dr. Dinshaw Pardiwala Centre for Sports Medicine, Kokilaben Dhirubhai Ambani Hospital, Mumbai, India

Mr. Rajesh Sethi Department of Trauma & Orthopaedics, North Lincolnshire and Goole NHS Trust, United Kingdom

Dr. Sundararajan Silvampatty Department of Orthopaedics/Arthroscopy & Sports Medicine, Ganga Hospital, Coimbatore. Tamil Nadu. India ۲

Prof. Ajay Singh Department of Orthopedics, King George's Medical College, Lucknow, India

Dr. Shekhar Srivastav Department of Orthopaedics, Sant Parmanand Hospital, New Delhi, India

Dr. Ashish Devgan Department of Orthopaedics, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education & Research, Rohtak, India Dr. M S Dhillon Department of Orthopaedics, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education & Research, Chandigarh, India Dr. John Ebnezar Department of Orthopaedics, Dr. John's Orthopaedic Center, Bengaluru, India Prof. Lennard Funk Department of Orthopaedics, Wrightington Hospital, United Kingdom

۲

An official publication of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty

(ISSN: 2214-9635)

Volume 2, Number 1, January–April 2015

#### **Advisory Board**

Dr. Sanjay Garude Department of Orthopaedics, Lilavati Hospital, Mumbai India Dr. Hitesh Gopalan Department of Orthopaedics, Medical Trust Hospital, Kochi, India Mr. Ved Goswami Department of Orthopaedics, Heart of England NHS Foundation Trust Hospital Birmingham, United Kingdom Mr. Robert J Gregory Department of Orthopaedics, Durham and Darlington University Hospitals NHS Trust, Durham, United Kingdom Dr. Anant Joshi Department of Orthopaedics, Sportsmed Clinic, Mumbai, India Prof. Sudhir Kapoor Department of Orthopaedics, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Science & Research, ESI Hospital, Basaidarapur, New Delhi, India Dr. Y Kharbanda Department of Orthopaedics, Indraprastha Apollo Hospitals, New Delhi, India Prof. P P Kotwal Department of Orthopaedics, All India Institute of Medical Sciences New Delhi, India Prof. Jegan Krishnan Department of Orthopaedics, Flinders Medical Centre and Repatriation General Hospital, Adelaide, Australia Mr. Kapil Kumar Department of Orthopaedics, Aberdeen Royal Infirmary & Woodend Hospital, Aberdeen, United Kingdom Prof. Vinod Kumar Department of Orthopaedics, Maulana Azad Medical College & Lok Nayak Jai Prakash Hospital, New Delhi, India Dr. Edward T Mah Department of Orthopaedics, The Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Adelaide, Australia Dr. David Martin SPORTSMED SA Hospital,

( )

Prof. J E Mendes Department of Orthopaedics, Minho University Porto, Portugal Dr. Graham Mercer Department of Orthopaedics, Repatriation General Hospital, Adelaide, South Australia Mr. Puneet Monga Department of Orthopaedics, Wrightington Hospital, Wrightington, UK Dr. Young Lae Moon Department of Orthopaedic Surgery, CHOSUN University Hospital, Korea Dr. Paolo Paladini Department of Orthopaedics, Cervesi Hospital, Cattolica, Italy Mr. R Pandey Department of Orthopaedics, University Hospitals of Leicester, Leicester, United Kingdom Dr. Vivek Pandey Department of Orthopaedics, Kasturba Medical College, Manipal, India Dr. Mario Penta Department of Orthopaedics, Orthopaedics SA, North Adelaide, South Australia Dr. David Rajan Department of Orthopaedics, Ortho One Speciality Hospital, Coimbatore, India Dr. Ashok Rajgopal Department of Orthopaedics, Medanta-The Medicity, Gurgaon, India Prof. Amar Rangan Trauma & Orthopaedic Surgery, School of Medicine & Health, Durham University, Durham, United Kingdom Dr. Sripathi Rao Department of Orthopaedics, Kasturba Medical College, Manipal, India Dr. Parag Sancheti Department of Orthopaedics, Sancheti Institute for Orthopaedics & Rehabilitation,

Pune, India

Dr. Nirbhay Shah Department of Orthopaedics, Hospital for Joint Surgery, Rajkot, India Dr. Andreas Settje HPC Oldenburg Institute for Hand Surgery and Plastic Surgery, Oldenburg, Germany Dr. Vijay Shetty Department of Orthopaedics, Hiranandani Hospital, Mumbai, India Mr. Binod Singh Department of Trauma & Orthopaedics, City Hospital, Birmingham, United Kingdom Dr. Sachin Tapasvi Department of Orthopaedics, Oyster & Pearl Hospital, Pune, India Dr. Binu Thomas Dr. Paul Brand Centre for Hand Surgery, CMC Hospital, Vellore, India Dr. Sanjay Trivedi Department of Orthopaedics, Trivedi Arthroscopy Clinic, Ahmedabad, India Mr. Ram Venkatesh Department of Orthopaedics Leeds Teaching Hospitals NHS Trust, Leeds, United Kingdom Dr. JVS Vidyasagar Department of Orthopaedics. Joint Replacement & Sports Medicine, Aware Global Hospital, Hyderabad, India Dr. Roshan Wade Department of Orthopaedics, King Edward Memorial Hospital, Mumbai, India Dr. Nick Wallwork SPORTSMED SA Hospital, South Australia Dr. Jaap Willems Department of Orthopaedics, Het Onze Lieve Vrouwe Gasthuis Hospital, Amsterdam, The Netherlands Dr. H K Wong Department of Orthopaedics & Traumatology, Princess Margaret Hospital, Hong Kong SAR

۲

Copyright (C) 2015, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. All rights reserved.

Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd.

South Australia

No part of the publication may be transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, without written permission from the Editor-in-Chief.

Disclaimer: Although all advertising material is expected to conform to ethical (medical) standards, inclusion in the publication does not constitute a guarantee or endorsement of the quality or value of such product or of the claims made of it by its manufacturer. Please consult full prescribing information before issuing prescriptions for any products mentioned in this publication.

Printed at EIH Limited-Unit Printing Press, IMT Manesar, Gurgaon

JAJS\_v2\_i1\_FM.indb 6

۲

An official publication of International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty

(ISSN: 2214–9635)

Volume 2, Number 1, January-April 2015

#### Table of Contents

۲

Editorial	
Journey to total hip arthoplasty Hardas Singh Sandhu	1
Original Articles	
Clinical examination, magnetic resonance imaging and arthroscopic correlations of ligament and menisci injuries of knee joint <i>Ankit Syal, Chirag H. Chudasama</i>	3
Removal of a broken distal cannulated intramedullary femoral nail with solid reamer with closed methods and without using C-arm: A case report <i>D. Yadav, V. Garg, A. Goyal, N. Aggarwal</i>	9
Polytetrafluoroethylene patches for massive rotator cuff tears: An update of current concepts Manit Arora, Ravindra G. Khedekar, Sunil H. Shetty, Mishil Parikh	12
Implant survivorship and clinical outcomes of the Bigliani-Flatow shoulder prosthesis at a mean of five years: A post-marketing surveillance study from three centres <i>A.J. Weusten, S.K. Khan, M.J. Lawson-Smith, J. McBirnie, W. Siebert, A. Rangan</i>	16
Review Articles	
Constrained condylar knee systems: A review of five commonly used brands Deiary Kader, Nick Caplan, Michail Kokkinakis, Ramsay Refaie, Jonathan Loughead	23
Over half of badminton players suffer from shoulder pain: Is impingement to blame? Manit Arora, Sunil H. Shetty, Ravindra G. Khedekar, Sachin Kale	33
Case Reports	
Hoffa fracture associated with avulsion fracture of cruciate ligaments: Two case reports Baljit Singh, Shaleen Sareen, Parminder Virdi, Simarpreet S. Bhattal, Aditya Bhardwaj	37
A case of bilateral posterior medial meniscus root tear: Partial menisectomy versus pull-out suture repair Bhushan Patil, Manit Arora, Prakash D. Samant, Manish Tripathi	42
Ulnar nerve neuropathy following total elbow replacement Mohammed Tahir Ansari, Prakash P. Kotwal	47
Resident's Corner	
Activity related hip pain in a young adult Ali Raza, Shoaib Khan, Sanjeev Anand	49
Corrigendum	

Corrigendum to "A review of functional anatomy and surgical reconstruction of medial patellofemoral ligament" [J Arthrosc Joint Surg 1 (1) (2014) 1–50] 54 Deiary F. Kader, Aysha Rajeev





# Journey to total hip arthoplasty



Hip joint is a mobile link between the trunk and the lower limb. It plays an important role in locomotion. Being a ball and socket joint it allows flexion extension, adduction, abduction, internal rotation and external rotation. These movements enable the person to adopt any posture for various activity of daily living, social occasions and at work and worship. Due to various causes like trauma, infection inflammation and degenerative processes etc., the hip joint may loose movements, become stiff, painful and deformed, severely jeopardizing its function. The patient may not be able to squat, sit cross legged or walk properly. These problems are as old as the history of man himself. The desire of the patient to have a mobile joint stimulated the surgeons to develop materials and methods to restore movement at ankylosed hip. Many attempts have been made to achieve movements with correction of deformity and relief of pain from time to time. Toward the end of 18th century attempt was made to replace femoral head with wooden block fixing it to the femur with plate and screws. Muscle flap, fascia, wall of the pig's bladder etc. were used for interposition between femoral head and acetabulum. The end result was failure and often disasterous.<sup>1</sup> The knowledge of biology, biomechanics, asepsis and compatability of the human tissues with these implanted materials was not known to the clinician.

John Rea Barton in 1927<sup>2</sup> reported his attempt to restore movements at the hip joint by creating a pseudoarthrosis in subtrochanteric region. Although this enabled the patient to sit properly in the chair yet the operation was unphysiological because main movers of the hip joint were inserted in the proximal fragment. The procedure has remained only of historical value. A better function was achieved by excising a bone segment from the neck of the femur. This was further improved by excision of the femoral head and neck by Girdle stone.<sup>3</sup> Bachelor<sup>4</sup> and Milch<sup>5</sup> tried to improve the stability after this procedure by doing osteotomy of the greater trochanter and fixing with the angled plate. Although good range of motion were restored at the hip, these produced shortening of the limb and appreciable limp.

Smith Peterson<sup>6</sup> initially prepared a mould of glass then of acrylic and resion and finally of vitallium which was given the name of Smith Peterson Cup. This cup covered the prepared head of femur and articulated with acetabulum. This produced quite satisfactory results lasting for few years. Ultimately the

cup became loose and joint became painful requiring its removal. Judet<sup>7</sup> brothers designed a prosthesis which had a capital Part (head) segment and a stem. Capital component replaced the femoral head and the stem was fixed into the neck of the femur. It also met the same fate. Moore<sup>8</sup> and Thompson<sup>9</sup> designed intramedullary prosthesis consisting of a round head and a long intramedullary stem which was fitted into the medully canal of the femur. The head component articulated with the acetabulum. These were certainly better than the previous prostheses and are still in use in among patients of femoral neck fracture in geriatric patients. The problems often met with these were protrusio acetabuli and pain in the region of the hip and upper thigh requiring the removal of the prosthesis or substituting it with total hip arthroplasty. McKee Farrhar<sup>10</sup> & Phillip Wiles<sup>11</sup> designed a metallic cup and a stem somewhat similar to intramedullary stem of Thompson prosthesis. After preparation the cup was fixed to the acetabulum with screws or bone cement (methyl methacrelate) and stem in the medullary canal also with cement. The metallic joint produced sound during the movement and it became loose due to reaction of the local tissues to wear particles of metal.

Bipolar prosthesis was developed by Bateman<sup>12,13</sup> with the hope that it give would better results. The procedure of implantation is quite easy and taking short time. It is useful in patients with compromised health with life expectancy of <5 years. Though good results have been reported in >10 years followup.<sup>13</sup>

Charnley<sup>14–16</sup> designed non metallic cup first made of acrylic and later on of high density polyethylene and femoral component made of vitallium. Both the components were highly polished with the idea of decreasing the friction between the two and reducing the wear and tear of the implant. The results of this joint consisting of high density polyathelene cup and metallic stem were very good and the joint lasted for many years. Early complications were dislocation and infection which were improved by observing strict aseptic condition in the operation theatre and improvement in the operative technique. The delayed complications observed were aseptic loosening, osteolysis which required revision arthroplasty.<sup>17–19</sup>

Initially aseptic loosening was considered to be due to bone cement<sup>20</sup> and hence non cemented total hip was designed.

This consisted of a metallic shell with inner polyethylene lining. The metallic shell had granular outer surface and coated with hydroxyapatite for better corporation into the bone. The shell was fixed to the bone with screws and polyethylene lining was fitted into it. The femoral component was also designed in a way that the bone could grow into it. All these implants had monoblock femoral component. Further development produced modular type of femoral stem consisting of separate head component which could be fitted to the intramedullary stem. The size of the neck of the femoral component could be adjusted with the use of different sizes (length) of head which allowed adjustment of length the neck of the femur as well as the tension of the soft tissue. Even these types of non cemented joints had aseptic loosening. The blame now has shifted on the polyethylene cup or polyethylene lining. Wear particles of polyethylene cup produced reaction in the soft tissues leading to aseptic loosening and osteolysis on the acetabulars as well as the femoral side. In order to get rid of polyethylene from the total hip prosthesis, metal on metal and ceramic on ceramic joints were developed.<sup>21,22</sup> These had highly polished surfaces. Surface arthroplasty with coverage of femoral head with a metallic component articulating with metallic acetabular part was used in younger patients. These allowed vide a range of movements and the patients were able to squat and sit cross legged. The initial results were very encouraging. However, within few years, wear particles from the metallic cup and head started producing reaction in the soft tissues often leading to formation of tumour like lesions around the hip joint and metlosis. Revision arthroplasty had to be carried out in such cases and metal on metal joint has now gone out of market. Ceramic on ceramic joint are still in use. The problem faced with this prosthesis is squeaking sound and cracking of the cup resulting in pain in the region of hip. Now ceramic head on highly cross linked polyethylene cup and metallic head on cross linked polyethylene cup are latest to be used in total hip arthroplasty with improvement in the results reported. The cross linked polyethylene has very slow wearing property. Only time will show for how long these joints will last when implanted in young patients. Further research in these materials and development of new materials is still being carried out to design a joint which will last for the life of individual when planted in a young person.

Medical profession as well as the patients are anxiously waiting for the day when such a joint is made available to them.

REFERENCES

- 1. Evarts CM, Kendrich JI. Symposium on arthroplasty of the hip knee. Ortrhop Clin North Am. 1971;2:93–111.
- 2. Barton JR. On the treatment of ankylosis by formation of artificial joint. J N Amer Med Surg. 1927;3:279–292.
- Girdle Stone GR. Pseudarthrosis discussion of treatment of unilateral osteoarthritis of the hip joint. Proc Roy Soc Med. 1995;38:363.

- 4. Bachelor JS. Pseud-arthrosis for ankylosis of the hip. J Bone Joint Surg. 1949;31b:135.
- 5. Mileh H. Surgical treatment of stiff hip the resection angulation operation. *Clin Orthop.* 1963;31:48–57.
- 6. Smith Peterson MN. Arthroplasty of hip new method. J Bone Joint Surg. 1939;21A:269–288.
- 7. Judet J, Judet R. The use of an artificial femoral head for arthroplasty of the hip joint. J Bone Joint Surg. 1950;32B:166–173.
- 8. Moore AT, Bohlman HR. Metal hip joint. A case report. J Bone Joint Surg. 1943;25A:688–692.
- 9. Thompson FR. Two and half years experience with the vitallum intramedullary prosthesis. *J Bone Joint Surg.* 1954;36A:489–502.
- McKee GK, Watson Farrar J. Replacement of arthritis hip by the McKnee prosthesis. J Bone Joint Surg (Br). 1966;48B:245-259.
- 11. Wiles P. The surgery of the osteoarthritis hip. Br J Surg. 1958;45:488–497.
- **12.** Bateman JE. The classic single assembly total hip prosthesis preliminary report. *Clin Orthop.* 1974;441:8–76.
- **13.** Bateman JE, Berenji AR, Bayne O, Greyson ND. Long-term results of bipolar arthroplasty in osteoarthritis of the hip. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1990;251:54–66.
- 14. Charnley J. Arthroplasty of hip a new operation. Lancet. 1961:1129.
- **15.** Charnley J. The bonding of prosthesis to the bone by cement. J Bone Joint Surg. 1964;t46B:518–596.
- **16**. Charnley J. Reaction of bone to self curing acrylic cement. J Bone Joint Surg. 1970;52B:390.
- Harris MH, Schillar AL, Scholar JH, Frieber RA, Scot R. Extensive localized bone resorption in the femur. Following total hip arthroplasty. J Bone Joint Surg. 1976;58A:612–618.
- Jone LC, Hungerford DS. Cement disease. Clin Orthop. 1987;225:192–206.
- Hollworth U, Cotogno G. Total hip replacement state of art challenges and prospects, European Commission. Luxen Bourg: Joint Research Centre, Institute of Health and Consumer Protection; 2012:25279–25282. ISBN 978-92.
- 20. Lusty PJ, Tai CC, Sen Hoy RP, Walter WL, Walter WK, Zicat BA. Third generation alumina on alumina ceramic bearings in cement less total hip arthroplasty. J Bone Joint Surg (Am). 2007;89:2676–2683.
- Migaud H, Duthan S, Krantz N, Vasseur L, Girard J. Cementless metal on metal versus ceramic on polyethylene hip arthroplasty in patients less than 50 years of age a comparative study with twelve to fourteen years followup. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2011;93:137–142.
- Korovessis P, Petsinis G, Repanti N, Repanti T. Metallosis after contemporary metal on metal: total hip arthroplasty. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2006;88:1183–1191.

Hardas Singh Sandhu Retired Professor and Head, Department of Orthopaedics, Government Medical College, Amritsar, Punjab, India E-mail address: hardasssandhu@gmail.com

> 17 December 2014 Available online 30 January 2015

#### http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2014.12.007

2214-9635/Copyright © 2015, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.



#### **Original Article**

Available online at www.sciencedirect.com

**ScienceDirect** 

#### www.elsevier.com/locate/jajs



# Clinical examination, magnetic resonance imaging and arthroscopic correlations of ligament and menisci injuries of knee joint



#### Ankit Syal<sup>a,\*</sup>, Chirag H. Chudasama<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Department of Orthopedics, B.J. Medical College and Civil Hospital, Asarwa, Ahmedabad 380016, India <sup>b</sup> Arthroscopic Surgeon, Department of Orthopedics, B.J. Medical College and Civil Hospital, Asarwa, Ahmedabad 380016, India

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 4 November 2014 Accepted 3 December 2014 Available online 26 December 2014

Keywords: Knee Arthroscopy Clinical examination Magnetic Resonance Imaging Correlation

#### ABSTRACT

*Purpose:* Our study has been carried out due to ambiguity in results of different scientific publications. Data obtained sheds light on importance of history taking and clinical examination and verifies the importance of MRI.

Methods: Ours is a prospective cross sectional double blinded study. We reviewed 190 patients who underwent knee arthroscopy for suspected menisci and ligament injuries. Patients were divided into 2 groups on objective clinical assessment: Those who were positive for either menisci or cruciate ligament injury [group 1] and those having both menisci and ligament injury [group 2]. MRI was performed using a 1.5 T machine using standard protocol at our centre and reported by an experienced radiologist. Findings of clinical examination, MRI and arthroscopy were analysed by a single independent reviewer and arthroscopy was considered as gold standard.

Results: In medial meniscus injuries we observed that there was statistically significant difference between clinical versus arthroscopy and MRI versus arthroscopy group in sensitivity (91.39% Vs 76.59%, p < 0.0001) and negative predictive value (89.19% Vs 76.08%, p = 0.0003). In lateral meniscus injuries we observed that on comparison between the two groups only positive predictive value had a significant difference (82.92% Vs 71.73%, p = 0.0086). In injuries of anterior cruciate ligament on comparison between the two groups there was statistically significant difference in specificity (88.88% Vs 79.07%, p = 0.0085) and negative predictive value (100% Vs 91.89%, p < 0.00001) whereas in posterior cruciate ligament injuries on comparison between the two groups there was statistically significant difference in sensitivity (100% Vs 90.9%, p = 0.0001) and positive predictive value (91.66% Vs 83.33%, p = 0.01).

*Conclusion*: The strength of correlation between MRI and arthroscopic findings confirms the value of MRI in assessing internal knee structures. Whereas MRI can be invaluable in diagnosis, a competent and preferably repeated clinical examination surpasses it. *Level of evidence*: Level I diagnostic study.

Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. Plot No. 8, Vigyan Nagar Special, Kota 324005, Rajasthan. Tel.: +91 9909021560. E-mail address: ankitsyal85@gmail.com (A. Syal).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2014.12.003

<sup>2214-9635/</sup>Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### 1. Introduction

MRI has gained widespread acceptance in the evaluation of the ligaments and menisci injuries of the knee along with other pathologies, although one cannot rule out the importance of a thorough history and a good clinical examination. Many reports have stressed the importance of history taking and clinical examination and no statistical advantage of MRI in these cases.<sup>1,2</sup> On the other hand, other studies<sup>3,4</sup> emphasized the importance of MRI in increasing the accuracy of diagnosis. The aim of this study is to evaluate and compare the efficacy of clinical examination and radiological assessment using MRI with arthroscopic findings in ligamentmenisci knee injuries. We hypothesized that MRI findings correlated with those of clinical examination and that of arthroscopy findings in case of tears of medial and lateral menisci and anterior and posterior cruciate ligament tears.

#### 2. Materials and methods

Data from 260 consecutive knee arthroscopies performed by an experienced arthroscopy surgeon; between May 2011 and November 2013; for diagnostic arthroscopies, degenerative joint disorders, ligament injuries, loose body removals, and adhesiolysis were prospectively collected. From the above data, a subset of 190 patients who sequentially had clinical examination, MRI and arthroscopy for suspected meniscal and ligament injuries were considered for the present study and the data was reviewed. Patients with previous menisectomies, knee ligament repairs or reconstructions and osteochondral fractures on imaging were excluded from the study.

Clinical data including patient demographics, wait period between MRI and arthroscopy, suggestive symptoms including effusion, presence of a "pop", locking, mechanism of injury, clinical diagnosis, and operative details were documented and analysed. All patients were examined by one experienced arthroscopist. Findings of MRI were unknown to him.

Standard clinical tests were used for diagnosing pathologies. To diagnose menisci injuries joint line tenderness, Mcmurray's and Apley's tests were used, whereas for cruciate injuries, anterior and posterior drawer tests, Lachmann test, pivot and reverse pivot shift tests and posterior tibial sag were used.

MRI was requested for confirmation of clinical diagnosis and for obtaining additional information in those patients presenting to us for the first time and were allotted date of surgery with one to two weeks. In this study clinical and MRI findings were compared with arthroscopic findings considering later to be the gold standard. In this study all patients underwent MRI at the imaging centre in our institute. All magnetic resonance imaging studies were performed using a standard knee protocol on a 1.5-T MR scanner with a phased array knee coil. All of the patients had T1 and T2 weighted and proton dense sequence on coronal and sagittal plane images, without contrast. MR pulse sequences included fast spin echo (FSE) and fast recovery. All MRIs were reported by one senior radiologist at our institute. Radiologist, provided with only patient identifying data, and provisional diagnosis reported the MRI findings. Meniscal tears were radiologically graded from I to III. Grade I had only punctuate non-contiguous hyper intensities, while grade II had linear streak hyper intensity, both not extending to the articular surface, whereas grade III were hyper intensities extending to the articular surface and were considered as positive findings. Complete as well as partial lesions of the anterior and posterior cruciate ligaments were interpreted as ruptures. Any osteochondral fracture leading to instability picked up from MRI and missed in normal skiagrams was omitted from the study group.

Arthroscopies were performed in a standard manner under spinal anaesthesia. MRI findings were not known to the surgeon. Operative findings were documented in the operation theatre, which included the anatomical structure involved with the presence or absence of tear, its location, status of the articular cartilage and additional details when available. Findings of clinical examination, MRI and arthroscopy were analysed by a single independent reviewer and arthroscopy was considered as gold standard.

The composite data was tabulated on Microsoft excel spreadsheet and studied for correlation. There were two identified groups: Those who were clinically positive for either menisci or ligament injury [group A] and combined menisci and ligament injury [group B]. Sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value and negative predictive value of clinical and MRI diagnosis for anterior cruciate ligament, posterior cruciate ligament, medial meniscus and lateral meniscus were calculated from the data procured using standard formulae. Full agreement was when the modalities correlated accurately. Any disparity between clinical examination and MRI at arthroscopy was considered no agreement. Partial agreement was when there was partial correlation between the modalities.

#### 3. Results

The observations of the study group were prepared group wise for correlation. In group A the total population was 73 patients including 60 males and 13 females. Mean age of the group was 32 (Range; 9–58 years). Knees involved were 40 on the right side and 33 on the left side. Duration between injury and arthroscopy averaged to be 9.44 months (Range; 0.5–72 months). Duration between MRI and arthroscopy averaged to be 1.9 months (Range; 0.25–11). Mode of trauma was fall (including sports injuries) in 44 patients and two wheeler accidents in 29 patients.

On comparing the findings between clinical examination and arthroscopy medial menisci lesions showed full agreement in 19 patients (86.36%) and no agreement in 3 patients (13.63%). In case of all 6 patients with lateral meniscus lesions there was full agreement. 35 patients (87.5%) with anterior cruciate ligament (ACL) injury had full agreement and 5 (12.5%) had partial agreement denoting dilemma over complete versus partial tear. It has come to our notice that these patients had anterior cruciate stumps fibrosis attachment with posterior cruciate ligament giving pseudo firm end point on anterior drawer and lachmann tests, in only 1 patient diagnosed to have complete tear on clinical examination was there partial tear on arthroscopy in that only around 10% of fibres were intact. All 6 patients with posterior cruciate ligament (PCL) injury had full agreement between clinical and arthroscopic findings. In addition 13 patients, who were diagnosed clinically to have cruciate injury, had additional menisci injury on arthroscopy. Among these 13 patients, 12 patients were diagnosed clinically to have isolated ACL tear, but on arthroscopy they had concomitant medial menisci tear in 4 patients, lateral menisci tear in 6 patients and tear in both medial and lateral menisci in 2 patients. One patient was diagnosed with isolated PCL injury on clinical examination also had lateral menisci tear on arthroscopy.

On comparing the findings between MRI and arthroscopy medial meniscus lesions showed full agreement in 22 patients (73.33%) and in 8 patients (26.6%) there was none. In case of lateral menisci 11 patients (73.33%) showed full agreement and 4 patients (26.66%) there was no agreement. 33 patients (71.73%) with ACL tear had full agreement, 6 (13.04%) showed partial agreement and 7 (15.21%) had no agreement. 5 patients (83.33%) with PCL showed full agreement and 1 patient (16.6%) showed none.

In addition 7 patients who were diagnosed with isolated ACL injury on MRI had concomitant tear of medial menisci in 2 patients and tear of lateral menisci in 5 patients on arthroscopy. One patient diagnosed to have medial meniscus injury on MRI had only ACL tear (complete) on arthroscopy. Also in one patient was diagnosed to have PCL injury on MRI but it turned out to be ACL injury on arthroscopy. 3 patients had discoid lateral meniscus (incomplete) on arthroscopy.

Sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value, negative predictive value of menisci and both cruciates in case of comparison between clinical examination and arthroscopy and between MRI and arthroscopy are represented in Table 1 and Table 2 in results respectively.

In group B there were total number of 117 patients with the age distribution of 15–52 years and average age of 29 years. There were 104 males and 13 females in the study group. Patients had derangement in right knees in 62 patients and left knees in 55 patients. Duration of injury ranged from 0.5 months to 120 months (average: 14.13 months). Duration of MRI from clinical examination and arthroscopy ranged from 0.25 months to 11 months and averaged at about 2.17 months. Mode of trauma included fall (including sports injuries) in 62 patients, two wheeler accidents in 54 patients and four wheeler accidents in 1 patient.

On comparing the clinical examination with the arthroscopy findings, in case of patients having combined medial and

Table 1 – Clinical examination correlation (in percentage) with arthroscopic findings by type of injury among group A.								
Test	Medial meniscus	Lateral meniscus	ACL	PCL				
Sensitivity	75	37.5	100	100				
Specificity	93.81	100	100	100				
Positive predictive value	85.71	100	100	100				
Negative predictive value	88.46	85.07	100	100				

Here ACL stands for Anterior Cruciate Ligament and PCL for Posterior Cruciate Ligament.

Table 2 – MRI correlation (in percentage) with
arthroscopic findings by type of injury among group A.

Test	Medial meniscus	Lateral meniscus	ACL	PCL
Sensitivity	91.66	68.75	97.50	83.33
Specificity	83.67	92.98	78.78	98.50
Positive predictive value	73.33	73.33	84.78	83.33
Negative predictive value	95.34	91.37	96.29	98.50

Here ACL stands for Anterior Cruciate Ligament and PCL for Posterior Cruciate Ligament.

lateral menisci injury on clinical examination 3 (100%) partially agreed to clinical findings; in case of ACL with menisci injury 73 (68.86%) had full agreement, 32 (30.18%) had partial agreement, out of which 10 patients were diagnosed to have partial tear on clinical examination but had complete tear on arthroscopy and 1 (0.01%) patient had no agreement; in case of patients having posterior cruciate ligament injury along with menisci injury 1 (33.33%) patient had full agreement, 2 (66.66%) had partial agreement and finally in case of combined anterior and posterior cruciate ligament injury 2 (66.66%) had full agreement and 1 (33.33%) patient had partial agreement. This non agreement was due to sloppy anterior cruciate ligament with some non specific low hyperintensity on T2w image along with posterior cruciate ligament tear which was reported as both cruciate ligament tear on MR imaging by radiologist. In addition 18 patients having anterior cruciate ligament injury clinically had lateral meniscus injury and 2 patients had medial menisus injury.

On comparing MRI findings with arthroscopic findings, in case of patients having combined medial and lateral menisci injury on MRI 5 (71.42%) had full agreement and there was no agreement in 2 (28.57%) patients; in case of anterior cruciate ligament with menisci injury 72 (72%) patients had full agreement, 28 (28%) patients had partial agreement, out of which 8 patients were diagnosed to have partial tear on MRI but had complete tear on arthroscopy; in case of patients having posterior cruciate ligament injury along with menisci injury 1 (100%) patient had partial agreement and finally in case of combined anterior and posterior cruciate ligament injury 2 (40%) patients had full agreement and 3 (60%) patients had partial agreement.

In addition 25 patients having anterior cruciate ligament injury on MRI had concomitant lateral menisci injury along with anterior cruciate ligament injury in arthroscopy, similarly 18 patients having anterior cruciate ligament injury on MRI had concomitant medial menisci injury in arthroscopy. One patient who had medial meniscus tear reported in MRI actually had no meniscal injury but anterior cruciate ligament tear in arthroscopy. Similarly one patient having reported lateral meniscus tear on MRI had anterior cruciate ligament injury and no menisci injury in arthroscopy. One patient had no significant findings on MRI or arthroscopy but was clinically suspicious for partial anterior cruciate ligament injury along with medial meniscus injury, and was diagnosed with early arthritis. Two patients had both anterior cruciate and posterior cruciate ligament injury along with menisci injury in MRI and on clinical examination but on arthroscopic examination one patient had isolated posterior cruciate ligament and the other patient had posterior cruciate ligament along with both medial and lateral meniscus injury.

Sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value, negative predictive value of menisci and both cruciates in case of comparison between clinical examination and arthroscopy and between MRI and arthroscopy are represented in Table 3 and Table 4 in results. Sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value, negative predictive value of menisci and both cruciates in case of comparison between clinical examination and arthroscopy and between MRI and arthroscopy of the total population are represented in Table 5 and Table 6 in results respectively.

#### 4. Discussion

MRI is a non invasive tool of imaging and causes no harm to the patient. It appears to be without risk and doesn't expose the patient to harmful radiation. Patients in whom meniscus tears are diagnosed on MRI but are not present arthroscopically can be due to misdiagnosed meniscal cysts, or mucoid degeneration or simply misinterpretation of normal anatomy or inadequate arthroscopic techniques.<sup>5,6</sup> Some lesions could have been missed due to large spacing for imaging. Li et al<sup>7</sup> report a medium risk of magic angle phenomenon for FSE (fast spin echo). The magic angle phenomenon has had an influence in our readings since our MRI centre use FSE. Overlooked MRI sheets can be a cause of the missing tears on the MRI.

Poor visualization of anterior cruciate ligament or posterior cruciate ligament injuries can be due to partial voluming, problem in imaging techniques which use contiguous slides, absence of anterior cruciate ligament or its rupture can be substantiated by the more than curled up appearance of posterior cruciate ligament.<sup>5</sup> MRI is also not able to diagnose bundle wise tear in anterior cruciate ligament as well as there is overlapping of partial and complete tears.<sup>8</sup>

The result of MRI are varied if the radiologist is a specialist in musculoskeletal radiology, and if it is more likely to pick up lesion when concomitant injuries are present as the radiologist may pay more attention to find out other lesions but in our study MRI showed better accuracy in group A than in group B.

MRI has superior sensitivity in detecting frank posterior horn tears and intra-substance meniscal tears, bone injuries with acute knee effusion and changes in hidden areas during

Table 3 – Clinical examination correlation (in percentage) with arthroscopic findings by type of injury among group B.								
Test	Medial	Lateral	ACL	PCL				
	meniscus	meniscus						
Sensitivity	97.1	59.6	100	100				
Specificity	41.66	90	58.33	99.1				
Positive predictive value	70.5	80	95.45	83.33				
Negative predictive value	90.9	76.83	83.33	100				

Here ACL stands for Anterior Cruciate Ligament and PCL for Posterior Cruciate Ligament.

# Table 4 – MRI correlation (in percentage) with arthroscopic findings by type of injury among group B.

Test	Medial meniscus	Lateral meniscus	ACL	PCL
Sensitivity	71.4	50	98.13	100
Specificity	61.7	87.67	80	99.1
Positive predictive value	73.52	70.97	98.13	83.33
Negative predictive value	59.18	74.41	83.33	100

Here ACL stands for Anterior Cruciate Ligament and PCL for Posterior Cruciate Ligament.

# Table 5 – Clinical examination correlation (in percentage) with arthroscopic findings by type of injury among 190 patients.

Test	Medial meniscus	Lateral meniscus	ACL	PCL
Sensitivity	91.39	53.96	100	100
Specificity	68.04	94.49	88.88	99.44
Positive predictive value	73.27	82.92	96.66	91.66
Negative predictive value	89.19	80.53	100	100

Here ACL stands for Anterior Cruciate Ligament and PCL for Posterior Cruciate Ligament.

Table 6 – MRI correlation (in percentage) with arthroscopic findings by type of injury among 190 patients.								
Test	Medial	Lateral	ACL	PC				

	meniscus	meniscus		
Sensitivity	76.59	55	97.96	90.9
Specificity	72.91	90	79.07	98.88
Positive predictive value	73.47	71.73	94.12	83.33
Negative predictive value	76.08	81.25	91.89	99.43

Here ACL stands for Anterior Cruciate Ligament and PCL for Posterior Cruciate Ligament.

arthroscopy, i.e., beneath the articular or in extra-articular spaces, deep chondral and sub-chondral lesions. Incidental findings on screening MRI facilitate preoperative planning.<sup>9</sup> Combined cruciate ligament and menisci injuries may affect the diagnosis of meniscus injuries, as there is a tendency to miss it clinically on examination, especially lateral ones.<sup>3</sup> It's our view that during the time interval between MRI and arthroscopic evaluation, patients due to altered biomechanics of the knee joint may develop new lesions. Such patients also develop increased quadriceps weakness and increased pressure on under surface of lower pole of patella and also chondral damage commonly to medial femoral condyle giving rise to anterior knee and mid joint line pain, and that they in absence of Mcmurray's test do not represent menisci pathology.

The differences between test modalities among the two groups were analysed using Z test for medial and lateral meniscus to determine the effect of concomitant injuries rather than single lesion on the diagnostic accuracy of MRI. In medial meniscus injuries we observed that there were significant differences in case of sensitivity (91.66% Vs 71.4%, p = 0.0001), specificity (83.67% Vs 61.7%, p = 0.0004) and negative predictive value (95.34% Vs 59.18%, p = 0.0001) between the two groups whereas in case of positive predictive value (73.33% Vs 73.52%, p > 0.05) there was no statistical significant difference. In lateral meniscus injuries we observed that there were statistically significant difference in case of sensitivity (68.75% Vs 50%, p = 0.0085) and negative predictive values (91.37% Vs 74.41%, p = 0.0012) whereas in case of specificity (92.92% Vs 87.67%, p = 0.05) and positive predictive value (73.33% Vs 70.97%, p > 0.05) there was no statistical difference. These results show that MRI has better diagnostic value when there is single injuries to menisci and this value decreases when concomitant injuries are present. This is similar to other study by TR Madhusudhan<sup>10</sup> according to which MRI diagnostic value for menisci in group with concomitant injuries decreases.

The correlation between clinical versus arthroscopy and MRI versus arthroscopy findings of the total study group was evaluated using Z test. In medial meniscus injuries we observed that there was statistically significant difference between clinical examination and MRI findings regarding sensitivity (91.39% Vs 76.59%, p < 0.0001) and negative predictive value (89.19% Vs 76.08%, p = 0.0003) but with no statistical difference in specificity (68.04% Vs 72.91%, p > 0.05) and positive predictive value (73.27% Vs 73.47%, p > 0.05). In lateral meniscus injuries we observed that on comparison between the two groups only positive predictive value had a significant difference (82.92% Vs 71.73%, p = 0.0086) whereas no statistical significant difference in sensitivity (53.96% Vs 55%, p > 0.05), specificity (94.49% Vs 90%, p > 0.05) and negative predictive value (80.53% Vs 81.25%, p > 0.05). In injuries of anterior cruciate ligament on comparison between the two groups there was statistically significant difference in specificity (88.88% Vs 79.07%, p = 0.0085) and negative predictive value (100% Vs 91.89%, p < 0.00001) with no statistical difference between sensitivity (100% Vs 97.96%, p = 0.46) and positive predictive value (96.66% Vs 94.12%, p > 0.05). Finally in posterior cruciate ligament injuries on comparison between the two groups there was statistically significant difference in sensitivity (100% Vs 90.9%, p = 0.0001) and positive predictive value (91.66% Vs 83.33%, p = 0.01) with no statistically significant difference in specificity (99.44% Vs 98.99%, p > 0.05) and negative predictive value (100% Vs 99.43%, p > 0.05). So it would be reasonable to say that clinical examination appears to be superior when compared with MRI in diagnosing internal derangements of the knee especially in cases of concomitant injuries, however the role of MRI and its diagnostic value cannot be ruled out.<sup>1,2,8,10-14</sup> MRI has been proven to be more useful in our study when patient had concomitant injuries where some injuries might not be picked up even after thorough examination, and in doing so it gives additional information also helps in planning out and decreasing the time for arthroscopy.9,10,15 One flaw in our study was the time interval between the MRI and finally arthroscopy examination (average of 2.05 months) because during this period patient might develop other injuries due to altered biomechanics and also due to repeated trauma, and it might have a role in determining the diagnostic value of this modality.

#### 5. Limitations

The time interval between MRI and arthroscopy in our study was 1.9 months in case of group A patients and 2.17 months in case of group B patients. In the time between MRI and arthroscopy new lesions may develop because of the altered biomechanics of the knee joint and therefore reducing the sensitivity and specificity of imaging.

#### 6. Conclusion

We conclude from our study that the strength of correlation between MRI and arthroscopic findings confirms the value of MRI in assessing internal knee structures. We also conclude that modern imaging techniques can be invaluable in diagnosis and pre operative planning but clinical examination outweighs the findings of MRI in case of medial menisci, lateral menisci, anterior cruciate and posterior cruciate ligaments. A normal MRI cannot be of sufficient evidence to deny arthroscopy where clinically knee injuries are suspected. In addition it may be wise to doubt magnetic resonance accuracy in case of combined injuries.

#### **Conflicts of interest**

All authors have none to declare.

#### REFERENCES

- Feller JA, Webster KE. Clinical value of magnetic resonance imaging of the knee. ANZ J Surg. 2001;71:534–537.
- Gelb HJ, Glasgow SG, Sapega AA, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging of the knee disorders. Clinical value and costeffectiveness in sport medicine practice. *Am J Sports Med.* 1996;24:99–103.
- Esmaili Jah Ali Akbar, Keyhani Sohrab, Zarei Reza, Moghaddam Ali Kalhor. Accuracy of MRI in comparison with clinical and arthroscopic findings in ligamentous and meniscal injuries of the knee. Acta Orthop Belg. 2005;71:189–196.
- Runkel M, Kreitner KF, Regentrop HJ, Kersjes W. Sensitivity of magnetic resonance tomography in detecting meniscus tears. Unfallchirurgie. 2000;103:1079–1085.
- 5. Resnick, Kang, Pretterklieber. Internal Derangement of Joints. 2nd ed. Saunders Elseier; 2007.
- 6. Beaufils Philippe, Verdonk Rene. The Meniscus. Springer; 2010.
- Li T, Mirowitz SA. Manifestation of magic angle phenomenon: comparative study on effects of varying echo time and tendon orientation among various MR sequences. Magn Reson Imaging. 2003;21:741–744.
- Dejour David, Ntagiopoulos Panagiotis G, Saggin Paulo R, Panisset Jean-Claude. The diagnostic value of clinical tests, MRI and instrumented laxity in the differentiation of complete versus partial anterior cruciate ligament tear. Arthroscopy. 2013;29:491–499.
- Naranje Sameer, Mittal Ravi, Nag Hiral, sharma Raju. Arthroscopic and magnetic resonance imaging evaluation of meniscus lesions in the chronic anterior cruciate ligament – deficient knee. Arthroscopy. 2013;24:1045–1051.

- Madhsudhan TR, Kumar TM, Bastawrous SS, Sinha A. Clinical examination, MRI and arthroscopy in meniscal and ligamentous knee injuries – a prospective study. J Orthop Surg. 2008;3:749–799.
- Miller G Klaud. A prospective study comparing the accuracy of the clinical diagnosis of meniscus tears with magnetic resonance imaging and its effect on clinical outcome. Arthroscopy. 1996;12:406–413.
- Kocabey Yavuz, Tetik Onur, Isbell William M, Atay O Ahmet, Johnson Darren L. The value of clinical examination versus magnetic resonance imaging in the diagnosis of meniscal tears and anterior cruciate ligament rupture. *Arthroscopy*. 2004;20:696–700.
- **13.** Rose Nicholas E, Gold Stuart M. A comparison of accuracy between clinical examination and magnetic resonance imaging in the diagnosis of meniscal and anterior cruciate ligament tears. *Arthroscopy*. 1996;12:398–405.
- Rayan F, Bhonsle Sachin, Shukla Divyang D. Clinical, MRI, and arthroscopic correlation in meniscal and anterior cruciate ligament injuries. Int Orthop. Feb 2009;33:129–132.
- 15. Crawford Ruth, Walley Gayle, Bridgman Stephen, Maffulli Nicola. Magnetic resonance imaging versus arthroscopy in the diagnosis of knee pathology, concentrating on meniscal lesions and ACL tears: a systematic review. Br Med Bull. 2007;84:5–23.



**Original Article** 

Available online at www.sciencedirect.com

**ScienceDirect** 





# Removal of a broken distal cannulated intramedullary femoral nail with solid reamer with closed methods and without using C-arm: A case report



#### D. Yadav<sup>a</sup>, V. Garg<sup>a,\*</sup>, A. Goyal<sup>b</sup>, N. Aggarwal<sup>c</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Senior Resident, Dept of Orthopedics, Bhagwan Mahaveer Hospital, GNCT, Delhi 88, India

<sup>b</sup> Head of Department, Dept of Orthopedics, Bhagwan Mahaveer Hospital, GNCT, Delhi 88, India

<sup>c</sup> Medical Officer, Dept of Orthopedics, Bhagwan Mahaveer Hospital, GNCT, Delhi 88, India

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 11 April 2014 Accepted 21 June 2014 Available online 18 December 2014

Keywords: Broken nail Distal nail Cannulated nail Implant removal

#### ABSTRACT

Intramedullary nailing of long bone fractures is an accepted technique with the advantages of not disturbing the fracture hematoma and the biomechanical superiority over plating.<sup>1</sup> However, problems with the nail are not infrequent, with broken nails and locking screws particularly posing a difficult problem for the orthopedic surgeon, especially when nail get broken due to cyclical stress of retrauma at site of distal screw placement as this the one of the weak part of intramedullary nail. Many techniques are described for extraction of the distal broken intramedullary nail that require special equipment like olive wires or laparoscopic grabbers.<sup>1–3</sup> There are many difficulties at times This equipment may not be always readily available which can make the process quite difficult. In remote parts of developing nation availability of C-arm is also an issue. We describe a simple reproducible method of extraction of the distal broken cannulated femoral nail fragment by antegrade approach without using C-arm and opening fracture site by using solid K-nail reamer. We have successfully used this technique to extract nail which is broken at D1 SCREW site, by using sequential K-nail reamer of size smaller than nail diameter in a young adult male patient. Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### 1. Introduction

Intramedullary nailing of long bone fractures is an accepted technique with the advantages of not disturbing the fracture hematoma and the biomechanical superiority over plating.<sup>1</sup>

However, problems with the nail are not infrequent, with broken nails and locking screws particularly posing a difficult problem for the orthopedic surgeon, especially when nail get broken due to cyclical stress of retrauma at site of distal screw placement as this the one of the weak part of intramedullary nail.

\* Corresponding author.

E-mail address: vip.ucms@gmail.com (V. Garg). http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2014.06.007

2214-9635/Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.



Fig. 1 – (a) and (b): X-ray of patient showing broken intramedullary cannulated nail broken at distal screw site.

Many techniques are described for extraction of the distal broken intramedullary nail that require special equipment like olive wires or laparoscopic grabbers.<sup>1–3</sup> There are many difficulties at times. This equipment may not be always readily available which can make the process quite difficult. In remote parts of developing nation availability of C-arm is also an issue.

We describe a simple reproducible method of extraction of the distal broken cannulated femoral nail fragment by antegrade approach without using C-arm and opening fracture site by using solid K-nail reamer. We have successfully used this technique to extract nail which is broken at D1 SCREW site, by using sequential K-nail reamer of size smaller than nail diameter in a young adult male patient.

#### 2. Case report

#### 2.1. History

A 35-year-old man underwent closed femoral nailing as a treatment of right femoral shaft fracture somewhere outside our hospital. Patient has history of second surgery 6 months later probably for dynamization of nail. 2 years later, he sustained another trauma due to fall along his strairs from first floor and start complaining pain at same thigh region.

#### 2.2. Radiograph

A plain radiograph of involved thigh with AP/LATERAL views and X-ray pelvis with b/l hip region obtained showing no fresh fracture, intramedullary nail with united shaft fracture at distal 1/4th with broken nail at the level of D1 screw. Nail was not having P1 and P2 screws probably because of previous dynamization (Fig. 1(a) and (b)).

#### 2.3. Surgical technique

Patient was taken in lateral position on standard operating table as C-arm was not functional at our institute. The proximal nail fragment was removed using a standard technique through the original entry point. It was found to be AO nail of size 10 mm  $\times$  36 mm. D1 and D2 screws were removed from incision on previous scar site.

Now in order to remove distal fragment of nail solid K-nail reamer were introduced with sequential graduation this allowed isthemic area to widen up and than solid reamer of size 10 was introduced which snuggly to fit in nail specially at distal tapering portion of nail and than nail fragment is removed by pulling and gradual twisting movement of reamer.

#### 3. Result

At the end of surgery we were able to remove both portion of broken nail without opening fracture site and without use of C-arm Fig. 2(a) and (b).

Patient was followed up In routine opd for dressing and suture removal. At 2 months of follow up patient has no pain in thigh or knee with complete range of motion at both sites.



Fig. 2 – (a–c): Retrieved broken nail pieces with solid reamer.

#### 4. Discussion

Broken femoral nail removal is not an uncommon procedure in orthopedic surgery for removing an intact nail various universal retractor are available, it is the broken nail which pose a surgical challenge especially when fracture site is united.

In general, the proximal portion of a broken nail is routinely removed without difficulty while challenge remains in the part of distal segment removal. For this instance, closed technique has been usually attempted as a primary procedure because of two reasons 1. Patient will have additional scar on his thigh which was not there from previous surgery. 2. Fracture is already united even after opening distal site we need to refracture that site in order to deliver distal fragment of nail.

For broken cannulated nails, the distal portion can be removed by antegrade and retrograde method each of them have their own advantages and shortcomings.

There are as many studies done in past to develop technique in order to deliver distal fragment<sup>1–5</sup> but in these techniques many instruments such as hook, femoral head cork screw, smaller nail, multiple guide wires, and guide wire with washer have been recommended to be used as an extractor.<sup>1,6–11</sup> in order to preserve the surrounding soft tissue.

Franklin et al<sup>1</sup> described their experience with the treatment of 60 broken femoral or tibial nails. In their series, 20 distal fragments were extracted without auxiliary surgical methods and 28 nail fragments were removed using long hooks. The hooks that were used have a profile that is similar to the profile of Ender pin extractors.

Brewster et al<sup>2</sup> and Hahn et al<sup>12</sup> also endorsed the removal of reamed nails with the use of long hooks. However, they mention that the hooks can slip several times at the tip of the nail, become stuck in the distal fragment, and bend (or even break) inside the nail.<sup>13</sup> These complications prolong the patient's surgery and exposure to the image intensifier, test the surgeon's patience, and increase the risk of postoperative complications.<sup>14</sup>

Giannoudis et al<sup>15</sup> described the extraction of fragments with special tools, such as long graspers and hooks. This technique involves the use of long trephines, hooks, and auxiliary pins. The technique is costly and labor-intensive, but it is a good alternative method, especially for fractures of rigid and unreamed tibial nail.

Levy et al<sup>14</sup> described yet a different surgical approach in which they impact a nail of smaller diameter than the original nail inside the distal fragment of a broken reamed femoral nail to facilitate local impaction and anterograde extraction.

Middleton et al<sup>8</sup> suggested filling the internal space of a cannulated nail with several guide wires to allow the anterograde extraction of the distal fragment.

Maini et al<sup>16</sup> proposed passing an olive guide wire through the distal fragment of cannulated femoral nail and then filling the nail with long Steinmann wires to facilitate its removal.

Marwan and Ibrahim<sup>13</sup> described a technique in which they pass a metallic wire through the middle of the fractured nail and through its distal hole. They then fasten this wire to the distal fragment through a small incision at the level of the distal hole. Riansuwan et al<sup>10</sup> described a technique of retrograde impaction. Again in this technique knee arthrotomy is require which further pose complication like knee stiffness, infection, condylar fracture etc.

In our method of nail extraction we neither use any extra incision or pose patient to any risk of image intensifier by using simple traditional sequential K-nail reaming we were able to extract out distal cannulated broken segment of nail and have excellent outcome of patient on follow up.

#### **Conflicts of interest**

All authors have none to declare.

#### REFERENCES

- Franklin JL, Winquist RA, Benirschke SK, Hansen Jr ST. Broken intramedullary nails. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1988;70:1463–1471.
- Brewster NT, Ashcroft GP, Scotland TR. Extraction of broken intramedullary nails—an improvement in technique. *Injury*. 1995;26:286.
- Charnley GJ, Farrington WJ. Laparoscopic forceps removal of a broken tibial intramedullary nail. *Injury*. 1998;29:489–490.
- 4. Hak DJ, McElvany M. Removal of broken hardware. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 2008;16(2):113–120.
- Whalley H, Thomas G, Hull P, Porter K. Surgeon versus metalwork-tips to remove a retained intramedullary nail fragment. *Injury*. 2009;40(7):783–789.
- Acharya M, Alani A, Almedghio S. The fish hook technique of extracting broken intramedullary nails. Acta Orthop Belg. 2008;74(5):686–688.
- Magu NK, Sharma AK, Singh R. Extraction of the broken intramedullary femoral nail—an innovative technique. *Injury*. 2004;35(12):1322–1323.
- Middleton RG, McNab ISH, Hashemi-Nejad A, Noordeen MHH. Multiple guide wire technique for removal of the short distal fragment of a fractured intramedullary nail. *Injury*. 1995;26(8):531–532.
- 9. Park SY, Yang KH, Yoo JH. Removal of a broken intramedullary nail with a narrow hollow. J Orthop Trauma. 2006;20(7):492–494.
- Riansuwan K, Carter C, Nercessian O. Removal of broken long gamma nail: a modified guide wires technique. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2008;64(2):517–519.
- 11. Wise DJ, Hutchins PM. Novel method for removal of a broken GK femoral nail. *Injury*. 1996;27(4):294–295.
- Hahn D, Bradbury N, Hartley R, Radford PJ. Intramedullary nail breakage in distal fractures of the tibia. *Injury*. 1996;27:323–327.
- Marwan M, Ibrahim M. Simple method for retrieval of distal segment of the broken interlocking intramedullary nail. *Injury*. 1999;30:333–335.
- Levy O, Amit Y, Velkes S, Horoszowski H. A simple method for removal of a fractured intramedullary nail. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1994;76:502–503.
- **15.** Giannoudis PV, Matthews SJ, Smith RM. Removal of the retained fragment of broken solid nails by the intramedullary route. *Injury*. 2001;32:407–410.
- Maini L, Upadhyay A, Aggarwal A, Dhaon BK. A new method of removing a fractured interlocked nail. *Injury*. 2002;33:261–262.



#### **Original Article**

Available online at www.sciencedirect.com

#### **ScienceDirect**





# Polytetrafluoroethylene patches for massive rotator cuff tears: An update of current concepts



### Manit Arora<sup>\*</sup>, Ravindra G. Khedekar, Sunil H. Shetty, Mishil Parikh

Department of Orthopaedics, Padmashree Dr DY Patil Hospital & Research Centre, Navi Mumbai, Maharashtra, India

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 10 June 2014 Accepted 15 July 2014 Available online 15 August 2014

Keywords: PTFE Massive rotator cuff tears Arthroscopy Rotator cuff surgery

#### ABSTRACT

*Introduction*: Rotator cuff tears are one of the most important causes of shoulder disability and are highly prevalent in most western populations. Massive rotator cuff tears present inherent challenges for the orthopaedic surgeon. Patch augmentation with polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE) felt patches has become increasing popular over the last decade. The aim of this review is to summarize the available literature on PTFE patches in massive rotator cuff tears.

*Method*: A search of MEDLINE and EMBASE was performed. The authors further searched available literature using Google Scholar and the reference lists of selected articles. A total of eleven studies (four animal and seven clinical) were found.

*Results and discussion:* Animal and clinical studies have shown that PTFE patches are biomechanically and biologically sound, and have established optimal patch dimensions. Complications with the use of the patch have been minimal, although the outcome of biologic reaction at the patch-bone interface requires further work.

*Conclusion*: Longer-term clinical studies and randomized controlled clinical trials are needed. Further work is needed to better understand the biologics of the patch and its incorporation into the graft-host tissue interface.

Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### 1. Introduction

Rotator cuff tears are one of the most important cause of shoulder disability, accounting for 4500,000 specialist visits and over 250,000 surgical procedures performed in the USA every year.<sup>1</sup> Despite recent surgical advancements in their management, recurrence/re-tear rates range from 40 to over

90%.<sup>2,3</sup> Failure is often due to suture pull out at the suturetendon interface,<sup>4</sup> with age as a negative factor.

The definition of massive rotator cuff tears remains controversial. Although most surgeons currently define a tear as massive when there is detachment of at least two complete tendons, some continue to use the older Cofield definition of a tear greater than 5 cm in size.<sup>5,6</sup> In contrast to small or large rotator cuff tears where techniques for surgical management

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. Department of Orthopaedics, Padmashree Dr DY Patil Medical College and Hospital, Navi Mumbai, Maharashtra, India. Tel.: +91 8452846005.

E-mail address: manit\_arora@hotmail.com (M. Arora). http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2014.07.003

<sup>2214-9635/</sup>Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

have yielded satisfactory results, there is no consensus on the best way to manage massive tears with a wide variety of treatment options at the disposal of the orthopaedic surgeon.<sup>5,6</sup>

The optimal goal of any rotator cuff repair is restoration of original biology and biomechanics. In chronic massive rotator cuff tears, the low elasticity of the tendon due to its replacement by biomechanically inferior scar tissue leads to reduced tissue mobility and impairs our ability to directly suturetendon to bone. If left untreated, massive rotator cuff tears will lead to persistent defects, weakness, and poor outcomes, and can cause uncoupling of forces across the glenohumeral joint, with resulting unstable shoulder kinematics and ultimately, osteoarthritis.<sup>5,7</sup>

Tendon reconstruction, a method popular in the past for large and massive tears, involves relatively large-scale surgeries and is an unrealistic option due to the high prevalence rates of rotator cuff tears in the community. To this effect, a synthetic material may be inserted between tendon and bone for repair. Studies have shown that augmentation of rotator cuff repair with a scaffold can reduce pain and lead to higher satisfaction and function compared to non-augmented repairs.<sup>8–10</sup>

The rationale for using a scaffold device for rotator cuff repair may include mechanical augmentation by "off-loading" the repair at time zero and for some period of post-operative healing, or biologic augmentation by improving the rate or quality of healing, or both.<sup>11</sup> It is hypothesized that to achieve any biomechanical benefit, scaffold devices should have robust mechanical and suture-retention properties and be applied in a surgically appropriate manner.<sup>12</sup> Synthetic devices may have little impact on the biology of repair healing; however their ability to maintain mechanical properties over time may function to mechanically stabilize the repair construct until host tissue healing can occur.<sup>11</sup>

Cardiothoracic, vascular and general surgeons have been using non-absorbable synthetic materials for many years for the reconstruction of large vessels, the heart and abdominal wall. These materials have had low infection rates, few adhesions, and good mechanical strength and suture-retention. There is no consensus or clear guidelines as to what is the safest or most efficacious augmentation. Polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE), a synthetic fluoropolymer of tetrafluoroethylene, offers one such possibility.

PTFE is a high-molecular-weight, hydrophobic, inert, thermoplastic compound of fluorocarbon. PTFE, an accidental discovery, was famously used in the Manhattan project for tubing of uranium, and was later popularized as a coating for kitchen appliances under the brand Teflon (DuPont, USA). PTFE has a Young's modulus of 0.5 GPa, a yield strength of 23 MPa, a melting point of 600 K, and a coefficient of friction of 0.05–0.10. Gore-Tex (a popularized brand name) is PTFE with incorporated micropore technology.

PTFE is a non-degradable polymer. It works, like other synthetic materials, on the premise that supporting a cuff repair mechanically, and permanently, similar to a hernia repair, would enable biologic healing. PTFE patches are characterized by their strong tensile strength, good tissue compatibility and excellent handling properties.<sup>13</sup> PTFE patches have been studied in both animal models and human patients for rotator cuff tear repairs. Both biomechanical and histocompatibility (tissue affinity and tissue integrity) properties of these patches have been studied.

Some concerns with the use of such non-degradable materials includes persistent infections often requiring revision operation to remove the implant, and loss of integrity in the long-term leading to degradation, inflammation and revision surgery.<sup>13</sup> There is a lack of long-term studies into patch augmentation modalities. A sound understanding of surgical technique is necessary.

#### 2. Surgical technique

Although various methods of patch augmentation are used worldwide, there is little published literature on patch augmentation techniques in rotator cuff surgery, perhaps due to the novel nature of the technique. In his paper, Labbe (2006) describes one such method. The patient is placed in a lateral position and the cuff tear is addressed using standard techniques, with a lateral viewing portal. Two mattress sutures are placed in the anterior and posterior portions of the cuff and then two double-stranded suture anchors are placed into the lateral aspect of the greater tuberosity. The patch is sized using a ruled probe or similar device placed into the subacromial space. The patch is appropriately prepared, scope inserted into posterior portal and a large cannula into the lateral portal. All sutures are brought out through the cannula and the corresponding ends of each suture are held by clamps. Sutures are passed through the graft into their respective anatomical positions, using a mattress method. The graft is then grasped using a small locking grasper on its medial edge and passed through the cannula into the subacromial space. A smaller (5 mm) cannula is then passed through one of the anchor incisions into the subacromial space and the medial two sutures are retrieved through the small cannula and tied. This is then repeated for the lateral two sutures. Postoperative rehabilitation is essential.<sup>14</sup> We suggest the use of pre-operative MRI to help with patch sizing. There is a need to incorporate patch augmentation methods into basic shoulder courses and workshops to facilitate uptake of this novel technique.

#### 3. Method

A search of MEDLINE (1946 – present) (search terms: "massive rotator cuff tear" AND "polytetrafluoroethylene"; "massive rotator cuff tear" AND "GORE-TEX" OR "PTFE") and EMBASE (1988 – present) (search terms: "massive rotator cuff tear" AND "polytetrafluoroethylene"; "massive rotator cuff tear" AND "GORE-TEX" OR "PTFE") was performed. The authors further searched available literature using Google Scholar (search terms: "massive rotator cuff tear/s" AND "polytetrafluoroethylene/PTFE/GORE-TEX") and the reference lists of selected articles were reviewed for additional relevant articles. Studies were included in this review if they assessed PTFE use for the treatment of massive rotator cuff tears in vivo or in vitro. A total of eleven studies (four animal and seven clinical) were found.

#### 4. Results and discussion

#### 4.1. Animal studies

Kimura et al (2003) reconstructed infraspinatus tendon defects of 31 beagle dog shoulders using PTFE felt grafts. Healing of tendon was achieved in 30 of the cases, with one case of infection.<sup>15</sup> The tensile strength of the tendons increased five fold from 60.84 N immediately after surgery to 306.51 N at 12 weeks post-operatively. The stiffness of specimens at PTFE felt-bone interface increased 14 fold from 9.61 kN/m immediately after surgery to 135.09 kN/m at 12 weeks.<sup>15</sup> Histological analysis of tendons showed ingrowth of fibrous tissue between the PTFE fibres, suggesting that PTFE becomes incorporated into host tissue. However, foreign body reactions were found at the margin of PTFE-bone interface between 12 and 24 weeks.<sup>15</sup> These results are similar to a previous study of PTFE grafts in 60 rat shoulders.<sup>16</sup> These studies suggest that PTFE augmentation increases tensile strength and stiffness post-operatively and becomes incorporated into host tissue.

The method for securing the patch in the host has also been studied in animals. In a biomechanical study of 2 mm PTFE patch in 12 ovine shoulder with artificially created massive rotator cuff tears, Shepherd et al (2011), found that inverted mattress tension band repairs provide significantly higher footprint contact pressures than vertical mattress suture method.<sup>17</sup> Tension band repairs also had significantly higher pull out strength (220 N) compared with mattress repairs (188 N).<sup>17</sup> Further, Ronquillo et al (2013) compared multiple mattress suture technique to weave suture technique for 44 ovine massive infraspinatus tendon tears. The found that the multiple mattress suture technique had significantly higher failure loads (327 N) compared with weave technique (265 N), however, no difference in repair stiffness, peak energy to failure, and total energy to failure were found.<sup>18</sup> The exact technique for patch augmentation is still evolving, and further work is needed in this field to better address the question of optimal technique.

#### 4.2. Clinical studies

In the earliest clinical study, Ozaki et al (1986) studied 25 patients with massive rotator cuff tears repaired using PTFE patch and found 90% to achieve satisfactory functional results with an optimal patch thickness of 3-5 mm.<sup>16</sup> Patch dimensions were further studied by Hirooka et al (2002) who divided their cohort of 28 patients with massive rotator cuff tears (average follow up period of 44 months post-operatively) into two groups: small patch size (less than 2 cm anteroposterior dimension; 12 shoulders) and large patch size (greater than 2 cm anteroposterior dimension; 16 shoulders). They found a significant improvement in average Japanese Orthopaedic Association (JOA) scores from 57.7 preoperatively to 88.7 post-operatively for all patients, with no significant difference between the small and large patch size groups.<sup>19</sup> However, the small patch group had a significantly higher abduction strength (6.2 kg at 90° abduction) versus the large patch group (1.5 kg). Thus, smaller (less than 2 cm

anteroposterior dimension) patches with thickness 3-5 mm may offer the best clinical outcomes.

In a clinical study of 30 patients with irreparable massive rotator cuff tears over a 5 year period (mean follow up of 38 months post-operatively), Kimura et al (2000) found significant improvement in pain scores (9.5 pre-operatively and 23.2 post-operatively), and mean total shoulder score (JOA score; 57 pre-operatively and 82 post-operatively).<sup>20</sup> There were no new osteoarthritic changes of the shoulder joint. Only one patient had a subacromial bursal infection at 6 months postoperatively. However, enlargement of the bone gutter of the greater tuberosity was seen in 30% of cases post-operatively, and the authors attribute this to biological reaction against PTFE.<sup>20</sup> However there was no correlation between this bone absorption and clinical outcomes. These medium term clinical results were similar to those reported earlier.<sup>21</sup> The bone resorption phenomenon needs to be studied in the long-term as the medium term return of tendon mechanics may be offset by repair loosening in the long-term.

Kanbe et al (2012) undertook arthroscopic repair of a massive rotator cuff tear using PTFE patch, and a second look arthroscopic surgery one year later to evaluate patch-bone and patch-tendon interface. They found a tight connection between PTFE patch and bone, and smooth attachment to cuff tissue without proliferation of inflammatory cells in the synovium.<sup>22</sup> Further they found improvement of American Shoulder and Elbow Surgeon scores of 24 pre-operatively to 75 post-operatively.<sup>22</sup> These clinical outcomes were similar to a 10 year follow up study of 5 patients with massive rotator cuff tears repaired using PTFE patch,<sup>23</sup> however the small sample sizes in both studies makes any conclusion difficult. Longerterm and larger clinical studies are needed.

In a Japanese study, Toshiro et al (2001) compared lattisimus dorsi transfer (14 shoulders) with PTFE felt patch (20 shoulders) for massive rotator cuff tears for mean follow up of 43.7 and 32.6 months, respectively. They found that both techniques significantly improved JOA and UCLA shoulder scores, but that average post-operative pain was lower and average post-operative strength higher in the muscle transfer group.<sup>24</sup> There was no significant difference in function between the two groups. PTFE combined with better pain control may allow for comparable outcomes to muscle transfer. Further work is needed to compare PTFE augmentation with other repair or augmentation techniques.

#### 5. Conclusion

Overall, animal model studies have showed good biomechanical and biological characteristics for PTFE patches in rotator cuff surgery. However, a significant finding was the high incidence of foreign body reactions which may, in the longterm, lead to material failure. Further, tension band repair was shown to be biomechanically superior method to vertical mattress repair, and weave suture technique was biomechanically similar to multiple mattress technique. Clinical studies have confirmed the biomechanically sound principles of PTFE patches but have not allayed the fears of foreign body reactions found in animal studies, although mid-term results show low infection rates and no clinical correlations with bone resorption phenomenon. Optimal patch dimensions have also been described. However, most clinical studies have follow up periods of less than 4 years and it is essential to assess longerterm follow ups. Additionally, clinical outcomes of patch repairs need to be compared with other commonly used techniques such as tendon grafting and other augmentation methods through randomized controlled trials.

#### **Conflicts of interest**

All authors have none to declare.

REFERENCES

- 1. Yamaguchi K, Ditsios K, Middleton WD, Hildebolt CF, Galatz LM, Teefey SA. The demographic and morphological features of rotator cuff disease. A comparison of asymptomatic and symptomatic shoulders. *J Bone Joint Surg Am*. 2006 Aug;88(8):1699–1704.
- Bigliani LU, Cordasco FA, McIlveen SJ, Musso ES. Operative treatment of failed repairs of the rotator cuff. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1992 Dec;74(10):1505–1515.
- **3.** DeFranco MJ, Bershadsky B, Ciccone J, Yum J-K, Iannotti JP. Functional outcome of arthroscopic rotator cuff repairs: a correlation of anatomic and clinical results. J Should Elb Surg Am Should Elb Surg Al. 2007 Dec;16(6):759–765.
- Cummins CA, Murrell GAC. Mode of failure for rotator cuff repair with suture anchors identified at revision surgery. J Should Elb Surg Am Should Elb Surg Al. 2003 Apr;12(2):128–133.
- Christian Gerber SHW. Treatment options for massive rotator cuff tears. 2011;20:S20–S29.
- 6. Neri BR, Chan KW, Kwon YW. Management of massive and irreparable rotator cuff tears. J Should Elb Surg Am Should Elb Surg Al. 2009 Oct;18(5):808–818.
- Longo UG, Lamberti A, Rizzello G, Maffulli N, Denaro V. Synthetic augmentation in massive rotator cuff tears. Med Sport Sci. 2012;57:168–177.
- Badhe SP, Lawrence TM, Smith FD, Lunn PG. An assessment of porcine dermal xenograft as an augmentation graft in the treatment of extensive rotator cuff tears. J Should Elb Surg Am Should Elb Surg Al. 2008 Feb;17(1 suppl):35S-39S.
- 9. Metcalf MH, Savoie III FH, Kellum B. Surgical technique for xenograft (SIS) augmentation of rotator-cuff repairs. Oper Tech Orthop. 2002;12(3):204–208.
- Encalada-Diaz I, Cole BJ, Macgillivray JD, et al. Rotator cuff repair augmentation using a novel polycarbonate polyurethane patch: preliminary results at 12 months' follow-

up. J Should Elb Surg Am Should Elb Surg Al. 2011 Jul;20(5):788–794.

- Ricchetti ET, Aurora A, Iannotti JP, Derwin KA. Scaffold devices for rotator cuff repair. J Should Elb Surg Am Should Elb Surg Al. 2012 Feb;21(2):251–265.
- Derwin KA, Badylak SF, Steinmann SP, Iannotti JP. Extracellular matrix scaffold devices for rotator cuff repair. J Should Elb Surg Am Should Elb Surg Al. 2010 Apr;19(3):467–476.
- **13.** Hakimi O, Mouthuy P-A, Carr A. Synthetic and degradable patches: an emerging solution for rotator cuff repair. *Int J Exp* Pathol. 2013 Aug;94(4):287–292.
- Labbé MR. Arthroscopic technique for patch augmentation of rotator cuff repairs. Arthrosc J Arthrosc Relat Surg. 2006 Oct;22(10):1136.e1–1136.e6.
- **15.** Kimura A, Aoki M, Fukushima S, Ishii S, Yamakoshi K. Reconstruction of a defect of the rotator cuff with polytetrafluoroethylene felt graft recovery of tensile strength and histocompatibility in an animal model. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 2003 Mar 1;85-B(2):282–287.
- Ozaki J, Fujimoto S, Masuhara K, Tamai S, Yoshimoto S. Reconstruction of chronic massive rotator cuff tears with synthetic materials. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 1986 Jan;202:173–183.
- Shepherd HM, Lam PH, Murrell GAC. Biomechanics of synthetic patch rotator cuff repairs. Tech Should Elb Surg. 2011 Dec;12(4):94–100.
- Ronquillo JC, Lam P, Murrell GAC. Arthroscopic ePTFE patch repair for irreparable rotator cuff tears. *Tech Should Elb Surg.* 2013 Jun;14(2):29–32.
- Hirooka A, Yoneda M, Wakaitani S, et al. Augmentation with a Gore-Tex patch for repair of large rotator cuff tears that cannot be sutured. J Orthop Sci Off J Jpn Orthop Assoc. 2002;7(4):451–456.
- 20. Kimura A, Okamura K, Fukushima S, Ishii S, Aoki M. Clinical results of rotator cuff reconstruction with PTFE felt augmentation for irreparable massive rotator cuff tears. Should Jt. 2000;24:485–488.
- Ozaki J, Okamura K, Kadono T, Tatsumi H. Reconstruction of chronic massive rotator cuff tears with synthetic materials: indications and limits of this procedure. Should Jt. 1995;19:417–420.
- 22. Kanbe K, Chiba J, Nakamura A. Histological evaluation after arthroscopic reconstruction of the shoulder using a polytetrafluoroethylene patch for massive rotator cuff tears. *Eur J Orthop Surg Traumatol Orthop Traumatol*. 2012 Dec 5:S183–S187.
- 23. Shepherd H, Murrell GAC. Use of synthetic patches as tendon substitutes in knotless arthroscopic repairs of massive rotator cuff tears. Tech Should Elb Surg. 2012 Mar;13(1):32–35.
- 24. Toshiro T, Kenji O, Akihiko K, Keiko K, Toshihiko Y, Mitsuhiro A. A latissimus dorsi Transfer versus a teflon (PTFE) felt patch procedure for reconstruction of massive rotator cuff tears. Should Jt. 2001;25(2):309–313.



Available online at www.sciencedirect.com

**ScienceDirect** 





#### **Original Article**

# Implant survivorship and clinical outcomes of the Bigliani-Flatow shoulder prosthesis at a mean of five years: A post-marketing surveillance study from three centres<sup> $\star$ </sup>



# A.J. Weusten <sup>a,\*</sup>, S.K. Khan <sup>a</sup>, M.J. Lawson-Smith <sup>a</sup>, J. McBirnie <sup>b</sup>, W. Siebert <sup>c</sup>, A. Rangan <sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup> The James Cook University Hospital, Middlesbrough TS4 3BW, United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup> New Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh, Edinburgh EH16 4SA, United Kingdom

<sup>c</sup> Vitos Orthopaedische Klinik, Wilhelmshöher Allee 345, 34131 Kassel, Germany

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 9 November 2014 Accepted 26 November 2014 Available online 21 January 2015

Keywords: Bigliani-Flatow Shoulder hemiarthroplasty Total shoulder arthroplasty

#### ABSTRACT

*Background*: This is the first study to report survivorship and clinical outcomes of a third generation shoulder prosthesis [Bigliani-Flatow (BF)], comparing BF total shoulder arthroplasty (TSA) versus hemiarthroplasty (HA); and cemented versus uncemented implantation.

*Methods*: Prospectively collected data including Constant-Murley (CM) and Oxford Shoulder Scores (OSS) were analysed for clinical outcome and survivorship of 164 arthroplasties (164 patients) performed in three established shoulder arthroplasty centres. The mean follow-up was 65 months (range 46–111; SD 13.3).

Results: One hundred and five of 164 patients followed up at a mean of 5 years demonstrated implant survivorship of 96.6% (95% CI: 93.4%–99.9%). There was no significant difference between cemented and uncemented stems in implant survivorship [97.9% (CI: 93.9%–100%) v/s 95% (CI: 91.3%–100%)], or in final CM and OSS. Intra-operative blood loss was significantly less in uncemented stems (p = 0.016), and also in HA compared to TSA (p = 0.004). There were no significant differences between TSA and HA in functional outcomes and implant survivorship.

Discussion: The first outcome study of the BF prosthesis shows satisfactory survivorship and comparable functional outcomes at five years. Loss to follow up of surviving patients despite active, structured post-marketing surveillance underscores the need for mandatory joint registries.

Copyright © 2015, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

<sup>\*</sup> Presented as a free paper at the 13th 37 EFORT Congress at Berlin, May 2012 and 38 The British Elbow and Shoulder Society, Newcastle upon Tyne, UK, June 2011.

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. 13 Victory House, Oxford Street, Tynemouth NE30 4PR, UK. Tel.: +44 7906827825; fax: +44 1642 854375. E-mail address: aweusten@yahoo.com (A.J. Weusten). http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2014.11.001

<sup>2214-9635/</sup>Copyright © 2015, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### 1. Introduction

The first shoulder arthroplasty was performed on a patient with glenohumeral joint destruction due to tuberculosis. However, almost 60 years passed before an implant with reproducible long-term function and pain relief was developed for widespread use.<sup>1</sup> Charles Neer devised an unconstrained shoulder implant for the treatment of proximal humeral fractures in 1951, starting a new era of shoulder arthroplasty.<sup>2</sup> Encouraged by the advances in hip arthroplasty, Neer redesigned his humeral component and added a polyethylene glenoid component.<sup>3</sup> A multitude of shoulder implants have been introduced since, and analysis of failure modes has led to further improvements in implant technology.<sup>3–5</sup> Understanding of potential factors that influence survivorship, long-term function and associated complications has led to changes in patient selection, implant geometry and cementing technique.<sup>2,6,7</sup> Monitoring of newly introduced implants is essential to aid this process and ensure safe clinical use.

The Bigliani-Flatow (BF) shoulder implant was introduced in 1999; it may be inserted as a hemiarthroplasty (HA) or as a total shoulder arthroplasty (TSA), with stem implantation being either cemented or uncemented. Results of the BF arthroplasty have not been previously published in literature. Our aim was to analyse the medium-term survivorship of the BF shoulder prosthesis from prospective post-marketing surveillance data. We also compared clinical outcomes of cemented versus uncemented humeral stems in a consecutive series of TSA and HA performed at three established shoulder arthroplasty centres.

#### 2. Materials and methods

Between January 2001 and December 2005, 164 patients (164 shoulders) underwent shoulder arthroplasty with the Bigliani-Flatow prosthesis (Bigliani/Flatow Total Shoulder Solution; Zimmer, Warsaw, IN, USA) at three different centres in Europe (Fig. 1). Research regulatory approvals were obtained at all three centres for prospective data collection for this structured post-marketing surveillance study. Individual surgical preferences dictated the use of HA or TSA and the choice of cemented or uncemented stem. All included patients provided written informed consent for participation in the study. Data collected included patient demographics, body mass index (BMI), indications for surgery, type of operation (TSA or HA), method of fixation of humeral stem (cemented or uncemented), duration of surgery and intra-operative blood loss.

Two validated functional scores were selected for pre- and post-operative functional assessment.<sup>8</sup> Patients were asked to fill in the 12-item Oxford Shoulder Score (pre-revision) questionnaire when listed for surgery. Physiotherapists recorded the Constant-Murley score pre-operatively and at follow up, independent of the treating surgeons.<sup>9,10</sup> The range of motion was entered as a mean of two values recorded by two physiotherapists. Strength measurement was standardised using a calibrated load cell myometer. All post-operative Oxford Shoulder Scores were recorded when patients attended physiotherapy clinics.



Differences between treatment groups (cemented versus uncemented; TSA versus HA) were assessed using the Mann–Whitney U-test for continuous variables. Nominal data were compared using either the Pearson's Chi square test (for variables with three or more expressions) or the Chi square test (for variables with two expressions). All tests were performed two-sided. Cumulative survival estimates of the BF prosthesis were assessed using the Kaplan–Meier method with 95% confidence intervals; the endpoint was defined as a revision or removal of any component. Differences of survival distribution between groups were assessed using the log rank test (Mantel–Cox). Results were stratified for cemented/ uncemented and TSA/HA. Statistical analysis was performed with SPSS (version 19, SPSS Inc, Chicago, IL).

#### 3. Results

The original cohort consisted of 51 men and 113 women, with mean age at the time of surgery being 67.3 years (range 28-92). Table 1 compares cemented and uncemented procedures, and TSA and HA in terms of distribution of gender, age, BMI and indications for surgery. The indications for surgery included osteoarthritis (OA; 45.1%), rheumatoid arthritis (RA; 21.9%), post-traumatic arthritis (12.2%), acute fracture (10.4%), avascular necrosis (6.1%) and psoriatic arthritis (1.8%). Sixty (36.6%) prostheses were implanted with cement. Thirty-one (18.9%) patients received a total shoulder arthroplasty. There were no significant differences between the three units in the primary indications for surgery, gender distribution, and in the proportions of cemented/uncemented and TSA/HA. Patients receiving cemented stems tended to be older overall (p = 0.042), but there were no significant differences in gender distribution or mean BMI between the treatment groups.

Table 1 – Overview of patient and implant selection.								
Parameter		Type of stem fixation (n $=$ 164)		Difference	Type of implant (n $=$ 164)		Difference	
		Cemented (60)	Uncemented (104)	p = 0.465	TSA (31)	HA (133)	p = 0.058	
Gender	Female:Male	46:14	67:37	p = 0.117	18:13	95:38	p = 0.273	
Age (years)	Mean (Range)	69.8 (42–88)	65.9 (28–92)	p = 0.042	69.3 (28–92)	66.8 (31–88)	p = 0.164	
BMI (kg/m²)	Mean	27.8	29.5	p = 0.099	28.9	28.7	p = 0.799	
Indications	Osteoarthritis	18	56	p = 0.005	20	54	p = 0.027	
	Rheumatoid arthritis	17	19	p = 0.441	4	32	p = 0.267	
	Post-traumatic arthritis	9	11	p = 0.558	4	16	p = 0.894	
	Psoriatic arthritis	1	1	p = 0.692	0	2	p = 0.492	
	Acute fracture	14	3	p = 0.0001	2	15	p = 0.641	
	Avascular necrosis	0	10	p = 0.032	1	9	p = 0.745	
	Others	1	1	p = 0.692	0	2	p = 0.492	
	Unknown	0	3	p = 0.469	0	3	p = 0.921	
Implants		1 (1.6%)	3 (2.9%)	p = 0.626	0 (0%)	4 (3%)	p = 0.741	
revised (rate)								

Although there was no significant difference in duration of surgery between cemented and uncemented procedures (1.63 vs. 1.50 h, p = 0.397), TSAs tended to take more time than HA (1.49 vs. 1.84 h, p = 0.002). There was significantly less blood loss in uncemented compared to cemented stems (311 vs. 242 ml, p = 0.016), and significantly less blood loss in HA compared to TSA (257 vs. 320 ml, p = 0.004).

Fifty-nine patients were lost to follow up (Fig. 1), due to death, geographical restraints or lack of response from the patient. The mean follow up time for the remaining 105 patients was 65 months (range 46–111; SD 13.3). Comparison of abduction, flexion, internal rotation and hand positioning on top and behind the head showed no significant difference between groups at pre- and post-operative assessment (Table 2). There were no significant differences between HA and TSA patients with regards to Constant-Murley and Oxford Shoulder Scores. There were also no significant differences in functional scores between patients with cemented and uncemented stems (Table 2).

Four hemiarthroplasties were revised (2 osteoarthritis, 2 fractures) for complications. These included the shoulders of: two males who had uncemented revisions for stiffness; one female with uncemented revision for aseptic stem loosening and painful glenoid erosion; and one female who had a cemented revision for infection. Overall implant survivorship of patients followed up at a mean of 60 months was 96.6% (95% CI: 93.4%–99.9%) (Fig. 2). Implant survivorship was 97.9% (95% CI: 93.9%-100%) for cemented stems and 95.9% (95% CI: 91.3%-100%) for uncemented stems (Fig. 3). Survivorship of TSA was 100% while that of HA was 95.7% (95% CI: 92.0%-99.9%) (Fig. 4). The differences in distribution of the survival functions were not significant between cemented and uncemented humeral stems (p = 0.652), or between HAs and TSAs (p = 0.359). The proportion of patients with ability to perform sporting activities for cemented versus uncemented stems and TSA versus HA are shown in Figs. 5 and 6.

#### 4. Discussion

Survivorship and clinical outcome following shoulder arthroplasty are fundamental concerns for both patients and clinicians. Over 70 different shoulder implants have been in use since Neer's report of his initial series of shoulder arthroplasties.<sup>3,11</sup> The importance of monitoring performance of newly introduced implants cannot be overstated. Postmarketing surveillance studies for such new implants play an important role in monitoring performance where National Joint Registries do not exist. This is to our knowledge the first post-marketing surveillance study of the Bigliani-Flatow shoulder prosthesis (BF). This study shows medium-term outcomes of the BF prosthesis to be comparable to other shoulder implants on the market. Overall survivorship of implants in our patients at 5 years compares favourably with the literature<sup>7</sup> as do the results with regards to pain relief compared to studies of hemiarthroplasty (HA)<sup>12-14</sup> and in total shoulder arthroplasty (TSA).<sup>15,16</sup> Function as assessed by Constant-Murley score and Oxford Shoulder Score showed a close correlation between preoperative and post-operative range of movement (ROM) with no significant differences between the groups (Table 2).

Traditionally primary diagnosis has been thought to influence results of shoulder arthroplasty surgery with OA outperforming patient's conditions such as post-traumatic arthritis.<sup>17–19</sup> Here the failure of the BF was not higher in patients with either RA or post-traumatic arthritis, though results might be different at a later follow up date. Increasingly there appears a trend amongst orthopaedic surgeons to use uncemented humeral stems in arthroplasty, despite cemented stems being considered the gold standard.<sup>20</sup> In this study there were almost twice as many uncemented as cemented stems inserted, the choice of stem being the individual surgeon's preference. There was no survival or functional outcome differences between cemented and uncemented stems, although interestingly uncemented stems resulted in less blood loss at the time of surgery. It is worth noting that mechanical failure of humeral stems is rare<sup>21</sup> and frequently humeral stem removal is to aid access to the glenoid.<sup>22</sup> This makes differences between cemented and uncemented stems difficult to demonstrate. Sanchez-Sotelo et al have shown cemented stems to give superior radiographic results to uncemented stems.<sup>20</sup> Though the measured outcomes between stems were similar in this study, radiographic analysis may have revealed differences.

It is not clear whether TSA or HA is the best choice for joint replacement in the diseased shoulder. Potential advantages of

Table 2 – Pre- and post-operative shoulder function and scoring.										
Parameters	Cemente	ed stem	Uncement	ted stem	p-value	TSA	A	HA	1	p-value
analysed (means)	Preop <sup>d</sup>	Final 5 yr	Preop <sup>d</sup>	Final 5 yr	follow-up	Preop <sup>d</sup>	Final 5 yr	Preop <sup>d</sup>	Final 5 yr	follow up
Abduction [°] <sup>a,f</sup>	37.29	65.83	49.03	75.87	0.472	48.33	81.32	44.29	70.47	0.568
Flexion [°] <sup>a,f</sup>	42.43	77.50	65.00	87.17	0.415	61.67	93.95	56.51	81.63	0.430
Internal rotation (points) <sup>b,f</sup>	1.54	3.72	2.26	3.30	0.587	1.78	4.32	2.07	3.26	0.052
Full elevation from top of head <sup>c</sup>	0	22	1	32	0.366	0	32	1	28	0.782
Hand on top of head with elbow back <sup>c</sup>	0	19	9	39	0.049	0	42	7	30	0.417
Hand on top of head with elbow forward <sup>c,f</sup>	9	42	25	42	1.000	22	47	19	41	0.616
Hand behind head with elbow back <sup>e</sup>	6	33	13	44	0.402	0	63	13	35	0.037
Hand behind head with elbow forward <sup>c</sup>	26	64	45	54	0.407	44	58	37	57	1.000
Unaffected sleep <sup>c</sup>	26	36	30	48	0.303	28	47	29	43	0.801
Full recreation or sport activities <sup>c</sup>	9	31	17	35	0.828	28	47	12	30	0.182
Full work activities <sup>c</sup>	17	50	16	49	1.000	39	68	12	45	0.081
No activities <sup>c</sup>	46	11	38	13	1.000	44	11	40	13	1.000
Constant and Murley Score &	k subcatego	ory scores: n	neans (N)							
Pain	1.09	11.17	1.69	9.83	0.229	1.39	11.67	1.51	9.93	0.134
ADL <sup>f</sup>	5.50	11.60	7.82	12.14	0.667	7.67	12.71	6.95	11.77	0.479
ROM <sup>f</sup>	6.19	18.07	9.82	19.12	0.741	8.44	21.06	8.71	18.20	0.403
Shoulder power	0.39	3.40	2.20	5.54	0.094	0.975	4.09	1.73	5.12	0.792
Total Constant & Murley <sup>e,f</sup>	13.05	42.53	20.73	45.07	0.827	18.15	47.94	18.30	43.29	0.392
	(N = 32)	(N = 30)	(N = 68)	(N = 57)						
Oxford Shoulder Score										
	13.67	32.09	17.44	32.37	0.826	14.87	36.53	16.68	31.30	0.053

 $^{a}\,$  Means of categories (e.g. category  $0{-}30^{\circ}=15^{\circ}).$ 

<sup>b</sup> Mean of category points for Constant & Murley Score: Back of hand to lateral thigh or unable to move shoulder (0), Back of hand to buttock (2), Back of hand to lumbosacral junction (4), Back of hand to waist (6), Back of hand to T12 vertebra (8), Back of hand to interscapular region (10). <sup>c</sup> Proportion of patients with ability to perform action (e.g. 21.2 = 21.2%).

 $^{\rm d}\,$  Only preoperative patients with 5 year follow-up performed.

<sup>e</sup> Patients with missing Shoulder Power were included and Shoulder Power Score was considered as zero.

<sup>f</sup> Preoperative difference between groups is statistically significant (p < 0.05).

HA include a simpler, quicker procedure, avoidance of risks associated with glenoid loosening, reduced blood loss, and its feasibility in the setting of inadequate glenoid bone stock.<sup>15,17</sup> The disadvantages of HA are suboptimal pain relief in OA and potential need for revision due to painful glenoid erosion.<sup>22,23</sup> Alternatively the TSA may lead to better pain relief,<sup>24,25</sup> better ROM and better function in patients with primary OA.<sup>15</sup>

In our study there was no significant difference in shoulder scores, pain relief or ROM between HA and TSA. There was a trend in our study suggesting HA was more likely to be revised in the first five years, but the numbers were small, making it difficult to draw clear conclusions. Lo et al found no difference between HA and TSA in a prospective, randomized study.<sup>16</sup> In contrast, a meta-analysis of TSA versus hemiarthroplasty reported by Radney et al found significantly better pain relief, forward elevation, gain in external rotation and patient satisfaction with total shoulder replacement.<sup>23</sup> When only objective post-operative shoulder measurements were used however, several studies revealed TSA showed no superiority when compared to HA.<sup>25,26</sup> Whilst we had more HAs revised than TSAs, this was not statistically significant. The decision between using TSA and HA remains a matter of debate, although like Edwards et al (2003), in our study HA operations were quicker and resulted in less blood loss.  $^{15}$ 

Glenoid loosening is a reported problem of TSA.<sup>17,27</sup> In our study, no TSA glenoid components required revision. In agreement with other authors we feel this may reflect improvements in glenoid design, improved cementing technique<sup>28,29</sup> and avoiding uncemented glenoids which may lead to early loosening.<sup>28,30-36</sup> Cil et al have shown better survivorship in HA compared to TSA to be negated if all polyethylene glenoids were cemented at surgery.<sup>22</sup> Some studies have focused on post-operative radiographic evidence of potential loosening around the implant, particularly radiolucent lines around the glenoid on follow up radiographs.<sup>7,30,37</sup> The significance of this is not entirely clear though it may be a sign of loosening.<sup>37</sup> We did not analyse post-operative radiographs systematically across the three units. We did not comment on radiolucent lines around the glenoid or humeral stem in this study partly because of difficulties with reproducibility and the potential for inter-observer error with interpretation of radiographs across three units in three different countries. We feel that any significant glenoid loosening, which would have been indicated by radiolucent lines, would have been reflected



in the post-operative shoulder scores and patients presenting for revision. Kasten et al reported excellent results with cemented glenoids and a survivorship of 98% despite radiographic signs of loosening of 9% at 5 years but without the need for revision.<sup>7</sup> Clearly a longer follow up study will help determine the incidence of late glenoid loosening with the BF prosthesis requiring revision.

A recognised factor leading to revision of HA is the onset of painful erosion of the glenoid,  $^{17,27}$  with or without associated



Fig. 3 – Survival function cemented versus non-cemented humeral stem.



Fig. 4 – Survival function total arthroplasty versus hemiarthroplasty.

rotator cuff tear. In keeping with these findings, our study shows stiffness, pain and rotator cuff rupture to be the indication for revision in two of four HA and destruction of the glenoid with loosening of the uncemented stem in one HA. As revision rate was the end point of this study and a thorough cross unit radiographic analysis was not performed, we





Proportion of patients with ability to perform full sporting activities (1 = 100%)

Fig. 5 – Full recreation or sport activities: cemented versus non-cemented.





Fig. 6 — Full recreation or sport activities: total arthroplasty versus hemiarthroplasty.

cannot comment on radiographic evidence of glenoid erosion following HA. Further long-term follow up will help demonstrate if HAs require revision due to glenoid erosion and/or rotator cuff tear.

The strength of this study lies in it being the first report of outcomes following use of the BF shoulder implant. Even declaring patients who were lost to follow up as "failures", it shows a relatively low revision rate at five years for this implant. Our study is also enhanced by being a multi-national, prospective design, involving three European centres, with different indications for joint replacement. The three units in this trial are tertiary referral centres and the surgery was performed by senior specialist shoulder surgeons with over fifteen years' experience.

We acknowledge the study's potential weaknesses, e.g. the number of patients lost to follow-up. It is worth noting that of the 59 patients lost to follow up, 24 (40%) had died and hence some data loss was inevitable. We calculated the worst-case scenario at 60 months, considering all patients lost to follow-up as failure. In this case, the overall implant survivorship would be 81.7% (95% CI: 75.6%-87.8%) and therefore far lower than reported in other studies.<sup>7,22</sup> Other reported studies have also had similar issues with loss to follow up. Cil et al monitoring 1584 shoulder arthroplasties until failure or until death reviewed only 601 with less than 5 year follow-up, 322 with 5-10 years, 220 at 15-20 years and only 35 at more than 20 years follow-up.<sup>22</sup> Thus follow up attrition is to be expected given the average age of the study population and associated comorbidities. We acknowledge that unless implants can be tracked to the point of failure, loss to follow up of surviving patients may potentially weaken survivorship analyses. This is a strong argument for the use of mandatory National Joint Registries to reliably track implant performance.

#### 5. Conclusions

Our results show good overall survivorship at 5 years for the Bigliani-Flatow shoulder replacement prosthesis. There was no difference in survivorship between TSA and HA. We also found comparable survivorship and clinical outcomes for cemented and uncemented humeral stems at 5 years. Blood loss was less in the uncemented group. The level of loss to follow up in our study in spite of well-structured post-marketing surveillance highlights the importance of mandatory Joint Registries in monitoring implant performance.

#### **Funding sources**

This study was a post marketing surveillance kindly supported by Zimmer Clinical Affairs. The authors confirm no additional funding was received from any source in the design of this study, data collection and analysis, or in the preparation of the manuscript.

#### **Conflicts of interest**

All authors have none to declare.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors would like to express their gratitude to Dr Katy Elizabeth Baldwin for her invaluable help in editing this manuscript and the staff at the Rodney Cove-Smith Library, The James Cook University Hospital.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Lugli T. Artificial shoulder joint by Péan (1893): the facts of an exceptional intervention and the prosthetic method. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 1978;133:215–218.
- 2. Neer II CS. Articular replacement for the humeral head. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1955;37:215-228.
- Neer II CS, Watson KC, Stanton FJ. Recent experience in total shoulder replacement. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1982;64:319–337.
- 4. Frankle M, Siegal S, Pupello D, Saleem A, Mighell M, Vasey M. The Reverse Shoulder Prosthesis for glenohumeral arthritis associated with severe rotator cuff deficiency: a minimum two-year follow-up study of sixty patients. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2005;87:1697–1705.
- Werner CM, Steinmann PA, Gilbart M, Gerber C. Treatment of painful pseudoparesis due to irreparable rotator cuff dysfunction with the Delta III reverse-ball-and-socket total shoulder prosthesis. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2005;87:1476–1486.
- **6**. Favard L, Levigne C, Nerot C, Gerber C, De Wilde L, Mole D. Reverse prostheses in arthropathies with cuff tear: are survivorship and function maintained over time? *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2011;469:2469–2475.
- Kasten P, Pape G, Raiss P, et al. Mid-term survivorship analysis of a shoulder replacement with a keeled glenoid and a modern cementing technique. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2010;92:387–392.

- Baker P, Nanda R, Goodchild L, Finn P, Rangan A. A comparison of the constant and Oxford shoulder scores in patients with conservatively treated proximal humeral fractures. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2008;17:37–41.
- 9. Constant CR, Gerber C, Emery RJ, Søjbjerg JO, Gohlke F, Boileau P. A review of the constant score: modifications and guidelines for its use. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2008;17:355–361.
- Dawson J, Fitzpatrick R, Carr A. Questionnaire on the perceptions of patients about shoulder surgery. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1996;78:593-600.
- Wiater JM, Fabing MH. Shoulder arthroplasty: prosthetic options and indications. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 2009;17:415–425.
- 12. Rispoli DM, Sperling JW, Athwal GS, Schleck CD, Cofield RH. Humeral head replacement for the treatment of osteoarthritis. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2006;88:2637–2644.
- Williams Jr GR, Rockwood Jr CA. Hemiarthroplasty in rotator cuff-deficient shoulders. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 1996;5:362–367.
- 14. Wirth MA, Tapscott RS, Southworth C, Rockwood Jr CA. Treatment of glenohumeral arthritis with a hemiarthroplasty: a minimum five-year follow-up outcome study. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2006;88:964–973.
- **15.** Edwards TB, Kadakia NR, Boulahia A, et al. A comparison of hemiarthroplasty and total shoulder arthroplasty in the treatment of primary glenohumeral osteoarthritis: results of a multicenter study. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* 2003;12:207–213.
- Lo IK, Litchfield RB, Griffin S, Faber K, Patterson SD, Kirkley A. Quality-of-life outcome following hemiarthroplasty or total shoulder arthroplasty in patients with osteoarthritis: a prospective, randomized trial. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2005;87:2178–2185.
- Haines JF, Traill IA, Nuttall D, Birch A, Barrow A. The results of arthroplasty in osteoarthritis of the shoulder. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2006;88:496–501.
- Antuna SA, Sperling JW, Sanchez-Sotelo J, Cofield RH. Shoulder arthroplasty for proximal humeral malunions: long term results. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2012;11:122–129.
- **19.** Boileau P, Trojani C, Walch G, Krishnan SG, Romeo A, Sinnerton R. Shoulder arthroplasty for the treatment of the sequelae of fractures of the proximal humerus. *J Shoulder* Elbow Surg. 2001;10:299–308.
- 20. Sanchez-Sotelo J, O'Driscoll S, Torchia ME, Cofield RH, Rowland CM. Radiographic assessment of cemented humeral components in shoulder arthroplasty. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2001;10:526–531.
- Klimkiewicz JJ, Ianotti JP, Rubash HE, Shanbhag AS. Aseptic loosening of the humeral component in total shoulder arthroplasty. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 1998;7:422–426.
- Cil A, Veillette CJ, Sanchez-Sotelo J, Sperling JW, Schleck CD, Cofield RH. Survivorship of the humeral component in shoulder arthroplasty. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2010;19:143–150.
- 23. Radnay CS, Setter KJ, Chambers L, Levine WN, Bigliani LU, Ahmad CS. Total shoulder replacement compared with

humeral head replacement for the treatment of primary glenohumeral osteoarthritis: a systematic review. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* 2007;16:396–402.

- 24. Boyd ADJ, Thomas WH, Scott RD, Sledge CB, Thornhill TS. Total shoulder arthroplasty versus hemiarthroplasty: indications for glenoid resurfacing. *J Arthroplasty*. 1990;5:329–336.
- **25.** Gartsman GM, Roddey TS, Hammerman SM. Shoulder arthroplasty with or without resurfacing of the glenoid in patients who have osteoarthritis. *J Bone Joint Surg Am*. 2000;82:26–34.
- 26. Sperling JW, Cofield RH, Rowland CM. Neer hemiarthroplasty and neer total shoulder arthroplasty in patients fifty years old or less. Long term results. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1998;80:464–473.
- 27. Sperling JW, Cofield RH, Rowland CM. Minimum fifteen-year follow-up of Neer hemiarthroplasty and total shoulder arthroplasty in patients aged fifty years or younger. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* 2004;13:604–613.
- 28. Martin SD, Zurakowski D, Thornhill TS. Uncemented glenoid component in total shoulder arthroplasty. Survivorship and outcomes. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2005;87:1284–1292.
- 29. Skirving AP. Total shoulder arthroplasty current problems and possible solutions. *J Orthop Sci*. 1999;4:42–53.
- **30.** Boileau P, Avidor C, Krishnan SG, Walch G, Kempf JF, Molé D. Cemented polyethylene versus uncemented metal-backed glenoid components in total shoulder arthroplasty: a prospective, double-blind randomized study. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* 2002;11:351–359.
- **31.** Boileau P, Sinnerton RJ, Chuinard C, Walch G. Arthroplasty of the shoulder. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2006;88:562–575.
- Cofield RH. Uncemented total shoulder arthroplasty. A review. Clin Orthop. 1994;304:86–93.
- Fox TJ, Cil A, Sperling JW, Sanchez-Sotelo J, Schleck CD, Cofield RH. Survival of the glenoid component in shoulder arthroplasty. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2009;17:859–863.
- **34.** Khan A, Bunker TO, Kitson JB. Clinical and radiological follow-up of the Aequalis third generation cemented total shoulder replacement: a minimum ten year study. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 2009;91:1594–1600.
- 35. Pfahler M, Jena F, Neylon L, Sirveaux F, Mole D. Hemiarthroplasty versus total shoulder prosthesis: results of cemented glenoid components. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2006;15:154–163.
- **36.** Tammachote N, Sperling JW, Vathana T, Cofield RH, Harmsen WS, Schleck CD. Long-term results of cemented metal-backed glenoid components for osteoarthritis of the shoulder. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2009;91:160–166.
- **37.** Bryant D, Litchfield R, Sandow M, Gartsman GM, Guyatt G, Kirkley A. A comparison of pain, strength, ranges of motion, and functional outcomes after hemiarthroplasty and total shoulder arthroplasty in patients with osteoarthritis of the shoulder. A systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2005;87:1947–1956.



Available online at www.sciencedirect.com

#### **ScienceDirect**

#### www.elsevier.com/locate/jajs



### **Review** Article

# Constrained condylar knee systems: A review of five commonly used brands



#### Deiary Kader <sup>a,d,\*</sup>, Nick Caplan <sup>a,d</sup>, Michail Kokkinakis <sup>b</sup>, Ramsay Refaie <sup>c</sup>, Jonathan Loughead <sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup> North East Orthopaedic and Sports Injury Research Group, Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Gateshead, United Kingdom

<sup>b</sup> 2nd Department of Trauma and Orthopaedics, Agia Sofia Hospital, Athens, Greece

<sup>c</sup> Royal Victoria Infirmary, Newcastle upon Tyne, United Kingdom

<sup>d</sup> Faculty of Health and Life Sciences, Northumbria University, Newcastle upon Tyne, United Kingdom

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 17 July 2014 Accepted 5 December 2014 Available online 10 January 2015

Keywords: Revision Arthroplasty Replacement Prosthesis Constrained condylar

#### ABSTRACT

Purpose: Constrained condylar knee (CCK) implants are commonly used in a revision setting. They are designed to fix the prosthesis to the host bone at epiphysis and diaphysis to provide good construct stability and provide flexibility to balance the knee in the coronal and sagittal planes. There are many knee revision systems available which makes it difficult for knee surgeons to choose the ideal implant that is suitable to an individual patient's needs. The study of failed knee revision systems and recent developments in technology and biomaterials has considerably improved our understanding of implant design. Although the CCK systems follow similar principles in design, they are crucially very different and based on contrasting philosophies. Some of these systems are very versatile and user friendly while others are very complex making the procedure and the task of the orthopaedic surgeon difficult.

Scope: In this review article we consider five of the most commonly used CCK revision systems and provide a detailed discussion of the design features of each system, their potential advantages and limitations and their reported outcomes in the relevant literature.

*Conclusions*: There are many differences between the five CCK systems. There are limited outcome data to support the use of any particular CCK system. The newer systems may offer versatility but surgeon's skills and experience may still be the determining factor in the success of revision surgery.

Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

E-mail address: deiary.kader@gmail.com (D. Kader). http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2014.12.001

2214-9635/Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. North East Orthopaedic and Sports Injury Research Group, Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Sheriff Hill, Gateshead NE9 6SX, United Kingdom. Tel.: +44 (0) 191 445 3008.

#### 1. Introduction

Total knee arthroplasty (TKA) is a common procedure providing pain relief, improved function and quality of life, with excellent results.<sup>1–3</sup> Despite excellent long term implant survivorship,<sup>4,5</sup> TKA revision will be necessary.<sup>2</sup>

A total of 77,545 and 81,979 knee replacement procedures were entered into the NJR for England and Wales during 2009 and 2010 respectively, of which, 4565 and 5109 were revision procedures.<sup>6,7</sup> It is predicted that there will be a 601% increase in revision knee cases from 2005 to 2030.<sup>8</sup> The expectation is that the number of revision TKA performed in the US will grow from 38,000 in 2005 to 270,000 by the year 2030.<sup>8</sup> Revision knee arthroplasty is a technically challenging and economically demanding procedure,<sup>9,10</sup> the success of which depends on identifying the cause of failure, thorough preoperative planning, adherence to revision knee arthroplasty principles, precise surgical technique, and correct reconstruction of the leg axis. Good component design and availability of diverse implant options to facilitate the surgeon are essential.<sup>11</sup>

The primary goal of revision knee surgery is to restore knee alignment and stability through a full range of movement, with well-fixed implants that re-establish the native joint line.<sup>12</sup> Recreation of the joint line near anatomic position optimizes knee kinematics.<sup>13</sup> Appropriate soft tissue balancing ensures stability, and meticulous surgical technique avoids intra-operative extensor mechanism complications.<sup>14</sup>

With an increasing number of revision knee arthroplasty systems now available, matching the correct implant to individual patient needs is an ever increasing challenge for the arthroplasty surgeon. The choice of revision implants is primarily based on soft tissue integrity and bone stock. Some implant types are more versatile in helping the surgeon to achieve their goal of a well fixed and balanced revision knee replacement. In this review the most commonly used constrained condylar knee (CCK) revision systems are considered. Potential advantages and limitations of each design are highlighted to assist surgeons in selecting the most suitable system for their individual patients.

#### 2. Background

Patients with painful knee arthroplasty should be thoroughly assessed prior to revision surgery to determine the cause/ causes of failure.<sup>15</sup> Aseptic loosening, instability, polyethylene wear/osteolysis, infection, periprosthetic fracture, malalignment and dysfunction of the extensor mechanism are some of the common reasons for revision.<sup>7,16,17</sup>

A systematic pre-operative evaluation including clinical history, physical examination, laboratory results, radiologic investigations and joint aspirations will identify the cause of failure in the majority of the cases.<sup>15</sup> Anatomic variation, implant fixation, potential bone loss, extensor mechanism integrity, patellar and joint line height, tibial or femoral bowing, narrow intramedullary canal, ipsilateral hip prosthesis are some of the many parameters to be considered.<sup>15</sup>

The focus of revision surgery is to preserve all viable host bone. Reconstructive options include modular TKA systems with optional stems, wedges, metal augments and more recently sleeves or cones. Constrained condylar knees with a stem extension are commonly used in revision surgery to off load the poorly vascularised and deficient epiphyseal bone.<sup>18</sup> Controversy surrounding the length of stem and decision to use cemented, uncemented or hybrid components remains.<sup>12</sup>

# 3. Constrained condylar knee revision systems

The ideal TKA revision system should increase both accuracy and simplicity of the procedure, provide a wide variety of component sizes and length to suit each individual case and have easy to use tools with a relatively small number of trays. The system should confer optimum implant fixation and construct stability at the epiphyseal, diaphyseal and metaphyseal interface (if the latter is required). In order to achieve that there may be a need for metal augments, component offset, stem extension offset, asymmetric tibial base plate, short smooth cemented stems and long slotted, possibly fluted, uncemented stems.

Currently there are many CCK revision systems available. Some provide instruments that make implantation easier to perform, however they all have specific advantages and disadvantages when compared to each other. Commonly used TKA revision systems are NexGen (Zimmer), Triathlon TS (Stryker), Legion (Smith & Nephew), Vanguard SSK (Biomet), PFC Sigma TC3 (DePuy) and Endo-model rotational and hinge (Endo, Waldermar Link) (Fig. 1).<sup>6,7</sup> The latter is not directly comparable to the main five systems as it is a hinged implant.

#### 4. Materials

Table 1 presents the specifications of each system. Most implants are either made of Cobalt Chrome (CoCr) or Titanium alloy (Ti–6Al–4V). Titanium has lower wear resistance and shear strength than CoCr.<sup>19</sup> However, its Young's Modulus is lower (deforms more for the same load). The fatigue strength of the two materials is similar.<sup>20</sup>

Some patients are known to develop metal sensitivities following total joint replacement.<sup>21,22</sup> These responses have been linked to asceptic loosening, dermatological reactions and other local and systemic metal-induced toxicity throughout the body.<sup>23,24</sup> In the case of patients that have dermatological reactions, revision surgery may be required to replace components containing Nickel using either a titanium alloy or ceramic (e.g. Oxinium) prosthesis.<sup>25</sup> Only the Legion system has Oxinium as an option for the femur. All the remaining implants use CoCr since wear rates are lower.<sup>26,27</sup>

All companies use high density polyethylene for the tibial insert, with the Legion using an ethylene oxide sterilisation method which may reduce late oxidation in the poly-ethylene.<sup>28</sup> The triathlon TS is available with a more highly cross-linked polyethylene treated with 9 MRad and a triple annealing process. Annealing is used following irradiation to reduce free radicals that can lead to oxidation of the poly-ethylene.<sup>29</sup> Annealing involves heating the polyethylene at temperatures below their melting point, and has been shown

6. F E

Fig. 1 – Images of six of the most commonly used TKA revision systems. A - NexGen, B - Triathlon TS, C -Legion, D - Vanguard SSK, E - PFC Sigma TC3, F - Endomodel.

to retain better mechanical properties of the material when compared to re-melting.30

#### 5. Stem design

Nexgen, Legion and Vanguard use a taper locking mechanism with additional side screws to connect the stem and femoral component. The Sigma TC3, however, uses a bolt which may lead to a weak connection and failure.<sup>31</sup> The Triathlon system uses a cam locking technique which can be technically demanding to use and has yet to be proven in the clinical setting. The Legion system offers true press fit stems with distal slots avoiding potential stem tip pain,<sup>32</sup> which are also

found in the Vanguard and Sigma TC3. All the systems have cutting blocks that can be locked to the reamers making it easier to use, with the exception of the TC3. The stems are interchangeable between femur and tibia in the NexGen, Vanguard and Legion. One-millimetre increments in stem diameter are available in Triathlon and Legion but only two millimetres increments are available in Vanguard and Sigma TC3. Jazrawi et al observed that proximal tibial stress reduced as stem diameter increased, and micromotion of the tibial tray in press fit tibial stems reduced as the diameter increased to 14 mm.<sup>33</sup>

#### **Offsets and augments**

Hicks et al reported large malalignments (up to 15 mm) between the centre of the diaphyseal canal of the tibia and the centre of the tibial plateau.<sup>34</sup> Stem offsets are often required in revision surgery to ensure good alignment within the intramedullary canal and to overcome these anatomical malalignments.<sup>35</sup> Without using stem offsets, overhang of the tibial tray will often be seen.<sup>36</sup> Offsets allow improved stability in flexion, ligament balancing, and optimal bone coverage to reduce bone-implant stress.<sup>37</sup> Femoral and tibial component offsets options are limited in Sigma TC3 and are not available for the femur in Vangard which can be a significant limitation when using uncemented stems. 360° offsets can be found in Triathlon, NexGen and Legion. The NexGen offset is achieved via stem extension which provides femoral and tibial stem offsets of up to 4.5 mm, but it can only be used with certain stem lengths. Stem extension offset is a good idea in principle but the offset can be too distal to the base plate thereby limiting their use in small patients on the tibial side. Offsets in Sigma TC3 are built into the base plate, which means a larger inventory. Triathlon and Legion offsets are through a proximal bushing.

Augments are used to substitute for bone loss and limit the use of allograft or cement.<sup>38</sup> Augments can be either rectangular or wedge shaped, solid or porous, and can be used where the implant is unsupported by up to 40% of the host bone.<sup>37</sup>

#### 7. Implant design

#### 7.1. Femoral component

The sagittal radius of the femoral component is multi-radius in all but the Triathlon system, which has a single radius design. Multi-radius femoral components have been implicated in mid-flexion instability due to slackening of the ligamentous structures of the knee.<sup>39</sup> Single radius designs have been proposed to ensure a more constant ligament tension through the full flexion range of motion, although Stoddard et al were unable to demonstrate improved kinematics or stability in the single radius knee.<sup>40</sup>

Gender differences are known to exist at the knee. Patellofemoral contact areas are reduced in women at high flexion which could increase contact pressure,<sup>41</sup> and increase valgus deformity has been observed in female knees.42 Implant manufacturers have developed gender specific components to



Table 1 – Specifications of commonly used total knee revision systems.								
Parameters		Models						
	Triathlon	Sigma TC3	NexGen LCCK	Legion	Vanguard			
Implant Material	Femur: Co–Cr Tibia: Co–Cr	Femur: Co–Cr Tibia: Co–Cr	Femur: Co–Cr Tibia: Titanium alloy	Femur: Co–Cr or Oxinium Tibia: Titanium alloy	Femur: Co–Cr Tibia: Titanium alloy			
Stem Material	Cementless: Titanium alloy Cemented: Co–Cr	Cementless: Titanium alloy Cemented: Titanium alloy	Cementless: Titanium alloy	Cementless: Titanium alloy Cemented: Co–Cr	Cementless: Titanium alloy Cemented: Co–Cr			
Sagittal Radius Femoral Design	Single radius	J-Curved Multi radius	J-Curved Multi radius	Multi radius	Multi radius			
Tibial Base Plate	Symmetric Unpolished Posterior pin No Holes Anti-rotation island Peripheral locking wire Dovetail locking	Symmetric Unpolished Posterior pin Holes for wedge attachment i2 locking mechanism and containment rail	Symmetric Unpolished Locking screw Holes for wedge attachment Double dovetail locking mechanism with containment rail	Asymmetric Highly-Polished None No holes Dovetail locking mechanism	Symmetric Unpolished Screw Holes Compressively loaded tibial locking mechanism with anterior locking pin			
Polyethylene Insert	Conventional or highly cross linked X3 poly. PS or TS constraint ontions	GUR 402 grade UHMWPE with titanium reinforcing pin that is part of the tibial spine. PS or TC3 constraint options PS or TC3 constraint options	Net shape compression moulded polyethylene.	Conventional or moderately cross linked poly. PS or PS HE (high flexed) &	Arcom direct compression moulded polyethylene.			
		10011000000000000000000000000000000000	constraint options	VVC constrained options	options			
Tibial Offset Options	2 mm 4 mm 6 mm 8 mm 360° offset	4 mm Mediolateral direction only	4.5 mm 360° offset but about 45 mm distal to the tray	2 mm 4 mm 6 mm 360° offset using deferent bushing for each offset	0 mm 2.5 mm 5 mm 360° offset			
Gender Differences Femoral Box Resection	No Range 21–23 mm	No Fixed size of 22 mm	Yes (NexGen only) Range of sizes available from 22.1 mm to 25.8 mm	No Variable size starting at 16.5 mm	No Fixed size more than 22 mm			
Femoral Offset Options	2 mm 4 mm 360° offset using the same bushing but complex	2 mm 0 mm –2 mm AP direction only	Up to 4.5 mm 360° offset	2 mm 4 mm 6 mm 360° offset using deferent bushing for each	Offset not available			
Component Sizes	Femur: 8 sizes Tibia: 8 sizes	Femur: 7 sizes Tibia: 7 sizes	Femur: 4 sizes Tibia: 6 sizes	Femur: 8 sizes Tibia: 8 sizes	Femur: 6 sizes Tibia: 9 sizes			
Stem Diameter	1 mm increment from 10 mm to 25 mm (cementless) 9 mm, 12 mm or 15 mm (three lengths available) (cemented)	2 mm increment from 10 mm to 24 mm	1 mm increments from 10 mm to 22 mm	1 mm increments from 9 mm to 16 mm 2 mm increment from 16 mm to 24 mm	2 mm increments from 10 mm to 24 mm (cementless) 2 mm increments from 10 mm to 16 mm (cemented)			

Stem Options	Slotted and tapered tip with stem extenders size 25, 50 mm to optimise placement with the canal	Non interchangeable Solid stem. Recent introduction of universal slotted stems to tibia and femur in lengths of 75, 115 and 150 mm	Interchangeable femoral and tibial stems Four stem lengths of 30, 100, 155 and 200 mm	Interchangeable Slotted 160, 220, 280 Titanium Co–Cr for cemented implants less cement cracking	Interchangeable Splinned cementless slotted Two cemented options smooth and grit blasted	
Stem Locking Mechanism	Cam locking technique	Bolt lock for femur Tibial stem attaches directly into tray.	Double Morse type taper with 2 side set screws for femur and top screw through the tibia	Simple Taper locking with side screws	Simple morse taper locking with screw	
Advanced Bearing Options	Yes: X3 poly	No	No	Yes: Oxinium femur	No	
Metal Sensitive Option Femur	No	No	No	Yes: Oxinium femur	No	
Augment Options	Femur: Distal 5 mm, 10 mm and 15 mm, Posterior 5 mm and 10 mm	Femur: Distal 4 mm, 8 mm, 12 mm and 16 mm blocks, Posterior 4 mm and 8 mm blocks	Femur: Cone augments and shapes Tibia: Cone augments,	Femur: Distal 5 mm, 10 mm and 15 mm, Posterior 5 mm and 10 mm (L Combination wedges)	Femur: Distal 5 mm, 10 mm and 15 mm blocks. Posterior 5 mm and 10 mm blocks Tibia: 6 mm, 10 mm and 16 mm half blocks. Regenerex cone augments for tibia	
	5 mm and 10 mm half blocks	Tibia: 15° and 20° full and hemi wedge blocks, 10 mm and 20 mm step wedge blocks	Trabecular metal femoral and tibial cone augments Trabecular metal femoral and tibial shapes Tibial Wedges Tibial Blocks Femoral Augments	Tibia: Medial and lateral 5 mm and 10 mm half blocks or wedge		
Patellofemoral Tracking	Deep and lateralised track	The trochlea design changed recently	Deeper trochlear groove and lateral angulation by 3°	Extended and lateralized trochlea groove	Deeper and extended trochlear groove	
Reamers	Instruments lock to reamers	Instruments do not lock to reamers	Instruments lock to reamers	Instruments lock to reamers	Instruments do not lock to reamers	
Kit	10 trays, only need to open 5 to begin each case.	11–12 very large trays	5 core trays	11–12 trays	10 trays	
Hinge Conversion	Use different system Modular rotating hinge (MRH)	Use different system Noiles	Easy conversion, simply change trial trays and can add 3 more trays for complete limb salvage products	Recently launched Also have RT Hinge	Separate option for hinge (RHK) and Orthopaedic Salvage System (OSS)	

address these differences (e.g. NexGen LCCK). However, the use of gender specific implants appears unnecessary<sup>43</sup> as gender differences have not previously been observed following total knee replacement in terms of pain,<sup>44</sup> survivorship,<sup>45</sup> or joint stiffness,<sup>46</sup> and minimal reductions in flexion (1–2°) in women following both primary<sup>47</sup> and revision<sup>48</sup> total knee replacement.

The femoral box cut can potentially sacrifice a large amount of host bone (up to  $23 \times 21$  mm) with all the systems that have a fixed box size. The Legion has a smaller box cut that can be varied in size proportional to the femoral component size. It is important to note, however, previous reports of periprosthetic fracture as a result of insufficient size of the box cut.<sup>49</sup> Surgeons should make sure that the box cut, if using the Legion, is appropriately adjusted to ensure that fracture is avoided.

The Vanguard includes a deep trochlear groove. Although this could improve patellofemoral congruence and reduce the potential of the patella to sublux, it is hypothesised to lead to increased shear forces.<sup>50</sup> Petersilge et al,<sup>51</sup> however, demonstrated in cadaveric knees that a femoral component with deeper trochlear groove can reduce mediolateral patellofemoral shear forces. Although superior–inferior shear forces were increased with the deeper trochlear groove, the total shear force was found to be 5% lower with a deeper groove over the full range of extension. Compressive force within the patellofemoral joint were also reduced with a deeper trochlear groove, most notably at flexion angles above 70°.<sup>51</sup>

#### 7.2. Tibial component

Due to the asymmetrical anatomy of the tibial plateau and intramedullary canal,<sup>35</sup> the design of the tibial tray and its alignment with the stem are important considerations. An asymmetrical tibial tray should improve prosthesis fit to the tibia, improve bone coverage, and reduce overhang.<sup>52</sup> Despite the apparent benefits of using an asymmetrical tibial tray, all systems, with the exception of the Legion, have symmetrical tibial base plates. A polished tibial tray has been shown to reduce wear,<sup>19</sup> although it has been associated with increased micromotion when compared to blasted tibial trays.<sup>53</sup> A polished tray is only available in the Legion. Restoration of range of motion following knee arthroplasty is an important factor in terms of functional outcome.<sup>54</sup> Following surgery, however, patients' range of motion often appears limited.<sup>55</sup> This limitation to flexion has been attributed to impingement between the posterior tibial tray and the femoral component which limits anteroposterior translation of the femoral component during high flexion.<sup>56</sup>

#### 8. Constraint level

Most companies provide a comprehensive array of implant options for cases that require varying levels of constraint. However, few have an integrated system that facilitates conversion to higher level of constraint in the same platform. Zimmer offers surgeons a progressive integrated cross system capability, while Biomet, Smith & Nephew and Stryker have a separate hinge system. There is cross over between some of the components in the Sigma TC3 when changing from a sleeved to hinged revision.

The majority of the systems use the same femoral component whether a normal PS or constrained insert is used. This makes switching between the two when trialling the implants straightforward. The Sigma TC3 can be used with either a standard PS femur, still with the option to use stems and augments; but to use a constrained insert, the box resection must be repeated to accommodate the larger box housing for a TC3 femoral component.

#### 9. Metaphyseal bone loss

The majority of CCK implants that rely on epiphyseal and diaphyseal contact can be utilised successfully in revision surgery when there is type 1 Anderson Orthopaedic Research Institute (AORI) metaphyseal bone defect.<sup>15</sup> However, when there is a severe metaphyseal bone deficiency that compromises a major portion of either femoral condyle or the tibial plateau, an additional fixation at the metaphysis should be considered to achieve construct stability. In order to address a large defect one can either use structural allograft,<sup>57</sup> metaphyseal filling highly porous tantalum trabecular metal full/ stepped cones (Zimmer) or stepped porous coated metaphyseal sleeves (DePuy).<sup>15</sup> The differences between the two manufactured metaphyseal fillings implants are primarily in their compatibility to other products and the way they interface with the stemmed component and the host bone. The trabecular metal comes in variety of shapes and sizes so that it can be shaped intraoperatively to the defect with the stem passing through the cone and cemented to it at the metaphyseal area. The metaphyseal sleeve engages with the stem using a "morse" taper and has a coated surface to enable bone ongrowth. The advantage of the sleeve is that its insertion is instrumented allowing a perfect fit, and it acts as one unit with the stem to compressively load the adjacent metaphyseal bone. Furthermore, it can be used with a mobile bearing platform to diffuse loosening forces above the tibial tray.<sup>58</sup> However the metaphyseal sleeve can only be used with DePuy products. The tibial sleeves are dispatched in five sizes while uncemented femoral sleeves come in four sizes. Occasionally even the largest femoral sleeve may fail to fill the distal femoral cavity, which may necessitate using linked implants in order to prevent extension gap laxity. Both implants are gaining rapid popularity and have had encouraging early results.59,60

#### 10. Follow-up data

Only a small number of studies have reported long term results of revision TKA systems (Table 2).<sup>61–69</sup> By contrast, the literature is focussed more on the outcome for specific groups of patients undergoing knee revision (e.g. uncontained metaphyseal defects, strategies for eradication of infection, etc.). A wide variety of knee revision systems have been employed and it is often considered that the "condylar" designs are very similar.<sup>70</sup> This is unfortunate, since in primary knee replacement it would never be assumed that implants from two

Table 2 – Revision knee replacement outcomes.										
First author	Year of publication	Implant	No. cases	Case mix	Mean follow up (range)	% Survival	Reason for failure	Scoring system	Pre-op scores	Post-op scores
Hossain <sup>61</sup>	2010	PFC/TC3 also 3 different designs of RH	349	Infection (32.7%), loosening (14.9%), wear (12.3%). Includes conversion of UKA. 112 cases were not stemmed.	57 months (12–120)	90.6% survival at 10 years	Infection (2.9%) Instability (1.7%) Loosening (1.4%)	KSS	33.8	87.9
Rodriguez <sup>62</sup>	2003	TC3	44	Loosening (15) Instability (10) Osteolysis (8) Infection (7)	5.5 years	N/A	1 recurrent sepsis, 1 subsided femoral component	KSCS	60	89
Mabry <sup>63</sup>	2007	PFC	70	Loosening (42) Wear (13) Instability (7) (No infections)	10.2 years (median)	92% survival at 10 years	5 cases aseptic loosening 2 deep infections	KSS	58	85
Lonner <sup>64</sup>	2002	PFC	17	All had cancellous grafting with mesh for uncontained defects. No infections	(6–40)	100% survival	1 infection treated with debridement and suppression	KSCS	47	95
Kim <sup>65</sup>	2009	Legacy CCK	114	Aseptic loosening (54%) Polyethylene wear (22%) Infection (12%) Instability (8%)	6.1 years (0–24 years)	96% (aseptic loosening) survival at 10 years	4 cases aseptic loosening, 1 broken tibial post, 2 cases recurrent infection	HSS	31	83
Chiu <sup>66</sup>	2009	Nexgen	183	N/A	89 months (36–156)		6 cases deep infection	HSS	46	85
Lonner <sup>67</sup>	2007	IB2 or Nexgen (CCK in 41)	102	Aseptic loosening (39) Mal-alignment (17) Instability (13) Wear (4)	12 months (1–38)	N/A		KSCS	52	71
Wood <sup>69</sup>	2009	Legion	135	Instability (34%) Infection (25%) Aseptic loosening (21%) Osteolysis (19%)	5 years (2–12)	98% survival at 12 years (aseptic loosening) 82% survival at 12 years (all cause revision or radiographic loosening)	2 Infection 2 Loosening 2 MCL rupture	KSCRS	69	135
Utting <sup>68</sup>	2004	Endo 21 rotating 9 fixed	30	Periprosthetic fractures (with or without aseptic loosening) 22 Aseptic osteolyses 5 deep infections 3	3 years (0.5–9.3)	N/A	Infection 6 Disarticulation 2	AKS OKS WOMAC		69.8 34 30.5

KSS – Knee Society Score, KSCS – Knee Society Clinical Score, HSS – Hospital for Special Surgery knee score, KSCRS – Knee Society Clinical Rating System, OKS – Oxford Knee Score, AKS – American Knee Society Score, WOMAC – Western Ontario and McMaster Universities Arthritis Index.

different companies were equivalent in terms of long-term survival. The implant with by far the most literature on long-term survival is with the Sigma TC3, although there is also good long term outcome published for the Nexgen and Legion. The majority of studies report good survivorship at follow up durations of 10–12 years. The Sigma TC3 has demonstrated 91–100% survivorship at 10 years<sup>61,63,64</sup> and the Legacy CCK has a reported 10 year survivorship of 96%.<sup>65</sup> The Legion has a 98% survivorship at 12 years follow up.<sup>69</sup>

There is considerable difficulty in comparing outcomes for revision knee replacement systems since the patients undergoing surgery are a much more heterogenous group than those undergoing primary TKA. As an example, Hossain et al included patients undergoing conversion from a unicondylar knee replacement and included almost a third of the patients not having a stemmed revision.<sup>61</sup> This is hard to compare to patients undergoing a two stage revision for infection or having substantial bone loss. It may be that in the future registry data may be able to provide meaningful survival data for knee revision systems and will have sufficient numbers to exclude patients with more limited revisions.

# 11. Advantages and disadvantages of each system

#### 11.1. Triathlon

Advantages. The Triathlon system provides the largest range of 360° tibial offset. It has a variable femoral box size depending on the size of the femoral component and has a 360° femoral offset.

Disadvantages. The Triathlon system uses a symmetric and unpolished tibial tray. It does not include a metal sensitive option. Whilst the system has a variable femoral box cut size, this range is small and all available sizes are relatively large.

#### 11.2. Sigma TC3

Advantages. The system also has a metaphyseal sleeve option. Despite the system historically having a solid stem, a slotted stem has recently been introduced in both the tibial and femoral components. It has the greatest volume of literature supporting its use.

Disadvantages. The Sigma TC3 system has only a limited offset available in both the tibial and femoral components. It requires a relatively large femoral box cut and has shown increased risk of patella clunk. It has a symmetric tibial tray which is unpolished and uses one of the larger number of surgical instrument trays. The Sigma TC3 system includes holes for wedge attachment which may allow tracking of wear debris beneath the tibial tray. It also does not provide a metal sensitive option.

#### 11.3. NexGen

Advantages. The NexGen system provides 360° offsets in both the tibial and femoral components. It has the lowest number of surgical instrument trays of all the systems. Disadvantages. The NexGen system has a symmetric and unpolished tibial tray. Once again it has holes in the tibial tray for attaching wedges. It has the smallest number of sizes available in both the femoral and tibial components, and does not provide a metal sensitive option.

#### 11.4. Legion

Advantages. The Legion system includes a metal sensitive option and an asymmetric tibial tray. It uses the smallest femoral box cut size and includes 2, 4 and 6 mm 360° tibial and femoral offsets. It also has a highly polished tibial tray, and provides a metal sensitive option. The system has good follow-up data available.

Disadvantages. The Legion system uses one of the higher number of surgical instrument trays.

#### 11.5. Vanguard

Advantages. The Vanguard system includes a range of 360° offsets in the tibial component. It has the highest number of tibial component sizes available.

Disadvantages. The Vanguard system does not provide offsets in the femoral component. It has a symmetric and unpolished tibial tray which does not have holes for the attachment of wedges. It has a large femoral box cut size. It does not have a metal sensitive option.

#### 12. Conclusions

In summary, five CCK revision systems have been reviewed in relation to their features. Whilst each system has its own advantages, there are not sufficient follow up data available to be able to determine whether any one system shows better overall results than the others. The newer systems tend to have greater versatility, but the overriding factor that affects the long term success of a revision procedure could still be the skills and experience of the operating surgeon. Further research is needed to examine the long term outcomes of patients following knee revision surgery using these CCK revision systems.

#### **Conflicts of interest**

All authors have none to declare.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors received no funding for the conduct of this study. The manufacturers of each of the five implants reviewed in this article were contacted to obtain detailed information about the implants. This information was provided by Richard Brown (Zimmer, Ltd), Derrick Malpass (Biomet UK Ltd), Tom Steele (Stryker), Mark Whitelock (Smith & Nephew Orthopaedics Ltd) and Nathan Woodhouse (DePuy UK).

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Bourne RB, McCalden RW, MacDonald SJ, Mokete L, Guerin J. Influence of patient factors on TKA outcomes at 5 to 11 years follow up. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2007;464:27–31.
- Hawker G, Wright J, Coyte P, et al. Health-related quality of life after knee replacement. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 1998;80:163–173.
- 3. Nunez M, Lozano L, Nunez E, et al. Total knee replacement and health-related quality of life: factors influencing longterm outcomes. *Arthritis Rheum*. 2009;61:1062–1069.
- Berger RA, Rosenberg AG, Barden RM, Sheinkop MB, Jacobs JJ, Galante JO. Long-term follow up of the Miller-Galante total knee replacement. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2001;388:58–67.
- Vessely MB, Whaley AL, Harmsen WS, Schleck CD, Berry DJ. The Chitranjan Ranawat Award: long-term survivorship and failure modes of 1000 cemented condylar total knee arthroplasties. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2006;452:28–34.
- 6. NJR. The National Joint Registry for England and Wales 7th Annual Report. The National Joint Registry Centre; 2010.
- 7. NJR. The National Joint Registry for England and Wales 8th Annual Report. The National Joint Registry Centre; 2011.
- Kurtz S, Ong K, Lau E, Mowat F, Halpern M. Projections of primary and revision hip and knee arthroplasty in the United States from 2005 to 2030. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 2007;89:780–785.
- 9. Dennis DA, Berry DJ, Engh G, et al. Revision total knee arthroplasty. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 2008;16:442–454.
- Oduwole KO, Molony DC, Walls RJ, Bashir SP, Mulhall KJ. Increasing financial burden of revision total knee arthroplasty. *Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc*. 2010;18:945–948.
- 11. Insall JN, Dethmers DA. Revision of total knee arthroplasty. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1982;170:123–130.
- Bourne RB, Crawford HA. Principles of revision total knee arthroplasty. Orthop Clin North Am. 1998;29:331–337.
- **13.** Martin JW, Whiteside LA. The influence of joint line position on knee stability after condylar knee arthroplasty. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 1990;259:146–156.
- 14. Whiteside LA. Soft tissue balancing: the knee. J Arthroplasty. 2002;17:23–27.
- **15.** Jacofsky DJ, Della Valle CJ, Meneghini RM, Sporer SM, Cercek RM. Revision total knee arthroplasty: what the practicing orthopaedic surgeon needs to know. *J Bone Jt Surg* Am. 2010;92:1282–1292.
- AOA. Hip and Knee Arthroplasty Annual Report 2009. Australian Orthopaedic Association National Joint Replacement Registry; 2009.
- Hardeman F, Londers J, Favril A, Witvrouw E, Bellemans J, Victor J. Predisposing factors which are relevant for the clinical outcome after revision total knee arthroplasty. *Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc.* 2012;20:1049–1056.
- Bourne RB, Finlay JB. The influence of tibial component intramedullary stems and implant-cortex contact on the strain distribution of the proximal tibia following total knee arthroplasty. An in vitro study. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1986;208:95–99.
- Berry DJ, Currier JH, Mayor MB, Collier JP. Knee wear measured in retrievals: a polished tray reduces insert wear. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2012;470:1860–1868.
- Niinomi M. Mechanical properties of biomedical titanium alloys. Mater Sci Eng A. 1998;243:231–236.
- Hallab N, Merritt K, Jacobs JJ. Metal sensitivity in patients with orthopaedic implants. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 2001;83-A:428–436.
- Niki Y, Matsumoto H, Otani T, et al. Screening for symptomatic metal sensitivity: a prospective study of 92 patients undergoing total knee arthroplasty. *Biomaterials*. 2005;26:1019–1026.

- 23. Keegan GM, Learmonth ID, Case CP. Orthopaedic metals and their potential toxicity in the arthroplasty patient: a review of current knowledge and future strategies. J Bone Jt Surg Br. 2007;89:567–573.
- 24. Lutzner J, Dinnebier G, Hartmann A, Gunther KP, Kirschner S. Study rationale and protocol: prospective randomized comparison of metal ion concentrations in the patient's plasma after implantation of coated and uncoated total knee prostheses. BMC Musculoskelet Disord. 2009;10:128.
- 25. Bergschmidt P, Bader R, Mittelmeier W. Metal hypersensitivity in total knee arthroplasty: revision surgery using a ceramic femoral component – a case report. *Knee*. 2012;19:144–147.
- 26. Miller PD, Holladay JW. Friction and wear properties of titanium. Wear. 1958;2:133–140.
- Rostoker W, Galante JO. The influence of titanium surface treatments on the wear of medical grade polyethylene. *Biomaterials*. 1981;2:221–224.
- Goldman M, Lee M, Gronsky R, Pruitt L. Oxidation of ultrahigh molecular weight polyethylene characterized by Fourier Transform Infrared Spectrometry. J Biomed Mater Res. 1997;37:43–50.
- **29.** Jacofsky DJ. Highly cross-linked polyethylene in total knee arthroplasty: in the affirmative. *J Arthroplasty*. 2008;23:28–30.
- Gencur SJ, Rimnac CM, Kurtz SM. Fatigue crack propagation resistance of virgin and highly crosslinked, thermally treated ultra-high molecular weight polyethylene. *Biomaterials*. 2006;27:1550–1557.
- Ahn JM, Suh JT. Detection of locking bolt loosening in the stemcondyle junction of a modular femoral stem in revision total knee arthroplasty. J Arthroplasty. 2010 Jun;25, 660.e11–660.e13.
- **32**. Barrack RL, Stanley T, Burt M, Hopkins S. The effect of stem design on end-of-stem pain in revision total knee arthroplasty. *J Arthroplasty*. 2004;19:119–124.
- 33. Jazrawi LM, Bai B, Kummer FJ, Hiebert R, Stuchin SA. The effect of stem modularity and mode of fixation on tibial component stability in revision total knee arthroplasty. J Arthroplasty. 2001;16:759–767.
- Hicks CA, Noble P, Tullos H. The anatomy of the tibial intramedullary canal. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1995;321:111–116.
- **35.** Scuderi GR. Revision total knee arthroplasty: how much constraint is enough? *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2001;392:300–305.
- **36.** Nelson CL, Lonner JH, Rand JA, Lotke PA. Strategies of stem fixation and the role of supplemental bone graft in revision total knee arthroplasty. *J Bone Jt Surg Am.* 2003;85-A suppl 1:S52–S57.
- **37.** Radnay CS, Scuderi GR. Management of bone loss: augments, cones, offset stems. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2006;446:83–92.
- Scott RD. Revision total knee arthroplasty. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1988;226:65–77.
- 39. Firestone TP, Eberle RW. Surgical management of symptomatic instability following failed primary total knee replacement. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 2006;88 suppl 4:80–84.
- 40. Stoddard JE, Deehan DJ, Bull AM, McCaskie AW, Amis AA. The kinematics and stability of single-radius versus multi-radius femoral components related to mid-range instability after TKA. J Orthop Res. 2013;31:53–58.
- **41**. Csintalan RP, Schulz MM, Woo J, McMahon PJ, Lee TQ. Gender differences in patellofemoral joint biomechanics. *Clin Orthop* Relat Res. 2002;402:260–269.
- **42**. Poilvache PL, Insall JN, Scuderi GR, Font-Rodriguez DE. Rotational landmarks and sizing of the distal femur in total knee arthroplasty. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1996;331:35–46.
- Greene KA. Gender-specific design in total knee arthroplasty. J Arthroplasty. 2007;22:27–31.
- **44**. Whiteside LA. The effect of patient age, gender, and tibial component fixation on pain relief after cementless total knee arthroplasty. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1991;271:21–27.

- Font-Rodriguez DE, Scuderi GR, Insall JN. Survivorship of cemented total knee arthroplasty. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1997;345:79–86.
- Nelson CL, Kim J, Lotke PA. Stiffness after total knee arthroplasty. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 2005;87 suppl 1:264–270.
- Ritter MA, Harty LD, Davis KE, Meding JB, Berend ME. Predicting range of motion after total knee arthroplasty. Clustering, log-linear regression, and regression tree analysis. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 2003;85-A:1278–1285.
- **48.** Ritter MA, Berend ME, Harty LD, Davis KE, Meding JB, Keating EM. Predicting range of motion after revision total knee arthroplasty: clustering and log-linear regression analyses. J Arthroplasty. 2004;19:338–343.
- Berry DJ. Epidemiology: hip and knee. Orthop Clin North Am. 1999;30:183–190.
- Rhoads DD, Noble PC, Reuben JD, Mahoney OM, Tullos HS. The effect of femoral component position on patellar tracking after total knee arthroplasty. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 1990;260:43–51.
- Petersilge WJ, Oishi CS, Kaufman KR, Irby SE, Colwell Jr CW. The effect of trochlear design on patellofemoral shear and compressive forces in total knee arthroplasty. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1994;309:124–130.
- Wevers HW, Simurda M, Griffin M, Tarrel J. Improved fit by asymmetric tibial prosthesis for total knee arthroplasty. Med Eng Phys. 1994;16:297–300.
- 53. O'Brien S, Luo YH, Wu C, Petrak M, Bohm E, Brandt JM. Prediction of backside micromotion in total knee replacements by finite element simulation. Proc Inst Mech Eng H J Eng Med. 2012;226:235–245.
- Ritter MA, Campbell ED. Effect of range of motion on the success of a total knee arthroplasty. J Arthroplasty. 1987;2:95–97.
- Lizaur A, Marco L, Cebrian R. Preoperative factors influencing the range of movement after total knee arthroplasty for severe osteoarthritis. J Bone Jt Surg Br. 1997;79:626–629.
- 56. Bellemans J, Banks S, Victor J, Vandenneucker H, Moemans A. Fluoroscopic analysis of the kinematics of deep flexion in total knee arthroplasty. Influence of posterior condylar offset. J Bone Jt Surg Br. 2002;84:50–53.
- Engh GA, Ammeen DJ. Use of structural allograft in revision total knee arthroplasty in knees with severe tibial bone loss. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 2007;89:2640–2647.

- Miura H, Whiteside LA, Easley JC, Amador DD. Effects of screws and a sleeve on initial fixation in uncemented total knee tibial components. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1990;259:160–168.
- 59. Jones RE. Rotating hinge for revision total knee arthroplasty. In: Lotke P, Lonner J, eds. Knee Arthroplasty. 3rd ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams and Wilkins; 2008:301–309.
- **60**. Jones RE, Barrack RL, Skedros J. Modular, mobile-bearing hinge total knee arthroplasty. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2001;392:306–314.
- **61.** Hossain F, Patel S, Haddad FS. Midterm assessment of causes and results of revision total knee arthroplasty. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2010;468:1221–1228.
- 62. Rodriguez JA, Shahane S, Rasquinha VJ, Ranawat CS. Does the total condylar 3 constrained knee prosthesis predispose to failure of revision total knee replacement? J Bone Jt Surg Am. 2003;85-A suppl 4:153–156.
- Mabry TM, Vessely MB, Schleck CD, Harmsen WS, Berry DJ. Revision total knee arthroplasty with modular cemented stems: long-term follow-up. J Arthroplasty. 2007;22:100–105.
- 64. Lonner JH, Lotke PA, Kim J, Nelson C. Impaction grafting and wire mesh for uncontained defects in revision knee arthroplasty. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2002;404:145–151.
- 65. Kim YH, Kim JS. Revision total knee arthroplasty with use of a constrained condylar knee prosthesis. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 2009;91:1440–1447.
- 66. Chiu FY, Lin CF. Antibiotic-impregnated cement in revision total knee arthroplasty. A prospective cohort study of one hundred and eighty-three knees. J Bone Jt Surg Am. 2009;91:628–633.
- **67**. Lonner JH, Jasko JG, Bezwada HP, Booth Jr RE. Morbidity of sequential bilateral revision TKA performed under a single anesthetic. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2007;464:151–156.
- Utting MR, Newman JH. Customised hinged knee replacements as a salvage procedure for failed total knee arthroplasty. *Knee*. 2004;11:475–479.
- Wood GC, Naudie DD, MacDonald SJ, McCalden RW, Bourne RB. Results of press-fit stems in revision knee arthroplasties. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2009;467:810–817.
- Hartford JM, Goodman SB, Schurman DJ, Knoblick G. Complex primary and revision total knee arthroplasty using the condylar constrained prosthesis: an average 5-year follow-up. J Arthroplasty. 1998;13:380–387.



#### **Review Article**

Available online at www.sciencedirect.com

#### **ScienceDirect**

#### www.elsevier.com/locate/jajs



# Over half of badminton players suffer from shoulder pain: Is impingement to blame?



# Manit Arora <sup>*a,b,\**</sup>, Sunil H. Shetty <sup>*b*</sup>, Ravindra G. Khedekar <sup>*b*</sup>, Sachin Kale <sup>*b*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Conjoint Associate Lecturer, St. George Clinical School, University of New South Wales, Sydney, Australia <sup>b</sup> Department of Orthopaedics, Padmashree Dr D.Y. Patil Hospital and Research Centre, Navi Mumbai, India

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 20 May 2014 Accepted 17 December 2014 Available online 5 January 2015

Keywords: Badminton Badminton players Shoulder injury Shoulder pain Shoulder kinematics

#### ABSTRACT

Background/objectives: Badminton is one of the most widely played sports in the world and is considered a relatively safe sport. Despite this many badminton players report shoulder pain. The aim of this review is to summarize the available literature on current state of understanding for shoulder pain among badminton players.

Method/materials: MEDLINE and EMBASE (Search terms: "badminton" AND "shoulder injuries"; "badminton" AND "rotator cuff tears"; "badminton" AND "impingement"; and associated synonyms) were performed in March 2014. The authors further canvassed the reference list of selected articles and online search engines such as Google Scholar. Inclusion criteria were studies that assessed shoulder injuries among badminton players. A total of 4 studies were identified on primary search, and later expanded to 10 studies.

Results/discussion: Shoulder pain affects or had affected over 50% of recreational and elite badminton players, with 20% reporting ongoing shoulder pain. There was no difference for shoulder pain prevalence between males and females. Most continue to play through the pain but report an impact on training, competition and activities of daily living. Shoulder kinematics were different for dominant and non-dominant shoulders, however the direction of difference is controversial.

Conclusion: Over half of recreational and elite badminton players report previous or current shoulder pain, most likely the result of subacromial impingement, instability or scapulothoracic dyskinesia. There appears to be no difference for shoulder pain prevalence or shoulder kinematics between male and female players. Further work is needed to better define shoulder kinematics and study the underlying pathophysiology of shoulder pain among badminton players.

Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

\* Corresponding author. Tel.: +91 8452846005.

E-mail address: manit\_arora@hotmail.com (M. Arora).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2014.12.006

<sup>2214-9635/</sup>Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### 1. Background

Badminton is one of the most widely played sports in the world. The Badminton World Federation estimated that about 150 million people play the game worldwide and that more than 2000 players participate in international competitions. Badminton, a non-contact sport, has been considered a very safe sport.<sup>1</sup> Despite its global following, studies into medical problems among badminton players are sparse. This review explores our current state of understanding of shoulder pain in badminton players.

#### 2. Method/materials

MEDLINE and EMBASE (Search terms: "badminton" AND "shoulder injuries"; "badminton" AND "rotator cuff tears"; "badminton" AND "impingement"; and associated synonyms) were performed in March 2014. The authors further canvassed the reference list of selected articles and online search engines such as Google Scholar. Inclusion criteria were studies that assessed shoulder injuries among badminton players. A total of 4 studies were identified on primary search, and later expanded to 10 studies.

#### 2.1. Injuries among badminton players

Although badminton is widely accepted as a safe sport, it does carry injury burden. Previous studies, mostly in Europe, have demonstrated risk of injury in badminton to be 1.6-2.9 injuries per 1000 h of play.<sup>2,3</sup>

In their review conducted in 1990, Jorgensen and Winge showed that most injuries in badminton were localized to the foot and ankle.<sup>4</sup> The most frequent injuries were Achilles tendinitis and tennis elbow. They also showed that men have higher injury risk than women, and that recreational players are more prone to injury than elite players.<sup>4</sup> A more recent Scandinavian study found that the lower extremity is the site of injury in over 90% of players, with Achilles tendon ruptures and ankle sprains/fractures the two most common acute injury patterns.<sup>5</sup>

Recently, epidemiological studies outside of Europe have contradicted this finding. A retrospective survey of Malaysian badminton players over a two and a half year period found that the majority of injuries occur in the knee and are categorized as mild overuse injuries. The majority of injuries were diagnosed in younger players and occurred during training/ practice sessions. There was no difference between male and female players.<sup>6</sup> A retrospective study of 44 Hong Kong elite badminton players found that incidence rate of injuries was 5.04 per 1000 h of play, and the back was the most frequently affected location, followed by the shoulder, thigh and knee.<sup>7</sup>

This suggests that injuries sustained by badminton players are different in different geographical locations and perhaps the underlying mechanism of injury may also be different.

Of note, a large proportion of badminton players continue to play despite being injured. 17–28% of badminton players play with an ongoing injury, but in 92% of cases the injury does not prevent the player from playing but may adversely affect the quality of their performance.<sup>2</sup> The effect of playing with injury on long term performance and worsening of injury among badminton players needs to be studied.

#### 2.2. The shoulder problem

Badminton is a sport that requires a lot of overhead shoulder motion, with the shoulder in abduction and external rotation. Overhead shots are estimated to constitute 30% of shots played by badminton players (unpublished study data from International Badminton Federation), with female players having a higher percentage of overhead shots compared to their male counterparts.

In the normal population, shoulder pain is a musculoskeletal problem with a prevalence of 12% in the age group 16-44 years and 19% in the age group 45-64 years.<sup>8</sup> Shoulder injuries accounted for 19% of all injuries in a study of 44 elite Hong Kong badminton players.<sup>7</sup>

According to a survey study of 188 international elite badminton players (mean age = 24) during the World Mixed Team Championship in 2003, previous or current shoulder pain on the dominant side was reported by 52% of players, with 37% of players reporting previous shoulder pain and 20% ongoing pain.<sup>9</sup> There was no difference between male and female players and the majority of shoulder pain was of insidious onset. There was a common association with stiffness, and impact on training and competition, as well as activities of daily living.

A Swedish study of 99 recreational badminton players (mean age = 43) found that 52% of them had previous or present pain in the dominant shoulder with 16% having ongoing pain.<sup>10</sup> The majority of players reported that the pain affected their training habits, but they continued to play through the symptoms.

Thus, over half of badminton players, both recreational and elite, have a previous or current painful shoulder but many continue to play despite it. At any given point in time roughly 1 in 5 players have ongoing shoulder pain, comparable to norms in the general population. There appears to be no difference in shoulder pain prevalence between male and female players, despite female players having more overhead shots than their male colleagues. This may suggest that the painful shoulder in these players is not directly related to badminton, however, the large burden load among badminton players points to the contrary.

#### 2.3. The cause of the painful shoulder?

During the overhead throwing/hitting motion the shoulder complex functions as a regulator of forces generated by the legs and the trunk.<sup>11</sup> It is this regulating function as well as the high velocities that accompany the hitting motion that places large forces across the glenohumeral joint.<sup>12</sup> These forces as well as the frequent repetition of the overhead hitting action produce severe stresses on the muscles, bones and joints of the upper extremity.<sup>13</sup>

Shoulder pain and impingement of the rotator cuff caused by anterior instability of the shoulder are frequent problems for athletes engaged in overhead sports.<sup>11,14–16</sup> Previous studies of overhead athletes in other sports have found that those with shoulder injuries have higher training loads,<sup>17,18</sup> have altered scapula kinetmatic,<sup>19</sup> altered muscular strength patterns<sup>20</sup> and greater internal rotation (IR) to external rotation (ER) range of motion in the dominant shoulder.<sup>20</sup>

Repetitive overhead activities likely lead to adaptation to the pillars that constitute the shoulder joint – the bones (including the scapula), the cuff and the muscle stabilizers. Whether the subsequent change in shoulder kinematics is adaptive<sup>20-22</sup> or the result of pathology<sup>14,23,24</sup> remains an area of debate.

In the Swedish study, dominant shoulders of the players with shoulder pain had decreased active pain-free shoulder abduction range, however isometric shoulder strength was no different when compared with pain-free shoulders. Clinical diagnosis in most patients was primary subacromial impingement or anterior instability.<sup>9</sup> Interestingly, a diagnostic picture of scapulothoracic dysfunction was found in some cases of shoulder pain.

A Dutch study kinetic study of the rotator cuff in badminton players found that the dominant arm was stronger than the non-dominant arm, and that concentric internal rotation strength is greater than external rotation strength, and that eccentric external rotation strength is greater than concentric external rotation strength.<sup>25</sup> Interestingly, for female players the eccentric external rotation strength was greater than the concentric internal rotation strength, whereas for male players then concentric internal rotation strength was greater than the eccentric external rotation strength.

In contrast, a Hong Kong based study of 25 male badminton players found that the eccentric internal rotation (antagonist) to concentric external rotation (agonist) ratios were different between the dominant and non-dominant shoulders.<sup>26</sup> This was for both the cocking and the deceleration phase of a forehand overhead smash.

Overall, there appears to be a gender difference to shoulder kinematics. Regardless of gender, dominant shoulders of badminton players have decreased range of motion for painfree abduction with no significant change to the range of motion otherwise. This is in contrast to other sports where ER typically increases and IR decreases with repetitive overhead hitting.

Further, strength, overall, tends to be different for dominant versus non-dominant shoulders, however which muscles tend to get stronger and which weaker is controversial. Further kinematic studies are essential to define this antagonist-agonist relationship.

#### 3. Conclusion

Over 50% of recreational and elite badminton players report previous or current shoulder pain, most likely the result of subacromial impingement, anterior instability or scapulothoracic dyskinesia. Most players continue to play through the pain, but report that the pain affects their play and nonplay related activities. There appears to be no difference for shoulder pain prevalence or shoulder kinematics between male and female players. Further work is needed to better define shoulder kinematics and study the underlying pathophysiology of shoulder pain among badminton players.

#### **Conflict of interest**

All authors have none to declare.

#### REFERENCES

- Backx FJ, Erich WB, Kemper AB, Verbeek AL. Sports injuries in school-aged children. An epidemiologic study. Am J Sports Med. 1989 Apr;17:234–240.
- 2. Jørgensen U, Winge S. Epidemiology of badminton injuries. Int J Sports Med. 1987 Dec;8:379–382.
- Hensley LD, Paup DC. A survey of badminton injuries. Br J Sports Med. 1979 Dec;13:156–160.
- Jørgensen DU, Winge S. Injuries in badminton. Sports Med. 1990 Jul;10:59–64.
- 5. Fahlström M, Björnstig U, Lorentzon R. Acute badminton injuries. Scand J Med Sci Sports. 1998 Jun;8:145–148.
- Shariff AH, George J, Ramlan AA. Musculoskeletal injuries among Malaysian badminton players. Singapore Med J. 2009 Nov;50:1095–1097.
- Yung PS-H, Chan RH-K, Wong FC-Y, Cheuk PW-L, Fong DT-P. Epidemiology of injuries in Hong Kong elite badminton athletes. Res Sports Med. 2007 Apr-Jun;15:133–146.
- Urwin M, Symmons D, Allison T, et al. Estimating the burden of musculoskeletal disorders in the community: the comparative prevalence of symptoms at different anatomical sites, and the relation to social deprivation. Ann Rheum Dis. 1998 Nov;57:649–655.
- 9. Fahlström M, Yeap JS, Alfredson H, Söderman K. Shoulder pain – a common problem in world-class badminton players. *Scand J Med Sci Sports.* 2006 Jun;16:168–173.
- Fahlström M, Söderman K. Decreased shoulder function and pain common in recreational badminton players. Scand J Med Sci Sports. 2007 Jun;17:246–251.
- Burkhart SS, Morgan CD, Kibler WB. The disabled throwing shoulder: spectrum of pathology Part I: pathoanatomy and biomechanics. Arthroscopy. 2003 Apr;19:404–420.
- **12.** Sundaram B, SKN B, Karuppannan S. Glenohumeral rotational range of motion differences between fast bowlers and spin bowlers in elite cricketers. *Int J Sports Phys Ther.* 2012 Dec;7:576–585.
- Bartlett RM, Stockill NP, Elliott BC, Burnett AF. The biomechanics of fast bowling in men's cricket: a review. J Sports Sci. 1996 Oct;14:403–424.
- Burkhart SS, Morgan CD, Kibler WB. The disabled throwing shoulder: spectrum of pathology Part III: the SICK scapula, scapular dyskinesis, the kinetic chain, and rehabilitation. Arthroscopy. 2003 Aug;19:641–661.
- Hawkins RJ, Kennedy JC. Impingement syndrome in athletes. Am J Sports Med. 1980 Jun;8:151–158.
- Blevins FT. Rotator cuff pathology in athletes. Sports Med. 1997 Sep;24:205–220.
- Olsen 2nd SJ, Fleisig GS, Dun S, Loftice J, Andrews JR. Risk factors for shoulder and elbow injuries in adolescent baseball pitchers. Am J Sports Med. 2006 Jun;34:905–912.
- Lyman S, Fleisig GS, Waterbor JW, et al. Longitudinal study of elbow and shoulder pain in youth baseball pitchers. *Med Sci* Sports Exerc. 2001 Nov;33:1803–1810.
- Laudner KG, Myers JB, Pasquale MR, Bradley JP, Lephart SM. Scapular dysfunction in throwers with pathologic internal impingement. J Orthop Sports Phys Ther. 2006 Jul;36:485–494.

- 20. Meister K. Injuries to the shoulder in the throwing athlete. Part two: evaluation/treatment. *Am J Sports Med.* 2000 Aug;28:587–601.
- 21. Borsa PA, Dover GC, Wilk KE, Reinold MM. Glenohumeral range of motion and stiffness in professional baseball pitchers. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 2006 Jan;38:21–26.
- 22. Downar JM, Sauers EL. Clinical measures of shoulder mobility in the professional baseball player. J Athl Train. 2005 Mar;40:23–29.
- 23. Ruotolo C, Nottage WM. Surgical and nonsurgical management of rotator cuff tears. Arthroscopy. 2002 May;18:527–531.
- 24. Myers JB, Laudner KG, Pasquale MR, Bradley JP, Lephart SM. Glenohumeral range of motion deficits and posterior shoulder tightness in throwers with pathologic internal impingement. *Am J Sports Med.* 2006 Mar;34:385–391.
- **25.** Van Cingel, Robert, Kleinrensink, et al. Isokinetic strength values, conventional ratio and dynamic control ratio of shoulder rotator muscles in elite badminton players. Isokinet Exerc Sci. 2007 Nov;15:287–293.
- **26.** A study of antagonist/agonist isokinetic work ratios of shoulder rotators in men who play badminton. *J Orthop Sports* Phys Ther. 2002 Aug;32:399–404.



#### **Case Report**

Available online at www.sciencedirect.com

#### **ScienceDirect**





# Hoffa fracture associated with avulsion fracture of cruciate ligaments: Two case reports



Baljit Singh, Shaleen Sareen, Parminder Virdi, Simarpreet S. Bhattal, Aditya Bhardwaj

Department of Orthopaedics, Sri Guru Ram Das Institute of Medical Sciences and Research, Amritsar, Punjab, India

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 29 October 2014 Accepted 3 December 2014 Available online 22 January 2015

Keywords: Hoffa fracture Avulsion fracture Cruciate ligaments tear

#### ABSTRACT

Hoffa fracture designated as intraarticular coronal plane femoral condyle fracture are the uncommon injury in orthopaedics. Hoffa fracture associated with cruciate ligament avulsion fracture are rather rare injuries reported. We encountered 2 cases of Hoffa fracture with cruciate ligament avulsion fracture in our hospital. These cases were managed by open reduction and internal fixation of femoral condyle with 2 lag screws and screw fixation of avulsion fracture of cruciate ligament. Patients were followed up for 18 months. KOOS functional knee score was used to evaluate the outcome. Excellent result in one and good result was observed in second case regarding postoperative knee movement, weight bearing, pain and bony union.

Copyright © 2015, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### 1. Introduction

Unicondylar fractures of the lower end of the femur are uncommon injuries that usually occur in the sagittal plane.<sup>1</sup> Coronal (tangential) plane fractures, first described by Hoffa in 1904, are unusual.<sup>1–4</sup> According to AO classification Hoffa fractures comes under type B3. When they do occur, the cause is often direct anteroposterior force applied to a flexed knee in a high-energy accident. In this report an unusual trauma pattern of a Hoffa fracture associated with avulsion fracture of cruciate ligament is presented.

#### 2. Case 1

A 32-year-old woman with history of motor vehicle accident reported in emergency with knee pain and non-weight

bearing. Physical examination revealed gross swelling and tenderness of the left knee. Anterior drawer and Lachmann test were positive during examination. Plain radiography showed a lateral condylar Hoffa fracture. MRI imaging revealed lateral Hoffa fracture with avulsion fracture of ACL. Treatment comprised a left knee lateral parapatellar incision with open reduction and internal fixation achieved visually and fixed with two antero-posterior lag screws to achieve appropriate compression. ACL avulsion on femoral site was evaluated but fragment found to be very small to fix. Lateral condyle was drilled in the same ligament direction and ACL was transfixed at its attachment site with Ethibond through the drill hole and screw with washer on opposite side. Postoperatively knee brace was used for 3 weeks. Physiotherapy including controlled knee movement was started 3 weeks postoperatively. Radiological fracture union was achieved at 3 months. Functional evaluation was done with KOOS

\* Corresponding author. 27-C Sant Avenue, The Mall, Amritsar, Punjab 143001, India. Tel.: +91 9876118678 (mobile). E-mail address: dradityabhardwaj@gmail.com (A. Bhardwaj). http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2014.12.002

2214-9635/Copyright © 2015, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.



Fig. 1 - (A) AP View and (B) Lateral view of lateral femoral condylar with Hoffa fracture.

functional outcome score. Excellent score was reported in the case (Figs. 1–6).

#### 3. Case 2

A 37-year-old male patient had a road side accident presented to casualty within 2 h. Physical examination revealed deformity (sagging of tibia), swelling and tenderness of the right knee. Radiographs showed a unicondylar coronal plane fracture of the lateral femoral condyle. CT and MR imaging, indicated by the anteroposterior laxity of the knee detected during physical examination, revealed Hoffa fracture combined with bony avulsion of the PCL. No other morbidity was found. Treatment comprised a right knee lateral parapatellar incision with open reduction and internal fixation achieved visually and fixed with two antero-posterior lag screws. The heads of the screws were countersunk. The bony fragment of tibia to which PCL was attached fixed with cortical screw. Knee brace applied for 3 weeks. Physiotherapy including controlled knee movement was started 3 weeks postoperatively, and in the 6th postoperative week partial weight bearing was allowed after observing early sigh of union. At 4 months postoperatively, radiological fracture union was achieved. KOO's functional sore was used to evaluate outcome. Good result was observed (Figs. 7–9).



Fig. 2 - MRI images of the same case showing Hoffa fracture and associated injuries.



Fig. 3 — Intraoperative photographs of the case showing Hoffa fracture and Avulsed ACL.



Fig. 5 – Intraoperative photograph showing fixation of Hoffa and Avulsed ACL.

#### 4. Discussion

The Hoffa fracture is an intra-articular fracture of the knee analogous to the capitellum fracture of the elbow. The injury is the result of violent force and generally occurs in young adults.<sup>4</sup> The fracture results from a combination of forces: direct trauma, possibly with an element of abduction.<sup>4</sup> The ground reaction is transmitted through the tibial plateau. Axial compression on a flexed knee concentrates the force in the posterior half of the femoral condyles. In flexion the lateral condyle is the leading part of the knee to receive the impact.<sup>4</sup> Although the Hoffa fracture may be of either



Fig. 4 – Intraoperative photographs of the case showing Hoffa fracture and Avulsed ACL.

condyle,<sup>4–6</sup> the preponderance of lateral condylar fractures suggests an anatomic-biomechanical vulnerability due to the physiological valgus. Our one patient had an ACL injury associated with lateral Hoffa fracture and other had a PCL injury with lateral Hoffa fracture which is rather rare orthopaedic injury. In any such unusual pattern of injuries, the diagnosis of additional bone and soft-tissue trauma is important in planning treatment and achieving functionally satisfying results. Coronal fractures when undisplaced can be overlooked easily and tend to displace with conservative



Fig. 6 – Postoperative X-ray AP view after fixation of Hoffa fracture and Avulsed ACL.

Fig. 7 – Case 2 – X-ray Rt knee AP view of lateral femoral condylar with Hoffa fracture.

treatment.<sup>2,4,7</sup> The operative approach was lateral. As was reported by Holmes et al<sup>8</sup> visualisation was best attained by the parapatellar approach; this facilitates the diagnosis of intraarticular injuries as well as their treatment. In lateral approach vastus lateralis was reflected off the lateral intramuscular septum and the knee joint opened. Maintaining the

gastronemius and protects the neurovascular structures. Soft tissue attachments of the fractured fragment constitute the sole source of blood supply and must be preserved.<sup>4</sup> The joint was carefully inspected for associated injuries. After reduction the fragments were temporarily fixed with Kirschner wires. Partially threaded cancellous screws were used in the lag mode to secure compression across the fracture. A minimum of two screws is mandatory to provide rotational stability.<sup>7</sup> Counter sinking of lag screws was done to avoid articular incongruence if any. Ligament avulsion was evaluated regarding direction of avulsion and site of avulsion. Cortical screw fixation at anatomic site of attachment of ligaments was done. Postoperatively knee brace was applied for 3 weeks. Physiotherapy was started at 3 weeks with range of motion brace. Partial weight bearing was started at 6 weeks after early sigh of union on X rays. Functional outcome was evaluated with KOOS functional knee score. Excellent and good functional score were observed.

#### 5. Conclusion

In conclusion, Hoffa fracture<sup>9</sup> associated with cruciate ligament avulsion fracture are the rare injuries encountered in orthopaedics and treatment protocol of a Hoffa fracture should include proper evaluation of condylar fracture pattern<sup>10</sup> and possible accompanying injuries in order to provide the best functional outcome.

#### **Conflicts of interest**

All authors have none to declare.

Fig. 8 – Case 2 – X ray Rt knee lateral view of lateral femoral condylar with Hoffa fracture.





knee flexed during the surgery relaxes the posterior capsule,



#### REFERENCES

- Arneson TJ, Melton LJ, Lewallen DG, O'Fallon WM. Epidemiology of diaphyseal and distal femoral fractures in Rochester, Minnesota, 1965–1984. Clin Orthop. 1988;234:188–193.
- Allman KH, Altehoefer C, Wildanger G, et al. Hoffa fracture a radiologic diagnostic approach. J Belge Radiol. 1996;79:201–202.
- **3.** Hoffa A. Lehrbuch der Frakturen und Luxationen. 4th edn. Stuttgart: Ferdinand Enke-Verlag; 1904:453.
- Lewis SL, Pozo JL, Muirhead-Allwood WFG. Coronal fractures of the lateral femoral condyle. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1989;71:118–120.
- Kumar R, Malhotra R. The Hoffa fracture: three case reports. J Orthop Surg Hong Kong. 2001;9:47–51.
- 6. Nork SE, Segina DN, Aflatoon K, et al. The association between supracondylar-intercondylar distal femoral

fractures and coronal plane fractures. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2005;87:564-569.

- Ostermann PAW, Neumann K, Ekkernkamp A, Muhr G. Longterm results of unicondylar fractures of the femur. J Orthop Trauma. 1994;8:142–146.
- 8. Holmes SM, Bomback D, Baumgaertner MR. Coronal fractures of the femoral condyle: a brief report of five cases. J Orthop Trauma. 2004;18:316–319.
- **9.** Baker BJ, Escobedo EM, Nork SE, Henley MB. Hoffa fracture: a common association with high-energy supracondylar fractures of the distal femur. *Am J Roentgenol.* 2002;178:994.
- **10.** Schandelmaier P, Gossling T, Partenheimer A, et al. Distal fractures of the femur. Chirurgie. 2002;73:1221–1233. quiz 33–34.



Case Report

#### Available online at www.sciencedirect.com

#### **ScienceDirect**





# A case of bilateral posterior medial meniscus root tear: Partial menisectomy versus pull-out suture repair



#### Bhushan Patil, Manit Arora<sup>\*</sup>, Prakash D. Samant, Manish Tripathi

Department of Orthopaedics, Padmashree Dr. D.Y. Patil Hospital and Research Centre, Navi Mumbai, India

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 7 September 2014 Accepted 9 December 2014 Available online 7 January 2015

Keywords: Knee arthroscopy Meniscal root tear Bilateral Partial menisectomy Meniscal repair

#### ABSTRACT

The meniscal roots are sites where the knee meniscus attaches to the central tibial plateau, adjacent to the tibial insertions of the cruciate ligaments. Medial meniscus root tears (MMRTs) are commonly associated with other intra-articular pathology and have a debilitating effect on knee kinematics due to loss of circumferential hoop stresses. Many surgical options for repair have been described in the literature including partial or total menisectomy, pullout sutures and suture anchors. We present a unique case of a 27 year old female who sustained a bilateral posterior horn MMRT. One knee was repaired using the pullout suture technique and the other knee underwent partial menisectomy. We found no significant difference in Lysholm scores in the short or medium term between the two methods. To our knowledge, this is the first reported case of a bilateral medial meniscus root tear.

Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### 1. Case report

A 27 year old female housewife presented with a 1 month history post-traumatic bilateral knee pain and intermittent swelling, interfering with her activities of daily living.

The patient allegedly had a twisting injury to both knees with subsequent pain and swelling and decreased range of motion bilaterally. The pain was continuous, non-radiating, aggravated on bending & sitting, relieved on lying. The patient complained of reduced mobility of both knees with an impact on her activities of daily living. There was no history of locking or giving way. There was no audible pop at the time of injury. There was no history of constitutional symptoms or any co-morbidities.

On examinations, both knees had postero-medial joint line tenderness with evidence of swelling. The medial McMurray test was positive bilaterally as was the squatting test and Thessaly test. The patient's range of motion was restricted bilaterally to 80° flexion. There was no evidence of ACL, PCL, MCL, LCL or lateral meniscus damage. There was no evidence of distal neurovascular deficit.

Lab investigations revealed elevated CRP (36.0 mg/L) but were otherwise normal. Radiographs revealed bilateral Kellgren-Lawrence Grade I osteoarthritic changes (Fig. 1). MR imaging revealed bilateral posterior medial meniscus root tears

\* Corresponding author. Tel.: +91 8452846005.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2014.12.005

E-mail address: manit\_arora@hotmail.com (M. Arora).

<sup>2214-9635/</sup>Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.



Fig. 1 – Pre-operative antero-posterior and lateral radiograph of the right knee.

with root extrusion posteriorly (Fig. 2). There was evidence of slight effusion but no other structural damage to the knee joint.

We performed a left knee arthroscopic pull-out repair of the MMRT, using Ethybond © 2-0 suture and Arthrex © suture disc, and a right knee arthroscopic partial menisectomy of the MMRT (Fig. 3 and Fig. 4). Post-operatively the patient was immobilized in a bilateral knee brace in extension with isometric strengthening exercises beginning on the first postoperative day. The patient was made full weight bearing as tolerated with crutches. Progressive active assisted range of motion exercises and active range of motion exercises were started at the end of the first post-operative week.

The Lysholm scores for the patient were recorded preoperatively, at 2 weeks and at 3 months (Fig. 5). At 2 weeks and 3 months follow-up the patient was pain free and had good range of motion of both knees. There was no local or systemic post-operative complications. At around the 1 month mark the patient was able to return to most of her activities of daily living without pain.

#### 2. Discussion

The meniscal roots are the sites where the knee meniscus attaches to the central tibial plateau,<sup>1</sup> adjacent to the tibial insertions of the cruciate ligaments. The posterior horn of the medial meniscus inserts directly anterior to the tibial insertion of the posterior cruciate ligament, on the down slope of the posterior intercondylar fossa behind the posterior horn insertion of the lateral meniscus.<sup>2</sup> The posterior root attachment site of the medial meniscus is critical for maintaining normal meniscal positioning, preventing extrusion and preserving meniscal function.<sup>3</sup> The partial immobility of the

posterior horn, related to the adhesion of the medial meniscus to the MCL, makes this portion of the meniscus more susceptible to damage by axial and radial forces.<sup>4,5</sup>

The etiology of MMRTs is controversial. Most tears appear to be chronic and related to degenerative changes. A posterior horn MMRT is often associated with another intra-articular structural abnormality, association with MCL injuries, knee dislocations, reverse Segond fractures and marginal fractures of the medial tibial plateau have been reported.<sup>6–8</sup> In 1994, De Smet and Graf reported a case of posterior lateral meniscus root tear in a larger series of meniscal injuries in patients with an ACL tear.<sup>9</sup> A recent study found that in female patients, posterior MMRTs are associated with higher BMI, greater valgus mechanical axis angle and lower sports activity level.<sup>10</sup> It is thus postulated that intrinsic risk factors predispose to MMRTs.<sup>8</sup>

Medial meniscus extrusion (MME) is a significant medial displacement of the medial meniscus with respect to the central margin of the medial tibial plateau and is closely associated with MMRTs.<sup>4</sup> The meniscus is considered extruded when it extends beyond the tibial margin.<sup>11</sup> The critical length of extrusion is approximately 3 mm.<sup>3,12</sup> Other authors have attempted to correlate the ratio of extrusion length to maximal transverse length, defining an extrusion ratio threshold of 10%.<sup>13</sup>

Some authors have reported an association between medial subluxation or extrusion of the medial meniscus, medial femoro-tibial arthritis and posterior medial meniscus root tear.<sup>4,12</sup> These authors postulated that MMRTs disrupt the hoop stress function provided by circumferential fiber bundles of the meniscus. This permits radial expansion and displacement of the meniscus from the joint space (i.e. subluxation or extrusion). As such, axial compressive forces on the knee during weight bearing are transmitted directly to the articular cartilage, predisposing to premature cartilage degeneration and subsequent osteoarthritis. In a study of 293 patients with ACL tears, LMRTs were more prevalent than MMRTs, however meniscus extrusion was more common with the MMRTs.<sup>1</sup>

Many meniscal root tears remain unrepaired, potentially due to under-recognition and the technical challenge of repairing them.<sup>7</sup> When recognized, we advocate surgical intervention due to the crucial role of the roots in knee kinematics.

Many surgical options have been described in the literature. Partial or total menisectomy, commonly used in the past, relieves symptoms in most patients, with no effect on the progression of osteoarthritis.<sup>14</sup> Recently, the pullout suture<sup>15</sup> and suture anchor techniques<sup>16</sup> have been proposed. Because the meniscal root is vascularized,<sup>17</sup> it can be repaired. In acute cases, where severe cartilage damage has been excluded, the root can be repaired to restore the circumferential hoop tension, essential to guarantee the biomechanical functions of weight bearing and shock absorption.<sup>8</sup>

Pullout sutures reattach the detached portion of the meniscus to the tibia through a tibial tunnel from the anteromedial cortex of the proximal tibia to the insertion site of the posterior horn of the meniscus, using an ACL tibial drilling guide. When the meniscal root is attached non-anatomically, the conversion of femoro-tibial loads into circumferential



Fig. 2 – Pre-operative MRI (T1 and STIR images) of the left and right knees showing bilateral posterior meniscal root tears with medial meniscal extrusion (translation values given on MR).



Fig. 3 - Intra-operative arthroscopic view of right MMRT.



Fig. 5 – Graph of Lysholm scores of both knees preoperatively, at 2 weeks post-operative and 3 months postoperative.

full knee brace blocked in full extension be used for the first 2 post-op weeks and then progressive increase in knee flexion of 20° per week until full flexion is achieved. Active flexion is allowed after four weeks in the safe range of  $0-90^{\circ}$  because full flexion may impair healing of the tear. Isometric strengthening exercises are started on the first day post-op, and partial weight bearing at 6 weeks and full weight bearing at 8 weeks post-op.<sup>8</sup> We followed a similar rehabilitation program in our case.

#### 3. Conclusion

We present a case of a non-sporting female who sustained a post-traumatic bilateral posterior MMRT. To our knowledge, this is the first such reported case in the literature. We performed a right knee arthroscopic partial menisectomy and a left knee pullout suture repair. We found no significant difference in Lysholm scores in the short or medium term for either method.

#### **Conflicts of interest**

All authors have none to declare.

#### REFERENCES

- Brody JM, Lin HM, Hulstyn MJ, Tung GA. Lateral meniscus root tear and meniscus extrusion with anterior cruciate ligament tear. Radiology. 2006 Jun;239:805–810.
- Johnson DL, Swenson TM, Livesay GA, Aizawa H, Fu FH, Harner CD. Insertion-site anatomy of the human menisci: gross, arthroscopic, and topographical anatomy as a basis for meniscal transplantation. Arthroscopy. 1995 Aug;11:386–394.
- Jones AO, Houang MTW, Low RS, Wood DG. Medial meniscus posterior root attachment injury and degeneration: MRI findings. Australas Radiol. 2006 Aug;50:306–313.

tension may be altered, with functional impairment of the knee. Thus, the reattachment site should be near anatomical.

As opposed to partial menisectomy, pullout sutures restore the hoop tension of the menisci and lead to better clinical and radiological results,<sup>18</sup> whereas similar results were found at 2 years in another study.<sup>19</sup> Suture anchors may also be used to repair these lesions, with a significant improvement in the baseline function, reduction of MME and restoration of knee function.<sup>16</sup>

Compared to the pullout suture, suture anchors offer the advantage of no tibial tunnel and adequate control of tension while securing the knot. Our case is unique in that a bilateral MMRT occurred in the same patient, allowing a direct comparison of partial menisectomy with pullout suture. We found no significant difference between the two techniques in the short or medium term.

Papalia et al<sup>8</sup> reviewed the literature of meniscal root tears and suggested acute tears and chronic meniscal tears with symptomatic grade 1 or 2 chondral changes be repaired. For, chronic tears with grade 3 or 4 changes, they suggested partial menisectomy. They<sup>8</sup> further advise that post-operatively, a



Fig. 4 - Post-operative antero-posterior and lateral radiograph of the left knee.

- **4**. Lerer DB, Umans HR, Hu MX, Jones MH. The role of meniscal root pathology and radial meniscal tear in medial meniscal extrusion. *Skeletal Radiol.* 2004 Oct;33:569–574.
- Vedi V, Williams A, Tennant SJ, Spouse E, Hunt DM, Gedroyc WM. Meniscal movement. An in-vivo study using dynamic MRI. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1999 Jan;81:37–41.
- Engelsohn E, Umans H, Difelice GS. Marginal fractures of the medial tibial plateau: possible association with medial meniscal root tear. Skeletal Radiol. 2007 Jan;36:73–76.
- 7. Wilson BF, Johnson DL. Posterior horn medial meniscal root repair with cruciate ligament/medial collateral ligament combined injuries. Orthopedics. 2011 Dec;34:986–988.
- 8. Papalia R, Vasta S, Franceschi F, D'Adamio S, Maffulli N, Denaro V. Meniscal root tears: from basic science to ultimate surgery. *Br Med Bull*. 2013 Jan;106:91–115.
- 9. De Smet AA, Graf BK. Meniscal tears missed on MR imaging: relationship to meniscal tear patterns and anterior cruciate ligament tears. *Am J Roentgenol*. 1994 Apr;162:905–911.
- Hwang B-Y, Kim S-J, Lee S-W, et al. Risk factors for medial meniscus posterior root tear. Am J Sports Med. 2012 Jul;40: 1606–1610.
- Adams HB, Blasko GA, DiDomenico LA. An unusual case of bilaterally symmetrical neuropathic osteoarthropathy of the midfoot as a result of lyme disease-induced peripheral neuropathy: a case report. Foot Ankle Int. 2002 Feb;23:155–157.
- 12. Costa CR, Morrison WB, Carrino JA. Medial meniscus extrusion on knee MRI: is extent associated with severity of

degeneration or type of tear? Am J Roentgenol. 2004 Jul;183: 17–23.

- Park H-J, Kim SS, Lee S-Y, et al. Medial meniscal root tears and meniscal extrusion transverse length ratios on MRI. Br J Radiol. 2012 Nov;85:e1032–e1037.
- 14. Ozkoc G, Circi E, Gonc U, Irgit K, Pourbagher A, Tandogan RN. Radial tears in the root of the posterior horn of the medial meniscus. *Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc.* 2008 Sep;16: 849–854.
- **15.** Ahn JH, Wang JH, Yoo JC, Noh HK, Park JH. A pull out suture for transection of the posterior horn of the medial meniscus: using a posterior trans-septal portal. *Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc.* 2007 Dec;15:1510–1513.
- 16. Kim J-H, Shin D-E, Dan J-M, Nam K-S, Ahn T-K, Lee D-H. Arthroscopic suture anchor repair of posterior root attachment injury in medial meniscus: technical note. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg. 2009 Aug;129:1085–1088.
- Arnoczky SP, Warren RF. Microvasculature of the human meniscus. Am J Sports Med. 1982 Mar;10:90–95.
- Kim SB, Ha JK, Lee SW, et al. Medial meniscus root tear refixation: comparison of clinical, radiologic, and arthroscopic findings with medial meniscectomy. *Arthroscopy*. 2011 Mar;27:346–354.
- Lee JH, Lim YJ, Kim KB, Kim KH, Song JH. Arthroscopic pullout suture repair of posterior root tear of the medial meniscus: radiographic and clinical results with a 2-year follow-up. *Arthroscopy*. 2009 Sep;25:951–958.

Available online at www.sciencedirect.com
ScienceDirect

www.elsevier.com/locate/jajs



**Case Report** 

# Ulnar nerve neuropathy following total elbow replacement



#### Mohammed Tahir Ansari, Prakash P. Kotwal\*

Department of Orthopaedics, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, New Delhi, 110029, India

Keywords: Ulnar nerve Neuropathy Entrapment

#### ABSTRACT

There are numerous possible reasons behind sensory impairment of the ulnar nerve, the commonest being an iatrogenic injury occurring due to stretching of the ulnar nerve. Prolonged surgery and tourniquet time are the other possible causes. The natural course following such an injury is usually benign and the nerve recovers in three to six months. In this case the nerve failed to recover even after six months. Exploration was done at six months which showed that the nerve was in the elbow joint. This unique finding has been reported with the discussion regarding anterior transposition of the ulnar nerve in cases of total elbow arthroplasty. Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and

Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### 1. Case report

Forty year old female presented to our orthopaedic department with complaints of paraesthesia and tingling over the little and ring fingers. She was operated upon one month back for neglected inter-condylar fracture of distal end of humerus. An operation of total elbow arthroplasty was done. On Examination she had paraesthesia over the distribution of ulnar nerve in the hand without any motor weakness. Range of motion of the elbow was 10–110. The X-rays of the elbow (Fig. 1) showed well-fixed cemented total elbow implant. There was no evidence of any loose body or extruded cement. The EMG-NCV studies suggested ulnar nerve impairment.

# 2. What is your diagnosis for the ulnar nerve impairment?

There are numerous possible reasons behind sensory impairment of the ulnar nerve, the commonest being an iatrogenic injury occurring due to stretching of the ulnar nerve. Prolonged surgery and tourniquet time are the other possible causes. The natural course following such an injury is usually benign and the nerve recovers in three to six months. In this case the nerve failed to recover even after six months. The sensory impairment worsened further and the patient developed sensory loss. The patient experienced paraesthesia with flexion of the elbow. The patient was taken up for surgery with a surgical plan of exploration of the nerve and internal neurolysis. The case is being reported because of the unique intraoperative findings.

#### 3. Intraoperative findings

During exploration the nerve was found to be in the elbow joint and had a tortuous course. It was interesting to note that the nerve was getting compressed when the elbow was flexed passively (Fig. 2).

The possible cause in this case could be very specific. The primary surgeon seems to have performed sub-muscular

2214-9635/Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author.

E-mail address: prakash.kotwal@gmail.com (P.P. Kotwal). http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2014.12.004



Fig. 1 – Preoperative (a) and postoperative (b) photographs of the patient showing well-fixed cemented implant.





anterior transposition of the ulnar nerve. The internal neurolysis was done and the nerve was transposed anteriorly subcutaneously. The patient improved completely in next three months.

#### 4. Discussion

Total elbow arthroplasty is a standard technique for comminuted inter-condylar fracture of humerus which are not reconstructable.1 Ulnar nerve impairment has been stated from 5% to 12%.<sup>2,3</sup> Subcutaneous transfer of the ulnar nerve is the most common method for anterior transposition of the ulnar nerve.<sup>2</sup> The other methods that had been described for anterior transposition of ulnar nerve are (1) intramuscular transfer and (2) sub-muscular transfer. The later described methods are much surer way for anterior transposition. After total elbow arthroplasty, the sub-muscular transfer is not done routinely. Total elbow arthroplasty for comminuted distal humerus fracture results in significant shortening of the limb. This leads to a tortuous course of the ulnar nerve due to its relative lengthening. Sub-muscular anterior transposition may lead to entrapment of the nerve into the joint. The purpose of this case report is to highlight this issue so that submuscular transfer may not be done in cases of total elbow arthroplasty for comminuted distal humerus fractures. Similarly, the authors also advocate that sub-muscular transfer may also be avoided in cases of revision elbow arthroplasty for the same reasons. We advocate sub-cutaneous anterior

transposition of ulnar nerve in cases where it is likely to be entrapped.

#### **Conflicts of interest**

All authors have none to declare.

#### Acknowledgements

Nature of the work performed by the authors for this study: Mohammed Tahir Asnari: Manuscript preparation, First Assistant Surgeon Praksah P. Kotwal: First surgeon and manuscript preparation.

#### REFERENCES

- Gambirasio R, Riand N, Stern R, Hoffmeyer P. Total elbow replacement for complex fractures of the distal humerus. An option for the elderly patient. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2001;83:974–978.
- Little CP, Carr AJ, Graham AJ. Total elbow arthroplasty: a systematic review of the literature in the English language until the end of 2003. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2005;87:437–444.
- Cesar M, Roussanne Y, Bonnel F, Canavas F. GSB III total elbow replacement in rheumatoid arthritis. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2007;89:330–334.

Available online at www.sciencedirect.com
ScienceDirect

www.elsevier.com/locate/jajs



#### **Resident's corner**

# Activity related hip pain in a young adult



#### Ali Raza<sup>\*</sup>, Shoaib Khan, Sanjeev Anand

Department of Trauma and Orthopaedics, North Tees and Hartlepool NHS Foundation Trust, UK

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 12 December 2014 Accepted 23 December 2014 Available online 21 January 2015

Keywords: Femoroacetabular impingement Hip impingement Pincer Cam Hip arthroscopy

#### ABSTRACT

Two most common causes of non-inflammatory hip disease in the adolescent and young adult patient population are FAI or hip dysplasia. This article describes the clinical presentation of a patient with femoroacetabular impingement (FAI). It explains presentation and pathophysiology, and goes on to discuss important radiological parameters to diagnose FAI. In the end, treatment strategy of FAI is summarised.

Copyright © 2015, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### 1. Case summary

A 27 years old lady was referred by general practitioner, with complaints of having painful right hip that has progressively worsened over past 2 years. She describes her pain as sharp and deep inside the hip joint. This pain is especially worse on prolonged sitting and long distance driving. Occasionally her hip pain has been severe enough to restrict her daily activities with pain score of 8/10. She used to be a keen runner but due to her hip pain she can no longer continue with her recreational activities.

In addition to pain, she also feels clicking inside her hip, often with associated giving away sensation. There is no history of previous trauma, back ache or radiating pain down the leg, and she is otherwise fit and well. There is no relation of hip pain with her menstrual cycle. Apart from taking regular analgesics, she is not on any other medications.

Clinical examination reveals normal gait with no true or apparent leg length discrepancy. There is no swelling in the groin or around the hip joint and there are no signs of any hernias. Hip examination reveals bilaterally equal hip flexion of 100° with external rotation of 50°. At 90° of hip flexion, both hips have markedly reduced internal rotation of 15° with right hip painful. Pain on internal rotation was sharp and localised to the groin. Straight leg raise test is negative. Knee and lumbosacral examination is normal with no distal neurovascular deficit. Abdominal examination is also normal.

X-ray AP pelvis performed and shown in Fig 1.

#### 2. Questions (answers overleaf)

- 1. What is the differential diagnosis of groin pain in an active young adult?
- 2. What are the positive findings on the X-ray shown in Fig. 1?
- 3. What are the clinical symptoms and signs of femoroacetabular impingement (FAI)?
- 4. What is the pathophysiology of FAI?

\* Corresponding author.

E-mail address: dr\_ali\_raza@hotmail.com (A. Raza). http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2014.12.008

<sup>2214-9635/</sup>Copyright © 2015, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.



Fig. 1 – Standing anteroposterior (AP) pelvis X-ray showing both hip joints.

- 5. What are the radiological parameters of pincer lesion?
- 6. What are the radiological parameters of cam lesion?
- 7. Why is it important to looks for signs of hip dysplasia in suspected cases of FAI?
- 8. What are the secondary abnormalities caused by FAI?
- 9. How do you treat FAI?

# 1. What is the differential diagnosis of groin pain in an active healthy young adult?

Groin pain can emanate from hip, abdomen, spine and pelvis. In the absence of any history and clinical signs and symptoms of abdominal or spinal disorders, the groin pain is most likely due to hip joint disorders. The differential diagnosis of hip joint disorders causing groin pain in adolescents and adults includes FAI, hip dysplasia, stress fractures, avascular necrosis, iliopsoas tendinopathy, adductor strain, rectus femoris strain, tumour, infection and arthritis. Two most common causes of non-inflammatory hip disease in the adolescent and young adult patient population are FAI and hip dysplasia.<sup>1</sup>

# 2. What are the positive findings on the X-ray shown in Fig. 1?

Fig. 1 shows appropriately performed X-ray AP pelvis without any signs of pelvic rotation (tip of coccyx in line with centre and 2–3 cm above pubic symphysis, symmetrical obturator foramina, tear drops and iliac wings).

There are signs of bilateral acetabular retroversion. These signs are highlighted as cross over, ischial spine and posterior wall sign in Fig. 2. There are no signs of hip dysplasia or osteoarthritis (OA) with well preserved joint space.

#### 3. What are the clinical symptoms and signs of FAI?

Patients with symptomatic FAI usually complain of pain in anterior groin. Large majority of patients at some stage had been involved in physical activities resulting in extreme flexion and rotational movements of hip joint like athletics and dancing. Patients often localise their pain to the groin by holding the anterolateral thigh and groin with hand in a cupping position called 'C sign'. Internal rotation is markedly



Fig. 2 – Standing AP pelvis X-ray, showing Cross over (red), Ischial spine (green), and Posterior wall sign (yellow) in right hip. Left hip shows normal relationship of ilioischial line (maroon), acetabular floor (blue) and femoral head articular surface (black).

restricted followed by hip flexion. The most sensitive test pointing towards FAI is impingement test causing sharp groin pain with hip in flexion, adduction and internal rotation (FADIR).<sup>2</sup> In a recent study, impingement test (FADIR) was positive in 88% of confirmed cases of FAI.<sup>2</sup>

Patients with labral tears secondary to impingement also have mechanical symptoms presenting as clicking or snapping deep inside the groin with occasional associated giving away sensation. These mechanical symptoms can be elicited while performing impingement test.

#### 4. What is the pathophysiology of FAI?

In FAI, there is abnormal abutment of femur against the acetabulum due to anatomical abnormalities of femoral head—neck junction and/or acetabulum. This impingement is a dynamic process and occurs during joint motion. Over a period of time, the process of impingement results in damage to acetabular labrum and/or cartilage. There is some evidence to suggest that FAI may be the cause of 40%—50% cases of hip arthritis.<sup>3</sup> Anatomical abnormality causing FAI can exist as either cam or pincer lesion. If anatomical abnormality causing FAI is at the femoral head—neck junction then it is called 'cam lesion', where as an abnormally prominent acetabular rim causing impingement is known as 'pincer lesion'. Quite often it is a variable combination of both of these lesions that results in impingement.

Cam lesion is usually located at the anterior or anterosuperior femoral head-neck junction and these lesions mostly if not always cause damage deep into the acetabular cartilage at the chondrolabral junction.<sup>4</sup>

On the other hand, pincer lesion results in acetabular 'over-coverage'. This over-coverage of acetabulum can be either 'focal' or 'global'. Acetabular retroversion is the most common cause of focal pincer lesion. On the other hand, global pincer type lesion is secondary to abnormally deep acetabulum either due to coxa profunda or protrusio acetabuli $^5$  (Fig. 2). Pincer lesions mostly result in intrasubstance labral tears in contrast to cam lesions.<sup>4</sup>

5. What are the radiological parameters of pincer lesion? A number of radiological parameters have been described that aid in the diagnosis of FAI and also help to delineate the type of FAI (i.e. cam, pincer or combination). The standard radiographic evaluation includes AP pelvis and horizontal beam lateral view of proximal femur.

While taking AP pelvic X-ray, the pelvis must not be rotated or tilted. Acetabular retroversion is assessed by looking for three important radiological parameters i.e. cross over, ischial spine and posterior wall sign. All three signs should be present to diagnose true acetabular retroversion.

Normal acetabulum has an average anteversion of 15°. As a result on AP pelvis, the line representing anterior acetabular rim appears to join the line of posterior acetabular rim at the superior edge of the weight bearing roof of acetabulum called 'sourcil'. Cross over sign is observed if the line of anterior acetabular rim crosses or over laps that of posterior acetabular rim and represents either acetabular retroversion or anterior over coverage (Fig. 2).

The presence of prominent ischial spine on AP pelvic radiograph represents a retroverted acetabulum and is a common finding in the presence of cross over  $sign^{6}$  (Fig. 2).

In normal anteverted acetabulum, the outline representing posterior acetabular rim should descend lateral or centre to the femoral head.<sup>7</sup> Posterior wall sign is positive if the visible edge of posterior acetabular rim is medial to the centre of femoral head thus representing deficient posterior wall (Fig. 2).

Absent posterior wall sign in the presence of cross over and ischial spine sign represents anterior over coverage without retroversion.

In normal hip joint, acetabular floor and femoral head articular surface is lateral to ilioischial line (Fig. 2). The presence of 'global pincer lesion' secondary to either coxa profunda or protrusio acetabuli is determined by how far acetabular floor has medialised with respect to the ilioischial line. In coxa profunda, only acetabular floor is medial to ilioischial line, however if femoral head also follows the acetabular floor then it is defined as acetabular protrusion.

6. What are the radiological parameters of cam lesion?

Although AP pelvic view can be used to assess cam lesion, it is better evaluated using lateral view of proximal femur. Femoral head is normally spherical and sphericity is determined by making a concentric circle (Mose template) over the centre of femoral head<sup>8</sup> (Fig. 3). If the femoral epiphysis extends beyond the confines of circle by > 2 mm, the femoral head is defined as aspherical.<sup>9</sup> An objective parameter of assessing the cam lesion on lateral view is by measuring the alpha ( $\alpha$ ) angle. This angle is measured by drawing a perfect concentric circle around femoral head followed by drawing two lines to show the limbs of the angle. First line is made along the long axis of femoral neck toward the centre of previously drawn circle. Second line is drawn from the centre of the circle anteriorly towards the point where the head extends beyond the circle<sup>10</sup> (Fig. 4). Normal mean  $\alpha$  angle is < 50°.

7. Why is it important to looks for signs of hip dysplasia in suspected cases of FAI?

Hip dysplasia associated with FAI follows a different route of surgical management. Inappropriate diagnosis can often

Fig. 3 – Mose template (circle drawn on right femoral head)

Fig. 3 – Mose template (circle drawn on right femoral head) showing femoral head sphericity. Inter-tear drop line is used as pelvic reference line to measure lateral centre edge angle on right and Tonnis angle on left hip.

lead to treatment failure and sometimes worsening of symptoms. Two important radiological parameters for hip dysplasia on any AP pelvis X-ray are lateral centre edge (LCEA) and Tonnis angle.

LCEA determines the adequacy of femoral head coverage on AP radiograph of pelvis. This angle is measured by using three lines. First line is the inter-teardrop line with second perpendicular to the first line and passing through the centre of the femoral head. The third line joins the centre of the femoral head to the lateral edge of the acetabular sourcil. The angle formed by the second and third line is the lateral centre edge angle (Fig. 3). Angle <20° represents under-coverage of femoral head by the acetabulum and thus points toward dysplasia. Normal LCEA is between 25° to 40°.

Tonnis angle represents the inclination of the weight bearing dome (sourcil) of the acetabulum. Normal Tonnis



Fig. 4 – Axial MRI of left hip showing high  $\alpha$  angle (66.9°) with cam lesion. Subchondral cyst is also seen at the anterior femoral head.



Fig. 5 – CT scan with 3D reconstruction showing large anterosuperior cam lesion at the femoral head-neck junction.

angle is between  $0^{\circ}\text{-}10^{\circ}$  with  $<\!0^{\circ}$  classified as decreased and  $>\!10^{\circ}$  as increased angle.

It is measured by drawing three lines. Line 1 is the interteardrop line with line 2 drawn parallel to the inter-teardrop line and centred over the inferomedial edge of the acetabular sourcil. The third line (line 3) joins the superolateral edge of the sourcil to its inferomedial edge (where line 2 is intersecting the medial sourcil edge). The angle subtended between line 2 and line 3 is the Tonnis angle<sup>9</sup> (Fig. 4).

Presence of reduced LCEA and increase Tonnis angle points towards hip dysplasia, thus warranting further investigations and increased clinical vigilance.

#### 8. What are the secondary abnormalities caused by FAI?

Primary lesions of FAI (cam and/or pincer) eventually lead to cartilage and/or labral damage. These present as labral tears, cartilage fissuring or delamination and cyst formation (Fig. 4).

Intrasubstance labral tears are more commonly associated with pincer lesion where the impingement occurs more peripherally at the level of acetabular rim. On the other hand, tears at chondrolabral junction are the hall mark of cam lesion. The best modality to identify the labral tears is MRA (MR Arthrogram) with reported sensitivity and accuracy of 100% and 94% respectively.<sup>11</sup>

#### 9. How do you treat FAI?

The approach to treating FAI depends on the type of FAI (cam, pincer or both), presence of secondary abnormalities, extent of arthritis, and any associated hip dysplasia.

In cases of FAI without hip dysplasia and no or low grade arthritis, the treatment of choice is arthroscopic excision of impingement lesion. In addition to excising the impingement lesions, any associated secondary abnormalities are also treated by debridement or repair. However, arthroscopic approach has its limitations as one can not easily access far posterior labral or impingement lesions.

Surgical hip dislocation (SHD) using trochanteric osteotomy approach has been popularised by Ganz and is employed to treat any form and extent of FAI.<sup>12</sup> In a 7 year follow-up study of 213 patients, there was not even a single case of iatrogenic AVN associated with SHD. Complications requiring re-operations were Brooker grade 4 heterotopic ossification (0.9%) and non-union of trochanteric osteotomy (1.4%).<sup>12</sup>

The presence of dysplasia with impingement lesion should be assessed very carefully. Any attempt to excise a potential pincer lesion in the presence of dysplastic acetabulum can result in further hip instability and failure of treamtent.<sup>13</sup> Any signs of dysplasia should ideally be further investigated by CT scan with 3D reconstruction to determine the extent of femoral head coverage offered by acetabulum (Fig. 5). These patients can be treated with adjunctive arthroscopic cam excision with or without labral repair, but impingement secondary to pincer lesion is corrected by peri-acetabular osteotomy and/or proximal femoral osteotomy. These redirective osteotomies tend not only to correct pincer impingement but also improve the femoral head coverage and instability.

#### **Conflicts of interest**

All authors have none to declare.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Clohisy JC, Carlisle JC, Trousdale R, et al. Radiographic evaluation of the hip has limited reliability. *Clin Orthop Relat* Res. 2009 Mar;467:666–675.
- Clohisy JC, Knaus ER, Hunt DM, Lesher JM, Harris-Hayes M, Prather H. Clinical presentation of patients with symptomatic anterior hip impingement. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2009 Mar;467:638–644.
- 3. Aronson J. Osteoarthritis of the young adult hip: etiology and treatment. Inst Course Lect. 1986;35:119–128.
- Beck M, Kalhor M, Leuing M, Ganz R. Hip morphology influences the pattern of damage to the acetabular cartilage: femoroacetabular impingement as a cause of early osteoarthritis of the hip. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2005 Jul;87:1012–1018.
- Ganz R, Leunig M, Leunig-Ganz K, Harris WH. The etiology of osteoarthritis of the hip: an integrated mechanical concept. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2008 Feb;466:264–272.
- Kalberer F, Sierra RJ, Madan SS, Ganz R, Leuing M. Ischial spine projection into the pelvis : a new sign for acetabular retroversion. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2008 Mar;466:677–683.
- Reynolds D, Lucas J, Klaue K. Retroversion of the acetabulum. A cause of hip pain. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1999 Mar;81:281–288.
- Mose K. Methods of measuring in Legg-Calvé-Perthes disease with special regard to the prognosis. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1980 Jul-Aug:103–109.

- 9. Clohisy JC, Carlisle JC, Beaulé PE, et al. A systematic approach to the plain radiographic evaluation of the young adult hip. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2008 Nov;90(suppl 4):47–66.
- Nötzli HP, Wyss TF, Stoecklin CH, Schmid MR, Treiber K, Hodler J. The contour of the femoral head-neck junction as a predictor for the risk of anterior impingement. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2002 May;84:556–560.
- **11.** Chan YS, Lien LC, Hsu HL, et al. Evaluating hip labral tears using magnetic resonance arthrography: a prospective study comparing hip arthroscopy and magnetic resonance arthrograpgy diagnosis. *Arthroscopy*. 2005 Oct;21:1250.
- 12. Ganz R, Gill TJ, Gautier E, Ganz K, Krugel N, Berlemann U. Surgical dislocation of the adult hip a technique with full access to the femoral head and acetabulum without the risk of avascular necrosis. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2001 Nov;83:1119–1124.
- Parvizi J, Bican O, Bender B, et al. Arthroscopy for labral tears in patients with developmental dysplasia of the hip: a cautionary note. J Arthroplasty. 2009 Sep;24(Suppl 6):110–113.



Available online at www.sciencedirect.com

#### **ScienceDirect**

www.elsevier.com/locate/jajs



#### Corrigendum

# Corrigendum to "A review of functional anatomy and surgical reconstruction of medial patellofemoral ligament" [J Arthrosc Joint Surg 1 (1) (2014) 1–50]



Deiary F. Kader<sup>*a,b,\**</sup>, Aysha Rajeev<sup>*a,b*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> North East Orthopaedic and Sports Injury Research Group, Tyne and Wear, UK

<sup>b</sup> Department of Orthopaedics, Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Gateshead, UK

The authors would like to inform that in the above mentioned paper, one of the co-author was missed to be included on the authorship line. The authors would like to apologize to the readers for the error.

The corrected authorship is:

Deiary F. Kader<sup>a,b</sup>, Aysha Rajeev<sup>a,b</sup>, Joanne Stephen<sup>c</sup>

<sup>a</sup>North East Orthopaedic and Sports Injury Research Group, Tyne and Wear, UK <sup>b</sup>Department of Orthopaedics, Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Gateshead, UK <sup>c</sup>Imperial College London/QEH Gateshead, UK

DOI of original article: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2013.11.006.

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. Department of Orthopaedics, Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Gateshead, UK. E-mail address: deiary.kader@btinternet.com (D.F. Kader). http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jajs.2014.08.001

<sup>2214-9635/</sup>Copyright © 2014, International Society for Knowledge for Surgeons on Arthroscopy and Arthroplasty. Published by Reed Elsevier India Pvt. Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### **Instructions to Authors**

۲

#### Before you begin

Manuscripts submitted to *Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery* should not have been published previously or be under simultaneous consideration for publication by any other journal. Violation may lead to a retraction of the published article by the Journal and other actions as deemed necessary by the editor. All articles (including those invited) will be peer-reviewed, and accepted articles will be edited to the Journal's style. Accepted manuscripts become the permanent property of the Journal and may not be reproduced, in whole or in part, without the written permission of the editor.

Studies involving human subjects or animals should have received the approval of the institutional ethics committee. A statement to this effect and that informed consent was obtained from participating human subjects must be included in the manuscript text.

#### **Ethics in publishing**

For information on Ethics in publishing and Ethical guidelines for journal publication see http://www.elsevier.

com/publishingethics and

http://www.elsevier.com/ethicalguidelines.

#### **Conflict of interest**

( )

All authors must disclose any financial and personal relationships with other people or organizations that could inappropriately influence (bias) their work. Examples of potential conflicts of interest include employment, consultancies, stock ownership, honoraria, paid expert testimony, patent applications/ registrations, and grants or other funding. See also http://www. elsevier.com/ conflicts of interest. Further information and an example of a Conflict of Interest form can be found at: http:// elsevier6.custhelp.com/app/answers/detail/a\_id/286/p/7923/.

#### Submission declaration and Verification

Submission of an article implies that the work described has not been published previously (except in the form of an abstract or as part of a published lecture or academic thesis or as an electronic preprint, see http://www.elsevier.com/postingpolicy, that it is not under consideration for publication elsewhere, that its publication is approved by all authors and tacitly or explicitly by the responsible authorities where the work was carried out, and that, if accepted, it will not be published elsewhere in the same form, in English or in any other language, including electronically without the written consent of the copyright holder. To verify originality, your article may be checked by the originality detection service CrossCheck http://www.elsevier.com/editors/plagdetect.

#### Authorship

All authors should have made substantial contributions to all of the following: (1) the conception and design of the study, or acquisition of data, or analysis and interpretation of data, (2) drafting the article or revising it critically for important intellectual content, (3) final approval of the version to be submitted. Please give contribution of each author on the cover page of the manuscript.

#### **Changes to authorship**

Ideally there should not be any change in authorship after the manuscript is submitted. In situations where there has been an omission or substantial work is done when the article is revised, an author's name may be added. This policy concerns the addition, deletion, or rearrangement of author names in the authorship of accepted manuscripts:

Before the accepted manuscript is published in an online issue: Requests to add or remove an author, or to rearrange the author names, must be sent to the Journal Manager from the corresponding author of the accepted manuscript and must include: (a) the reason the name should be added or removed, or the author names rearranged and (b) written confirmation (e-mail, fax, letter) from all authors that they agree with the addition, removal or rearrangement. In the case of addition or removal of authors, this includes confirmation from the author being added or removed. Requests that are not sent by the corresponding author will be forwarded by the Journal Manager to the corresponding author, who must follow the procedure as described above. Note that: (1) Journal Managers will inform the Journal Editors of any such requests and (2) publication of the accepted manuscript in an online issue is suspended until authorship has been agreed upon by the editor.

*After the accepted manuscript is published in an online issue:* Any requests to add, delete, or rearrange author names in an article published in an online issue will follow the same policies as noted above and result in a corrigendum.

#### **Reporting Clinical Trials**

All randomized controlled trials submitted for publication should include a completed Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials (CONSORT) flowchart. Please refer to the CONSORT statement website at http://www.consortstatement.org for more information. This journal has adopted the proposal from the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE) which require, as a condition of consideration for publication of clinical trials, registration in a public trials registry. Trials must register at or before the onset of patient enrolment. The clinical trial registration number should be included at the end of the abstract of the article. For this purpose, a clinical trial is defined as any research study that prospectively assigns human participants or groups of humans to one or more health-related interventions to evaluate the effects of health outcomes. Health related interventions include any intervention used to modify a biomedical or health related outcome (for example drugs,

surgical procedures, devices, behavioral treatments, dietary interventions, and process-of-care changes). Health outcomes include any biomedical or health-related measures obtained in patients or participants, including pharmacokinetic measures and adverse events. Purely observational studies (those in which the assignment of the medical intervention is not at the discretion of the investigator) will not require registration. Further information can be found at http://www.icmje.org.

#### Copyright

Upon acceptance of an article, authors will be asked to complete a 'Journal Publishing Agreement' (for more information on this and copyright see http://www.elsevier. com/copyright). Acceptance of the agreement will ensure the widest possible dissemination of information. An e-mail will be sent to the corresponding author confirming receipt of the manuscript together with a 'Journal Publishing Agreement' form or a link to the online version of this agreement.

#### Role of the funding source

You are requested to identify who provided financial support for the conduct of the research and/or preparation of the article and to briefly describe the role of the sponsor(s), if any, in study design; in the collection, analysis and interpretation of data; in the writing of the report; and in the decision to submit the article for publication. If the funding source(s) had no such involvement then this should be stated. Please see http://www. elsevier.com/ funding.

#### **Submission of Manuscripts**

The journal only accepts online submissions in electronic format. All new manuscripts must be submitted through *Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery* online and review website (http:// ees.elsevier.com/jajs). Authors are requested to submit the text, tables, and figures in electronic form to this address. Please follow the following steps to submit your manuscript:

1. Open the homepage of the journal's website (http://ees. elsevier.com/jajs).

 Register yourself for free by clicking on "Register" on the top and create a user profile with a desired username and mandatory details. On submission of the information, you will receive an E-mail confirming your registration along with the "Password".
 Click "Log In" on the main navigation menu at the top of the journal screen to open the login page.

4. Enter your username and password in the appropriate fields (E-mailed to you at the time of registration). Click "Author Log in", this takes you to the "Author Main Menu".

**Note:** Please note that the username and password combination required for Elsevier Editorial System is different from the username and password combination used to "Track your paper" on the Elsevier "Authors' Home" website.

By submitting a manuscript, the author agrees to the following: 1. The work is original and free from plagiarism. 2. It has neither been published, nor is it not under consideration for publication at another journal.

3. All authors are aware of the authorship order. The corresponding author shall be responsible in case of dispute.

4. Once published, copyright of manuscript shall stand transferred to the Journal.

5. 'Conflict of interest' if any, must be explicitly stated at the end of the manuscript.

Manuscripts must conform to the instructions given below:

**General:** Type the manuscript using 'Times New Roman' font, size 12 in double space throughout. Please arrange the manuscript as follows: Title page, Abstract, Introduction, Methods, Results, Discussion, and References. Number all pages consecutively, beginning with the title page. All figures and Tables must be referred to in the manuscript. Consult a recent issue of the Journal for details. Only the Title page should bear the names and addresses of the author(s). Editorials, perspective and review articles are generally by invitation. However if you are interested in writing a review/perspective, you can send an email to the editor with the topic and a short summary of contents to be included. The editor will convey his decision in 7-10 days' time.

Length of articles: Text of original articles should be between 2000 and 3500 words. The article should not ordinarily contain more than 3 tables, 2 figures and 25 references. Case Reports are accepted only if they can be converted into 'What is your diagnosis?' format (please consult a recent issue of the Journal). Briefly, the format consists of case report of about 500 words, a diagnostic image followed by the actual diagnosis/ answer and discussion (250 words) and upto 5 references. Letters discussing or criticizing material published recently in the Journal, brief presentations of data, or those pertaining to issues of relevance to health policy, practice of medicine, or the like, are welcome. These should not exceed 500 words, 1 table and 5 references.

**Title page:** In animal studies, the title should state the species; all other titles will refer to human studies. State names of authors (including first names), the departments and the institution where the work was done. Please do not add your academic qualifications, designation etc. State contribution of each author clearly. A short, running title, not exceeding 40 characters, should be provided. Please provide the name, postal address with PIN code, facsimile number and E-mail address of the author to whom communications and proofs are to be sent. Acknowledgements, if any, may be mentioned on this page.

Acknowledgements: These should appear at the end of the manuscript. The *source of funding* as well as a *disclosure statement* mentioning *conflict of interest*, if any, should appear under this heading.

**References:** Number the references in the order in which they first appear in the text and identify the reference numbers in the text in superscript. References must be placed at the end of the manuscript. Please use recent references as much as possible. The responsibility for accuracy of

JAJS\_v2\_i1\_BM.indb 2

۲

references lies with the respective authors. The Journal is in agreement with the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (www. icmje.org). The general arrangement, abbreviations of Journal names and punctuations followed are as per the Uniform Requirements for Manuscripts submitted to Biomedical Journals (www.icmje.org). Please pay attention to the style of references and punctuations as follows:

#### Journal article

List all authors when six or less as shown in the example below: Tallon D, Chard J, Dieppe P. Exploring the priorities of patients with osteoarthritis of the knee. *Arthritis Care and Res* 2000;13:312–9.

When there are seven or more authors, list only the first six and add et al.

#### Book or monograph

Following is an example: Cassidy JT. Juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. In: *Textbook of Rheumatology* 6th ed, Kelly et al (eds) Philadelphia Saunders 2000; pp. 1297–313.

**Tables:** Each Table should be typed on a separate page and numbered consecutively in Arabic numerals. Each table should have a title and all abbreviations should be explained in the footnote. Necessary explanatory notes, if any, may be given below the Table.

**Figures/Illustrations/Photographs:** Photographs of 300 dpi or higher resolution may be submitted as 'jpeg', or 'tiff' files in a zipped folder. In clinical photographs, identity of the subjects should be suitably masked; in case this is not

possible, a written permission from the concerned person should accompany the manuscript.

**Legends to Figures:** The Figure number (numbered consecutively in Arabic numerals), title and explanations of the Figures should appear in the legend (not on the Figure). Type the legends on a separate page. Enough information should be included to interpret the Figure without reference to the text.

**Units:** All measurements must be in metric units, preferably with corresponding SI units in parentheses.

**Editorial Process:** All articles submitted to the Journal undergo initial review by the Editor/associate editor and articles that are outside the scope of Journal or are not in the journal format are excluded. Later each article is reviewed by at least two reviewers. The time to first decision is usually less than 6 weeks.

As per the policy of the *Journal*, an Editor, who is either author of a manuscript or belongs to the same institution as any of the authors, is not assigned that manuscript and is not involved in decision-making regarding its publication.

Reviewers/Editorial Board members should decline the invitation to review a manuscript which is submitted by authors from their institution.

**Reprints:** Reprints may be requested and are provided on payment.

Address all correspondence to: Prof. Ravi Gupta or Mr. Sanjeev Anand, Chief Editors, Journal of Arthroscopy and Joint Surgery at editorjajs@gmail.com.





In Management of Osteoporosis



# In Management of Wound healing





. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .

# In Management of Osteoarthritis



**UTSCIEOD2** 

 $\bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet$ 

Gencare®

۲



Healthcare is our Inspiration <u>Product Range</u>

LM-VIT GOLD

Co-enzymeq10, L-carnitine, L-Arginine Lycopene, DHA Combination Tablets

Calcidura Calcium Citrate Malate, Cholecalciferol, Folic Acid Tablets

# Cyfer tab/syp

Ferrous Ascorbate 100mg EI, Folic Acid 1.5mg Syp-Ferrous Ascorbate 30mg EI, Folic Acid .5mg/5ml

C-Bone Sachets Cholecalciferol 60000 IU

#### Cefulor-500 Cefuroxime 500mg Tablets

# DURACLAV (625/Dry Syrup)

Amoxycillin 500mg , Clavulanate 125mg Amoxycillin 200mg , Clavulanate 28.5mg/ 5ml

#### Flamazox-MR Diclofenac 50mg, Paracetamol 325mg

Diclofenac 50mg, Paracetamol 325mg Chlorzoxazone 250mg Tablets

#### Flamazox Gel Diclofenac Diethylamine 1.16% w/w. +

Methyl Salicylate 10% w/w. + Menthol 5% w/w. + Oleum Lini 3% w/w.

Edcort-6 Deflazacort 6mg

#### Lorcaine Gel Oxetacaine, Magnesium, Aluminium Hyd Anesthetic Antacid Gel

Mobilio Tramadol 37.5 mg + Paracetamol 325mg

# LM-VIT Cap/Syp

Lycopene with Multivitamins Multimineral Combination capsules

## Seradura

Nimesulide 100mg , Serratiopeptidase 15mg tablets

Aceclofenac 100mg, Paracetamol 325 mg, Serratiopeptidase 15mg Tablets

# Rabidura-DSR

Rabiprazole 20mg, Domperidone 30mg (10mgIR + 20mg SR) Capsules

Skelafit Collagen Peptide 10g, Glucosamine 1500mg Vit C 35mg Sachets

# Mesofose

Co-enzymeq10, L-carnitine, L-Arginine Lycopene, DHA Combination Tablets

# **Magic HP Kit**

Amoxycillin 750mg 2 tab + Clarithromycin 500mg 2 tab Pantaprazole 40mg 2 cap Combipack

#### Edpro Granules Whey Protein with DHA & GLA Powder

Ostopure Diacerin 50mg, Glucosamine 750mg, MSM 250 mg Tablets

# **Mecosure Cap**

Pregabalin 75mg, Methylcobalamin 750mg Cap

Durazol LS Pantaprazole 40mg + Levosulpiride 75mg SR Cap

**BMP Forte** Cissus Quadrangularis 750mg, withania somnifera 100mg Emblica Officinalis 50mg, Commiphora wightii 100mg Tablets

JAJS\_v2\_i1\_BM.indb 6

۲